COVID-19 Scientific Advisory Group Rapid Evidence Report

What is known about the optimal management for patients with post-COVID conditions or complications occurring after acute COVID-19 infection?

July 14, 2021



Physical distancing works

Table of contents

Table of contents	2
Lay Summary	3
Authorship and Committee Members	5
Торіс	
Context	
Key Messages from the Evidence Summaries	6
Committee Discussion	
Recommendations	
Research Gaps	8
Strength of Evidence	8
Cardiovascular Symptoms	10
Long-term Venous Thromboembolic Risk Following COVID-19	13
Neurological: Headache, Cognitive Impairment, and Peripheral Neuropathies	
Neurological: Fatigue/Post Exertional Malaise	20
Psychiatric: Anxiety	30
Psychiatric: Depression	
Psychiatric: Post Traumatic Stress Disorder	38
Post-COVID Sleep Disturbances	42
Pulmonary Symptoms: Dyspnea, Cough, Sputum	47
Pulmonary Complications: Lung Function Impairment, Respiratory Failure, Pulmonary	/
Vascular Dysfunction, Interstitial Lung Disease, and Airway Disease	52
What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?	54
Please provide key references in support of your findings and recommendations.	54
Pulmonary: Diminished Exercise Capacity	57
Renal Complications	61
What are the contraindications to commencing exercise training in adults with post-	
COVID conditions?	
Type 1 Diabetes during COVID-19	71

Lay Summary

BACKGROUND

- In Alberta, COVID-19 infections were first documented in March 2020. By July 2021 (18 months later), over 232,000 Albertans have been infected, resulting in 9,600 hospitalizations and 2,300 deaths. (https://www.alberta.ca/stats/covid-19-alberta-statistics.htm)
- While most people survived their infection, varied potential long term complications of COVID-19 have been described. Sometimes the term "Long COVID" has been used for these post COVID conditions. Some people have experienced symptoms for more than weeks or months.
- This review summarizes what is currently known about how common post COVID conditions are, how long they seem to last, whether we can predict what will happen for people with these issues, and what medical care may be useful in treating people with these conditions.
- It is important to consider how the health care system might plan care for potentially a large number of people, and this will be an important area for research.
- This review is meant to be useful for primary care providers, hospital based physicians and staff, health systems decision makers, and scientists.

KEY FINDINGS

- "Post-COVID conditions" or PCC include symptoms that do not go away after COVID infection and new medical issues and symptoms that occur during or after COVID-19 infection.
- Current health services include three specialty post-COVID clinics, two in Calgary and one in Edmonton. Primary Care continues to be the main place that most people get their care after COVID infection. Post-COVID conditions will add to the demand for health care. Patients tend to have complex care needs and many health care specialists may need to be involved to help them effectively, in a team approach.
- So far there are no specific treatments for PCC compared to similar problems that happen to people without COVID (see Recommendations).
- PCC is an area of active research and new studies are published frequently. Many of the available studies have focused on patients who were hospitalized and/or admitted to intensive care units. Less information is available about patients in the community, how the virus causes long term symptoms, the best way to treat different PCC symptoms, what patients can expect longer term, and how best to deliver health care services.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- As PCC is relatively new and there is not a lot of evidence available, currently people with PCC should be assessed and treated using current standards of medical care, which include the following:
- People who may have PCC should be seen by a physician for a full examination. Detailed history of the symptoms, when they started, what helps or worsens them, and how they are changing should be discussed. How the PCC are affecting people in their daily life is a very important discussion. Some medical testing or functional testing may be recommended for some people but testing will not be needed for everyone with suspected PCC.
- Although post-COVID symptoms are common, those caring for them should keep an open mind to non COVID related conditions that may need diagnosis and treatment to

make sure they are not missed, and appropriate testing and treatment for these conditions should be done as needed.

- Patients with concerning medical features, especially heart, breathing, nervous system, or kidney issues that are worsening or not improving may need to see a specialist, or access emergency care, at the discretion of their treating physician.
- Some people may be helped by exercise-based rehabilitation programs, however before starting any exercise program, care providers should make sure there are no heart or lung symptoms, blood pressure drops, low oxygen with exercise, or major problems with stamina.
- Further research regarding many aspects of PCC is needed and this review will need to be updated as new research study results become available. These include expanding the populations studied, disease processes, effects of therapies, what patients can expect, and how to optimize care delivery. Recommendations may change as new studies are done.

Authorship and Committee Members

Name	
Jeffrey Schaefer	Writing – introduction, overall key messages and recommendations
Lynora Saxinger & Scott Klarenbach	Scientific Advisory Group chairs (oversight and leadership responsibility)
John Conly, Alexander Doroshenko, Shelley Duggan, Grant Innes, Marcia Johnson, Elizabeth MacKay, Jeremy Slobodan, Brandie Walker, Nathan Zelyas	Discussion, revision, and approval of document

Note: Authors, librarians, and scientific reviewers of post-COVID condition groups are listed in each section of this report

© 2021, Alberta Health Services, COVID-19 Scientific Advisory Group



This copyright work is licensed under the <u>Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivative 4.0</u> International license. You are free to copy and distribute the work including in other media and formats for non-commercial purposes, as long as you attribute the work to Alberta Health Services, do not adapt the work, and abide by the other licence terms. To view a copy of this licence, see

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/. The licence does not apply to AHS trademarks, logos or content for which Alberta Health Services is not the copyright owner. Disclaimer: This material is intended for general information only and is provided on an "as is", "where is" basis. Although reasonable efforts were made to confirm the accuracy of the information, Alberta Health Services does not make any representation or warranty, express, implied or statutory, as to the accuracy, reliability, completeness, applicability or fitness for a particular purpose of such information. This material is not a substitute for the advice of a qualified health professional. Alberta Health Services expressly disclaims all liability for the use of these materials, and for any claims, actions, demands or suits arising from such use.

Topic: What is known about the optimal management for patients with post-COVID conditions or complications occurring after acute COVID-19 infection?

1. What is the prevalence and duration (if known) of complications of acute COVID-19 and symptoms that persist after 30 days (Long COVID) assigned to your review?

- 2. Are there factors that predict the outcomes of these post-COVID conditions?
- 3. What is the recommended management of post-COVID conditions?

4. What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

- 5. What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?
- 6. What are the pressing research questions related to your area of concern?

Context

- Approximately 10% of COVID-19 patients experience prolonged symptoms (https://www.bmj.com/content/370/bmj.m3026). Given that 230,000 Albertans have been infected, this pandemic has had an enormous effect on the population, providers, and the health care system.
- Post-COVID conditions (PCC), which is sometimes informally called "Long COVID", have received considerable attention by patients, providers, and media. With the knowledge that the science related to PCC is in its early stages, it was felt important to provide a review at this time and plan to update it with new evidence.
- Alberta Health Services has sponsored a review of the available literature regarding post-COVID conditions.

Key Messages from the Evidence Summaries

- A summary of prevalence, adverse predictive factors (risk factors and negative prognostic factors), and management is presented below.
- The evidence base around these conditions is evolving quickly but is generally quite preliminary, subject to bias, and of low to very low quality. Most studies have been done in hospitalized or critical care cohorts with much less data around PCC manifestations in outpatients. In the absence of evidence, there is a paucity of known effective management strategies compared with current standard of care in the non-COVID setting.
- Hyperlinks to the Key Messages for each topic are provided.

	Prevalence estimates (studies are mostly of hospitalized patients, at 1 to 6 months post- infection)	Possible risk factors (sample size and findings varied among individual studies)	Management (note- there is a lack of studies evaluating effectiveness of treatment strategies)
<u>Cardiovascular</u>			
<u>Chest Pain</u>	16%	no data	same as non-COVID patients
Shortness of Breath	85%	no data	same as non-COVID patients
Palpitations	11%	no data	same as non-COVID patients
Orthostatic Light Headedness	case reports	no data	same as non-COVID patients
			when to refer

Hematological				
Venothrombotic Disease	1-2.5%	> 75 yr, co-morbidities, IMPROVE-DD VTE score ≥4, ICU stay	same as non-COVID patients, studies underway regarding post- discharge prophylaxis	
Neurological				
Headache	7-50%	pre-existing conditions,	same as non-COVID patients	
Cognitive Impairment	12-40%	> 65 yr, BMI >30, female sex, COVID	same as non-COVID patients, supportive care, med review	
Peripheral Neuropathy	2-6%	severity, ICU stay	same as non-COVID patients	
<u>Fatigue & Post-Exertional</u> <u>Malaise</u>	13-63%	female sex, co- morbidity, illness severity, trop-l	consider myalgic encephalomyelitis / chronic fatigue syndrome guidelines, pace activity to match energy level, exclude non-COVID conditions	
Psychiatric				
Anxiety	6-63%	co-morbidity, younger, illness severity, others	same as non-COVID patients	
Depression	4-42%	prior depression, female sex	same as non-COVID patients	
<u>Post-Traumatic Stress</u> <u>Disorder</u>	12-47%	anxiety, depression, length of stay	same as non-COVID patients	
Sleep Disturbance	30-44%	co-morbidity, female sex, low mood, anxiety	attention to sleep hygiene with multidisciplinary care, community support groups, self-management strategies for more severe cases	
Pulmonary	•			
<u>Dyspnea</u>	36%			
<u>Cough</u>	17%	hospitalization, pre- existing lung disease		
<u>Sputum</u>	1-43%	eraeunig inng neenee		
Pulmonary Complications	Abnormal chest CT 55%, abnormal pulmonary function test 44%, pulmonary hypertension 7%	> 60 yr, ICU stay	multidisciplinary, patient-centrec care including pulmonary specifi investigations as indicated	
Diminished Exercise Capacity	25-55%	length of stay, O2 needs		
Renal	1			
Acute Kidney Injury & Chronic Kidney Disease	Acute Kidney Injury 10-46%	age, African ancestry, male, co-morbidities, illness severity, invasive ventilation	same as non-COVID patients	
Assessment prior to possible	e rehabilitation prog	ram start		
Pre-screening	Per Canadian Cardiovascular Society Guidelines: pre-screen for post-exertional symptom exacerbation, cardiac symptoms, exertional oxygen desaturation, autonomic nervous system dysfunction. Screening includes history & physical examination, as well as monitoring symptoms and vital signs during a sub-maximal exercise test, such as the 6-minute walk test or the 1-minute sit-to-stand test. Several recommendations & practical considerations are presented.			
Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus	I			
Incidence	Currently there is	insufficient evidence to co new type 1 Diabete	nfirm COVID-19 is a risk factor for	

Committee Discussion

The committee achieved consensus on the recommendations and provided feedback for the final document draft. Overall, it was felt that the medical literature regarding PCC is in its early stages and thus all recommendations are based on lower quality medical evidence, and in some areas the evidence base was too thin to support recommendations so practical guidance was offered instead. The topics covered were diverse which required high-level summaries. The audience is encouraged to refer to individual reviews and be mindful that new developments may have occurred.

Recommendations

It is suggested to approach post-COVID conditions in a similar manner to current standards of care. Note that the medical literature is nascent; the reader is cautioned that rapidly evolving new information and evidence may modify recommendations.

- 1. Patients suspected of having post-COVID conditions should undergo a history and physical examination. Symptom onset, location (if applicable), progression, and aggravating/relieving factors should be sought. Knowledge of past conditions, effects on daily function, and functional testing may be important for occupational considerations.
- 2. Although post-COVID symptoms are common, maintain a broad differential diagnosis including those with potentially serious outcomes (e.g. unstable angina in the patient with chest pain). Investigations should be ordered as indicated.
- 3. Indications for specialist assessment are similar to the non-post-COVID setting, and include clinical concern along with respiratory, cardiac, neurological symptoms, or findings of kidney failure that are new, persistent, or progressive.
- 4. For patients in whom an exercise-based rehabilitation program is being considered, prescreen patients for cardiopulmonary symptoms, exertional desaturation, orthostatic hypotension, and consider functional testing (e.g. 6-minute walk test).
- 5. Multi-disciplinary clinics have been launched in Calgary and Edmonton in conjunction with the Strategic Clinical Networks and Universities. Those interested in developing clinics or engaging in research activity are encouraged to liaise with these clinics.

Research Gaps

- Research gaps are numerous. There is a lack of descriptive epidemiology especially in community cohorts with rigorous followup, there is little known about the pathophysiology of specific PCCs, screening and assessment tools have not been fully developed and validated, clinical effects of specific interventions have not been studied (including the effect of vaccination), and optimal models of care have not been fully defined.
- Examples of research needs include broadening the populations studied to include population based samples of virologically confirmed COVID-19 patients in the community, assessment of impacts on vulnerable populations, larger well defined patient cohorts followed for longer periods, pathophysiology, effects of therapies, and optimal models of care. The reader is referred to individual reviews for additional potential research directions.

Strength of Evidence

• The literature on post-COVID conditions is growing rapidly and is mostly observational.

- Subjects are often selected from those who were hospitalized or admitted to the ICU, findings may be influenced by the length of time from the initial infection or hospital discharge, subject response rates, self-selection, self-report with or without confirmation of disease, and other biases.
- Interventional trials are lacking and recommendations in the medical literature are mostly the opinion of authorities or reports of expert committees.

Cardiovascular Symptoms

Key messages

- 1. Cardiac symptoms associated with post-COVID conditions include chest pain and palpitations.
- 2. Symptoms should be investigated per usual standard of care.
- 3. Patients with new cardiac findings, symptoms or exacerbation of pre-existing COVID should be managed using current treatments, similar to patients without a history of COVID-19 infection.
- 4. Close surveillance is important for those with pre-existing cardiac conditions or multi-system disease.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

There is a lack of high-quality data on the prevalence of cardiac symptom subtypes in patients with post-COVID conditions. Fatigue and shortness of breath are commonly reported, affecting up to 98% and 85% of patients respectively. Chest pain or palpitations have been reported in 10-73% of cases at 4-12 weeks post confirmed COVID-19 infection in cohort studies. No clear relationship between chronicity of symptoms and severity of initial COVID-19 illness has been observed. (Dennis et al., 2021; López-León et al., 2021; National Institute for Health and Care Excellence, 2020) Excessive orthostatic tachycardia, associated with a diagnosis of postural tachycardia syndrome (POTS) post-COVID-19 has been anecdotally reported (Raj et al., 2021; Raj et al., 2020).

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of these post-COVID conditions?

At present, there are no data available to identify factors to predict outcomes of cardiac-specific post-COVID conditions. Current factors predictive of cardiac disease outcomes should be applied to post-COVID cardiac conditions. The following recommendations are largely based on expert opinion and current collective experience.

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

Cardiac dysautonomia

Suggested Cardiac Investigations

The Canadian Cardiovascular Society has placed an emphasis on physical examination and non-invasive assessment utilizing local expertise and continued close surveillance, especially among those with pre-existing cardiac conditions or multi-system disease (Table 1) (Paterson et al., 2021).

(Paterson et al., 2021) ©CCS	
Symptom	Suspected Etiologies	Suggested Investigations
Chest pain	MyopericarditisIschemic heart disease	 ECG, cardiac troponin, echo, cardiac magnetic resonance
		 ECG, functional test for ischemia
Shortness of breath	 Congestive heart failure Deconditioning Pulmonary scarring, thromboembolic disease, 	 ECG, BNP/NT-proBNP, echo Pedometer, cardiopulmonary exercise test Chest X-ray, pulmonary functiontesting,
	pulmonary hypertension	computed tomography
Palpitations	ArrhythmiaInappropriate sinus	 ECG, Holter ECG, active standing test
	tachycardia	

Table 1. Symptom-guided investigations for possible cardiac-related post-COVID conditions. (Paterson et al., 2021) ©CCS

Orthostatic light	Cardiac	Postural vital signs
headedness	dysautonomia	 Active standing test

Recommended Treatment

Although there are no specific recommendations for managing cardiac symptoms in patients presenting with post-COVID conditions, there is considerable support for maintaining guidelinebased goal-directed therapy in patients with pre-existing cardiovascular disease. Patients with new cardiac findings or symptoms should be managed using contemporary treatments, similar to patients without a history of COVID-19 infection (Table 2).

Table 2. Suggested treatments of cardiac-related post-COVID conditions. (Paterson et al., 2021) ©CCS

Diagnosis	Possible Treatments
Established cardiovascular disease	Continue with guideline-based goal-directed therapy
Myopericarditis	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug, colchicine
Cardiac dysautonomia (orthostatic hypotension, persistent sinus tachycardia, Postural Orthostatic Tachycardia Syndrome (POTS)-like syndrome)	Hydration, salt supplementation, compression garments Selective use of pharmacotherapies, including midodrine, beta blockers, ivabradine, fludrocortisone

Potential Post-COVID Cardiac Scenarios Warranting Consultation with Cardiac Specialists

Patients with diagnosed COVID-19 more than 4 weeks ago and:

- 1. Persistent or new unexplained chest pain. A cardiac etiology is more likely with multiple cardiac risk factors, documented cardiac injury and/or new Q waves or ST-T wave abnormalities on ECG, during or after initial COVID-19 illness.
- 2. Shortness of breath. A cardiac etiology is more likely with elevated BNP, left ventricular dysfunction on imaging and/or radiographic evidence of pulmonary edema.
- 3. Frequent palpitations. A cardiac etiology is more likely if associated with pre-syncope or syncope and/or a significant arrhythmia is detected on Holter or other cardiac monitoring device. For patients with persistent sinus tachycardia, consider a cardiac etiology in the absence of systemic causes (e.g., fever, anemia, hypoxia).
- 4. Postural light headedness. A cardiovascular etiology is more likely if orthostatic hypotension is documented (Paterson et al., 2021).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

Calgary and Edmonton have post-COVID clinics. Local PCNs can provide specific information for post-COVID rehabilitation and specialist referral.

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Post-COVID conditions will contribute additional burden of disease to already stretched resources in specialist cardiac services. The magnitude of long-term cardiac disease requiring medical management has yet to be determined. The wide spectrum of multi-system symptoms associated with post-COVID conditions may require multi-disciplinary clinics and rehabilitation services that align provider skills with severity of patient multimorbidity.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

Management strategies proposed for post-COVID conditions have not yet been evaluated in clinical trials.

Future work on post-COVID conditions should evaluate:

- incidence and prevalence of de novo (or worsening of pre-existing) cardiac conditions
- risk factors for developing late cardiac complications
- knowledge gaps related to consistent assessment and clinically effective management of cardiac conditions

Authors

This review was written by Carmel Montgomery, RN, PhD, and scientifically reviewed by Ian Paterson, MD. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

References

- Dennis, A., Wamil, M., Alberts, J., Oben, J., Cuthbertson, D. J., Wootton, D., . . . Coverscan study investigators. (2021). Multiorgan impairment in low-risk individuals with post-COVID-19 syndrome: a prospective, community-based study. *BMJ Open, 11*(3), e048391. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048391
- López-León, S., Wegman-Ostrosky, T., Perelman, C., Sepulveda, R., Rebolledo, P. A., Cuapio, A., & Villapol, S. (2021). More than 50 Long-Term Effects of COVID-19: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *SSRN Electronic Journal*. doi:10.2139/ssrn.3769978
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. (2020). COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. London, UK: NICE Retrieved from www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng188
- Paterson, I., Ramanathan, K., Aurora, R., Bewick, D., Chow, C. M., Clarke, B., ... Zieroth, S. (2021). Long COVID-19: A Primer for Cardiovascular Health Professionals On Behalf of the CCS Rapid Response Team. *Can J Cardiol.* doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2021.05.011
- Raj, S. R., Arnold, A. C., Barboi, A., Claydon, V. E., Limberg, J. K., Lucci, V. M., . . . American Autonomic, S. (2021). Long-COVID postural tachycardia syndrome: an American Autonomic Society statement. *Clin Auton Res, 31*(3), 365-368. doi:10.1007/s10286-021-00798-2
- Raj, S. R., Guzman, J. C., Harvey, P., Richer, L., Schondorf, R., Seifer, C., . . . Sheldon, R. S. (2020). Canadian Cardiovascular Society Position Statement on Postural Orthostatic Tachycardia Syndrome (POTS) and Related Disorders of Chronic Orthostatic Intolerance. *Can J Cardiol, 36*(3), 357-372. doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2019.12.024

Long-term Venous Thromboembolic Risk Following COVID-19

Key Messages

- The rate of VTE is estimated to be around 1-2.5% within 1-6 months following the diagnosis of acute Covid-19.
- There is no high-quality evidence to definitively support recommendations for long-term VTE prophylaxis in COVID patients discharged from hospital or being treated in the outpatient setting.

Recommendations

• Currently VTE prophylaxis post hospital discharge or in outpatients post COVID is not recommended outside of clinical trials.

What is the prevalence and duration of this post-COVID condition?

- Multiple observational studies have demonstrated that rate of VTE is ~1-2.5% within 1-6 months following diagnosis of acute COVID-19 (Rashidi et al., 2021).
- Patients with COVID-19 treated in the outpatient setting demonstrated a higher VTE risk after 31 days compared to matched controls, that persisted for up to 6 months of follow-up. (Chevinsky et al., 2021; Lund et al., 2021)
- In the inpatient setting, a matched analyses demonstrated that rate of VTE after hospital discharge was 4.8/1000 discharges after COVID admissions, which was not significantly different from that after non-COVID admissions at 3.1/1000 discharges (OR 1.6; 95% CI 0.8-3.1) (Roberts et al., 2020). Similar results were observed in other matched cohorts (Chevinsky et al., 2021)

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of this post-COVID condition?

 Identified risk factors for post-discharge VTE include: advanced age >75 years, cardiovascular risk factors (personal history of VTE, coronary artery disease, carotid occlusive disease, and peripheral arterial disease), CKD, IMPROVE-DD VTE score ≥4, and ICU stay (Giannis et al., 2021)

What is the recommended management of this post-COVID condition?

- Currently VTE prophylaxis post hospital discharge or in outpatients post COVID is not recommended outside of clinical trials.
- Retrospective observational data suggests that use of VTE prophylaxis in patients with COVID-19 discharged from hospital may be associated with a reduction in the composite endpoint of VTE, arterial thromboembolic events and death (Giannis et al., 2021)
- However, there is no high-quality evidence to definitively support recommendations for long-term VTE prophylaxis in COVID patients discharged from hospital or being treated in the outpatient setting.
- Numerous ongoing clinical trials and prospective cohort studies ongoing will soon be able to provide robust evidence to guide post-discharge thromboprophylaxis's decision making.

What impacts does this post-COVID condition have on the health care system?

• The VTE risk of patients recovering from COVID-19 is unclear and as such optimal resources for screening and follow-up are unknown.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- 1. Compared to non-COVID19 patients discharged from hospital, what is the long-term risk of VTE in those discharged post COVID-19 infection?
- 2. If COVID-19 patients are at higher long-term risk of VTE, how long does that risk persist?

- 3. What is the role of VTE prophylaxis in preventing VTE after acute COVID-19 including in those with defined post-COVID conditions?
- 4. What is the role of coagulation parameter testing, (including d-dimer, fibrinogen), screening ultrasounds and lung imaging post discharge?

For more information on screening and preventing VTE in patients with COVID-19, see the <u>Scientific Advisory Group review</u>.

Authors

This review was written by Tania Pannu and Pishoy Gouda and scientifically reviewed by Elizabeth MacKay, Leslie Skeith, and Cynthia Wu. The literature search was conducted by Nicole Loroff.

References

- Chevinsky, J. R., Tao, G., Lavery, A. M., Kukielka, E. A., Click, E. S., Malec, D., . . . Goodman, A. B. (2021). Late conditions diagnosed 1–4 months following an initial COVID-19 encounter: a matched cohort study using inpatient and outpatient administrative data— United States, March 1–June 30, 2020. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*.
- Giannis, D., Allen, S. L., Tsang, J., Flint, S., Pinhasov, T., Williams, S., . . . Spyropoulos, A. C. (2021). Postdischarge thromboembolic outcomes and mortality of hospitalized patients with COVID-19: the CORE-19 registry. *Blood, 137*(20), 2838-2847. doi:10.1182/blood.2020010529
- Lund, L. C., Hallas, J., Nielsen, H., Koch, A., Mogensen, S. H., Brun, N. C., . . . Pottegård, A. (2021). Post-acute effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection in individuals not requiring hospital admission: a Danish population-based cohort study. *The Lancet infectious diseases*.
- Rashidi, F., Barco, S., Kamangar, F., Heresi, G. A., Emadi, A., Kaymaz, C., ... Taghizadieh, A. (2021). Incidence of symptomatic venous thromboembolism following hospitalization for coronavirus disease 2019: prospective results from a multi-center study. *Thrombosis research*, 198, 135-138.
- Roberts, L. N., Whyte, M. B., Georgiou, L., Giron, G., Czuprynska, J., Rea, C., ... Arya, R. (2020). Postdischarge venous thromboembolism following hospital admission with COVID-19. *Blood*, *136*(11), 1347-1350. doi:10.1182/blood.2020008086

Neurological: Headache, Cognitive Impairment, and Peripheral Neuropathies

Key Messages

- 1. Neurologic symptoms such as headache and cognitive impairment are common in post-COVID condition patients
 - a. Risk factors for the development of post-COVID neurological symptoms include an age over 65, female sex, a BMI greater than 30, and the severity of underlying COVID infection.
- 2. Headaches appear to improve over time and treatment is largely supportive.
 - a. Red flag features that warrant referral include those with progressive headaches, focal neurological features, or signs/symptoms of increased intracranial pressure should be referred to the emergency department for evaluation
- 3. Cognitive impairment is also a common symptom associated with post-COVID conditions and while there may be some improvement in symptoms over time, it is unclear whether people fully return to the pre-morbid baseline.
- 4. Neuropathy is less common than headaches and cognitive impairment in those with post-COVID conditions, but it is reported, and it tends to mirror the typical presentation of acute illness neuropathy. The degree of resolution over time is still unclear.

Recommendations

- 1. Post-COVID conditions with neurologic features are common and should be screened for after a patient has contracted COVID-19. Common neurologic symptoms include headaches, cognitive impairment, and neuropathic pain.
- 2. Management of headache is supportive and centres around identifying the subtype of headache, i.e., tension type, migraine etc. and treating in the usual fashion.
- 3. Management of cognitive impairment is also broadly supportive and includes patient expectation setting and daily cognitive stimulation.
- 4. Management of neuropathic symptoms is also largely supportive and includes the use of agents such as TCAs, SNRIs and gabalin/pre-gabalin compounds.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

There is significant heterogeneity in the published data around post-COVID conditions and neurologic sequalae, although there may be a correlation between more severe COVID infections and the risk of developing symptoms compatible with post-COVID conditions. Neurologic conditions associated with post-COVID conditions include fatigue, headache, neuropathies (typically small fiber and relatively mild, but there are reports of more severe disease such as Guillain-Barre), cognitive impairment, autonomic dysfunction (including postural orthostatic tachycardia syndrome), fibromyalgia, chronic fatigue, anosmia and ageusia. This review will focus on headache, cognitive impairment, and peripheral neuropathies.

Headaches are very common symptoms associated with both acute COVID infections and post-COVID conditions. Typical features are similar to tension-type headaches; migraine type and new daily persistent headaches have also been reported^{1,3-5,18}. The prevalence of headache is unclear but has been reported in between 15-50% of individuals at 4-6 weeks post infection; the prevalence drops to 7-22% at 8-12 weeks post infection. Over time, the prevalence of individuals with headache and post-COVID conditions appears to decrease, but it is unclear how long these symptoms might last, or if they resolve in all patients^{1,3,4,14,15}. Unsurprisingly, COVID infection can also worsen headaches with the same or similar symptoms/signs as patient's pre-existing headache conditions which can outlast the acute COVID infection^{3,17}. Cognitive impairment and cognitive fog are also commonly reported in the post-COVID condition population. There appears to be a correlation with disease acuity, with incidence and symptom severity correlating with disease severity, or need for ICU treatment. Most reported deficits are in verbal learning and executive function and subjective complaints are typically an inability to focus, complete tasks at work, or be as 'quick' as they once were. The prevalence at four weeks post infection has been reported to range from 12-25% with similar prevalence at 8-and 12-weeks post-infection, respectively. Nuclear medicine studies have shown a gradual reduction in inflammation/activity in the brain over time (up to 3 months), but whether that translates to a clinical improvement and/or a return to baseline is less clear^{1,2,4,9,10,12}. Prolonged cognitive impairment has been documented to be 20-40% in post critical illness setting discharged from the ICU, which is not COVID specific. It would be expected that patients who were critically ill from COVID with an ICU stay would have a similar outcome. Additionally, complications such as stroke or hypoxic/anoxic brain injuries can lead to long lasting or permanent neurocognitive symptoms that can require extensive rehabilitation^{1,16,17}.

Neuropathic symptoms are also reported in the post-COVID population, although at a much lower incidence than headache, or cognitive impairment. Post-COVID condition neuropathic symptoms can range from mild tingling and neuropathic pain to severe peripheral nerve dysfunction resulting in autonomic dysfunction. There are also case reports for significant peripheral nerve dysfunction disorders like Guillain-Barre, but they are more typically associated with acute COVID infections ^{1,3,4,8,9}. Both demyelination and axonopathy syndromes have been characterized with post-COVID conditions. The prevalence is much lower, with 2.3-6% of COVID patients reporting neuropathic symptoms at 4-weeks post-infection. This population has been followed less closely in the literature, so is unclear whether prevalence drops over time, or if symptom severity wanes with time^{1,5,14}.

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of these post-COVID conditions?

There are several risk factors associated with the development of the post-COVID condition with neurologic findings, these risk factors are the same for those who develop headaches, cognitive impairment, and/or peripheral neuropathy. Risk factors include age greater than 65, a BMI greater than 30, the female sex, a more severe COVID infection, with the greatest risk in those in ICU. There also seems to be an association with comorbidities; those with more comorbidities being more likely to develop one, or all, of these symptoms^{1,4,5,14,15}. It is important to note, however, that even young healthy adults with no comorbid conditions and mild disease have been noted to have these post-COVID conditions^{3,4,5}.

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

Unfortunately, not much has been established in the treatment of these post-COVID symptoms beyond supportive and usual management for these symptoms.

For headaches, standard therapy should be implemented for post-COVID headaches without significant red flags. This includes approaches starting with trigger identification and behavior modification progressing to preventative therapies, both non-prescription and prescription, in keeping with the predominant primary headache semiology (migraine vs tension type). Appropriate abortive therapy should be prescribed, avoiding medication overuse. Referral or consideration of the need for further investigation with imaging should be reserved for refractory cases. Those with red flag features such as progressive headaches, focal neurological features, or signs/symptoms of increased intracranial pressure should be referred to the emergency department for evaluation.

The management for cognitive fog and cognitive impairment is largely supportive and includes setting patient expectations (that the individual may never return to their pre-infection baseline) and ensuring patient safety, particularly if they had a lower baseline function prior to the

infection. Remaining management should be directed at reviewing medications and trying to reduce opioids, benzodiazepines, anticholinergic, and other high-risk Beers criteria medications, which may exacerbate cognitive fog/impairment. Clinicians should also review the patient's alcohol, cannabis, and stimulant intake and counsel on minimization of these. Clinicians should also promote other aspects of healthy eating including sleep hygiene, eating well, and exercising most days of the week.

Peripheral neuropathies have been managed in the typical fashion with gabapentin/pregabalin, SNRIs, and TCAs¹⁴.

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

1. Information and resources for post-COVID cognitive impairment can be found at: <u>https://myhealth.alberta.ca/after-covid/brain-health-and-mental-health/brain-fog-trouble-with-memory-and-concentration</u>

Additional supports for managing post-COVID cognitive impairment, including potential rehabilitation and strength building opportunities, can be found through the Alberta living well program: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/info/page13984.aspx</u>

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Estimating the impact of the neurologic symptoms of post-COVID conditions, i.e., headaches, cognitive impairment, and peripheral neuropathies are difficult to capture as these presentations can have a significant impact on quality of life rather but rarely precipitate urgent admissions to hospital, or require extensive physiotherapy, or rehabilitation time/resources. However, these symptoms are common presenting complaints to the emergency department, primary care practices, and walk-in clinics and so over time there may be a significant 'cost' to the system from post-COVID conditions. It remains to be seen whether symptoms such as post-COVID headache are lifelong or time limited. Experience with new daily persistent headache resulting from other systemic viruses has shown it to be refractory to treatment and often requiring specialist care, which will further stress outpatient subspecialty resources and increase current wait times.

Furthermore, complications of cognitive impairment and neuropathic injury can be an increased tendency for mechanical falls, orthostasis and syncope, which are all associated with increased morbidity and mortality. However, estimating the impact, or risk, of these neurologic sequelae is less clear and will be determined retrospectively.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- 1. What is the natural course for these neurologic sequalae? Do they resolve? And can these individuals return to their pre-COVID baseline? This information will allow for better expectation setting with patients and provide a clearer sense of who is diverging from the 'typical course'.
- 2. Pathophysiology and mechanism understanding behind these neurologic symptoms. What is the process driving these symptoms and how is it different than in non-COVID circumstances? Knowledge around mechanisms should help elucidate more targeted management.
- 3. True prevalence of these neurologic sequalae in the Alberta population? This will allow us to better deploy healthcare personnel, resources, and follow-up to the post-COVID condition population.

Authors

This report was written by Simon M. Taylor MD MSc(c) FRCPC, and scientifically reviewed by Katie Wiltshire MD MHA FRCPC, and Chris White MD FRCPC. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

References

- 1. Mao L, Jin H, Wang M, et al. Neurologic Manifestations of Hospitalized Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019 in Wuhan, China. JAMA Neurol. 2020;77(6):683–690. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.1127
- Heneka MT, Golenbock D, Latz E, Morgan D, Brown R. Immediate and long-term consequences of COVID-19 infections for the development of neurological disease. Alzheimer's Res Ther. 2020 Jun 4;12(1):69. doi: 10.1186/s13195-020-00640-3. PMID: 32498691; PMCID: PMC7271826.
- Zubair AS, McAlpine LS, Gardin T, Farhadian S, Kuruvilla DE, Spudich S. Neuropathogenesis and Neurologic Manifestations of the Coronaviruses in the Age of Coronavirus Disease 2019: A Review. JAMA Neurol. 2020 Aug 1;77(8):1018-1027. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.2065. PMID: 32469387; PMCID: PMC7484225.
- Sudre, C. H., Murray, B., Varsavsky, T., Graham, M. S., Penfold, R. S., Bowyer, R. C., Pujol, J. C., Klaser, K., Antonelli, M., Canas, L. S., Molteni, E., Modat, M., Cardoso, M. J., May, A., Ganesh, S., Davies, R., Nguyen, L. H., Drew, D. A., Astley, C. M., ... Steves, C. J. (2020). Attributes and predictors of Long-COVID: analysis of COVID cases and their symptoms collected by the Covid Symptoms Study App. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.10.19.20214494
- Guerrero JI, Barragán LA, Martínez JD, Montoya JP, Peña A, Sobrino FE, et al. Central and peripheral nervous system involvement by COVID-19: a systematic review of the pathophysiology, clinical manifestations, neuropathology, neuroimaging, electrophysiology, and cerebrospinal fluid findings. BMC Infect Dis [Internet]. 2021;21(1):515.
- Files, J. K., Boppana, S., Perez, M. D., Sarkar, S., Lowman, K. E., Qin, K., Sterrett, S., Carlin, E., Bansal, A., Sabbaj, S., Long, D. M., Kutsch, O., Kobie, J., Goepfert, P. A., & Erdmann, N.. (2021). Sustained cellular immune dysregulation in individuals recovering from SARS-CoV-2 infection. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 131(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1172/jci140491</u>
- 7. Ren, A. L., Digby, R. J., & Needham, E. J.. (2021). Neurological update: COVID-19. Journal of Neurology. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00415-021-10581-y
- Gholami, M., Safari, S., Ulloa, L., & Motaghinejad, M.. (2021). Neuropathies and neurological dysfunction induced by coronaviruses. Journal of Neurovirology. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13365-021-00977-x</u>
- Shehata, G. A., Lord, K. C., Grudzinski, M. C., Elsayed, M., Abdelnaby, R., & Elshabrawy, H. A. (2021). Neurological Complications of COVID-19: Underlying Mechanisms and Management. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 22(8), 4081. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22084081
- Hellmuth, J., Barnett, T. A., Asken, B. M., Kelly, J. D., Torres, L., Stephens, M. L., Greenhouse, B., Martin, J. N., Chow, F. C., Deeks, S. G., Greene, M., Miller, B. L., Annan, W., Henrich, T. J., & Peluso, M. J.. (2021). Persistent COVID-19-associated neurocognitive symptoms in non-hospitalized patients. Journal of Neurovirology, 27(1), 191–195. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13365-021-00954-4</u>
- Caronna, E., Ballvé, A., Llauradó, A., Gallardo, V. J., Ariton, D. M., Lallana, S., López Maza, S., Olivé Gadea, M., Quibus, L., Restrepo, J. L., Rodrigo-Gisbert, M., Vilaseca, A., Hernandez Gonzalez, M., Martinez Gallo, M., Alpuente, A., Torres-Ferrus, M., Pujol

Borrell, R., Alvarez-Sabin, J., & Pozo-Rosich, P. (2020). Headache: A striking prodromal and persistent symptom, predictive of COVID-19 clinical evolution. Cephalalgia, 40(13), 1410–1421. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0333102420965157</u>

- Blazhenets, G., Schröter, N., Bormann, T., Thurow, J., Wagner, D., Frings, L., Weiller, C., Meyer, P. T., Dressing, A., & Hosp, J. A. (2021). Slow but evident recovery from neocortical dysfunction and cognitive impairment in a series of chronic COVID-19 patients. Journal of nuclear medicine : official publication, Society of Nuclear Medicine, jnumed.121.262128. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.2967/jnumed.121.262128
- Perlis, R. H., Green, J., Santillana, M., Lazer, D., Ognyanova, K., Simonson, M., Baum, M. A., Quintana, A., Chwe, H., Druckman, J., Volpe, J. D., & Lin, J. (2021). Persistence of symptoms up to 10 months following acute COVID-19 illness. medRxiv : the preprint server for health sciences, 2021.03.07.21253072. https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.03.07.21253072
- 14. Nandita Gupta MD, Jordan Anderson DO, Schmligen J, Jared Austin MD, Elizabeth Eckstrom MD, Emery Lin MD, et al. Clinical Guidelines: Long COVID-19. Available from: <u>https://www.ohsu.edu/sites/default/files/2021-04/Long-COVID-19-Clinical-Guidelines-English-April-21-2021.pdf</u>
- 15. UK Office for National Statistics. Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK: 1 April 2021 [Internet]. 2021. Available from: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/conditionsa</u> <u>nddiseases/bulletins/prevalenceofongoingsymptomsfollowingcoronaviruscovid19infectio</u> <u>nintheuk/1april2021</u>
- 16. Alberta Health Services. Rapid Review: Chronic Symptoms of COVID-19 [Internet]. 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/ppih/if-ppih-covid-19-sag-chronic-symptoms-of-covid-rapid-review.pdf</u>
- Nalbandian, A., Sehgal, K., Gupta, A., Madhavan, M. V., Mcgroder, C., Stevens, J. S., Cook, J. R., Nordvig, A. S., Shalev, D., Sehrawat, T. S., Ahluwalia, N., Bikdeli, B., Dietz, D., Der-Nigoghossian, C., Liyanage-Don, N., Rosner, G. F., Bernstein, E. J., Mohan, S., Beckley, A. A., ... Wan, E. Y.. (2021). Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. Nature Medicine, 27(4), 601–615. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41591-021-01283-z</u>
- Yamani, N., & Olesen, J.. (2019). New daily persistent headache: a systematic review on an enigmatic disorder. The Journal of Headache and Pain, 20(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s10194-019-1022-z</u>
- Stefano G. B. (2021). Historical Insight into Infections and Disorders Associated with Neurological and Psychiatric Sequelae Similar to Long COVID. Medical science monitor: international medical journal of experimental and clinical research, 27, e931447. <u>https://doi.org/10.12659/MSM.931447</u>

Neurological: Fatigue/Post Exertional Malaise

Key Messages

- Fatigue is a prevalent symptom for individuals experiencing post-COVID conditions as studies show a reported prevalence range of 13.3-63%, six months' post diagnosis.
- Screening tools for fatigue and post exertional malaise (PEM) that have been used in
 post-COVID condition patients include Multidimensional Fatigue Inventory Score, Brief
 Fatigue Inventory the Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy-Fatigue Scale
 (FACIT-F) and DePaul Symptom Questionnaire-Post-Exertional Malaise. These tools
 may assist in understanding the burden of fatigue and post exertional malaise for
 individuals experiencing post-COVID conditions.

Practical Guidance

- There is no evidence regarding specific management strategies for fatigue and post exertional malaise specific to post-COVID conditions, as this is an emerging area of research. Clinical guidance from post-viral fatigue and myalgic encephalomyelitis (ME)/chronic fatigue syndrome (CFS) may provide strategies for management, but require further research. A complete fatigue assessment, including functional and physical assessment, patient history, and testing to rule out differential diagnoses is warranted. Screening for post exertional malaise will assist in tailoring management strategies.
- Rehabilitation programs have been suggested for the management of post-COVID conditions. There is insufficient evidence to clearly recommend these approaches. Patient education and engagement should focus initially on balance between engaging in modified daily activity and adopting strategies to limit exertion associated with daily tasks to reduce potential exacerbation of fatigue and PEM; strategies may include encouraging frequent short rests, energy conservation and reconditioning approaches, managing quality sleep, creating self-awareness and in particular, pacing activities to maximize energy and participation in daily activities.
- Research is ongoing comparing ME/CFS to post-COVID conditions to determine if they
 are similar conditions and to better understand the rehabilitation needs of individuals
 with post-COVID conditions experiencing fatigue and/or PEM.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

Fatigue associated with post-COVID condition is defined as "the decrease in physical and/or mental performance that results from changes in central, psychological, and/or peripheral factors due to the COVID-19 disease" (Rudroff et al., 2020). Data are evolving but currently it is the most commonly cited symptom of post-COVID condition (Goërtz et al., 2020; Logue et al., 2021; Maltezou et al., 2021; Office for National Statistics, 2021; Pavli et al., 2021; Shah et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Zapatero & Hanquet, 2021), and the main symptom unresolved at six months (22% of patients in a cohort with mild COVID) (Klein et al., 2021). Post exertional malaise (PEM) is the worsening of multiple symptoms after mental, physical or emotional activity that was previously well tolerated. The onset can be immediate or delayed and recovery is greater than 24 hours.

A total of 23 studies (20 cohort studies, two cross sectional studies, and one survey based study) identified fatigue as a symptom of post-COVID condition (Table 1). Fatigue was reported in 9.7% to 98% of patients with post-COVID condition. There is considerable heterogeneity in the study populations (age, severity of illness, etc.), the duration of follow-up, and the approach to measuring fatigue, primarily measured by self-reports. Six systematic reviews and/or meta-analyses have been conducted since November 2020 that included prevalence of fatigue as an

outcome. In summary, they identified fatigue as a symptom of post-COVID condition in 6.6-87% of patients (Cabrera Martimbianco et al., 2021; Cares-Marambio et al., 2021; Iqbal et al., 2021; Nasserie et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Willi et al., 2021). In a pragmatic literature review, PEM was reported in one cross-sectional internet survey of 3,762 patients, with up to 89% of individuals' experience PEM six months' post COVID diagnosis (Zapatero & Hanquet, 2021). This high prevalence of PEM can be associated with other immunological manifestations such as persistent sore throat or lymphadenopathy (Gaber, 2021).

While duration of fatigue is not yet completely known, studies that assessed symptoms at six months or more had a reported prevalence range of 13.3-63%, suggesting post-COVID condition symptoms may improve over time based upon existing knowledge that those diagnosed with myalgic encephalomyelitis (ME)/chronic fatigue syndrome (CFS) post-infection continue to recover in the first year (Augustin et al., 2021; Hopkins et al., 2021; Huang et al., 2021; Klein et al., 2021; Logue et al., 2021; Wu et al., 2021). Standardized measures of fatigue used to assess post-COVID condition include: The Multidimensional Fatigue Inventory Score (Morin et al., 2021), the Brief Fatigue Inventory (Venturelli et al., 2021), the Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapy-Fatigue Scale (FACIT-F), and the DePaul Symptom Questionnaire-Post-Exertional Malaise (Twomey et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of these post-COVID conditions?

Post-COVID condition fatigue has been associated with:

- Female patients (Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Stavem et al., 2021; Sykes et al., 2021; Townsend et al., 2020; Venturelli et al., 2021)
- Co-morbidities including pre-existing psychological issues and/ or diagnosis of depression or anxiety (Pavli et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Townsend et al., 2020; Zapatero & Hanquet, 2021)
- Hospitalized/ICU patients, and those with more severe illness/longer hospital stays, those with ongoing lung difficulties (Goërtz et al., 2020; Maltezou et al., 2021; Osikomaiya et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Stavem et al., 2021)
- Serum troponin-I levels during the acute illness show high correlation with the symptom of fatigue after hospital discharge(Liang et al., 2020)
- Proinflammatory cytokines, low grade endothelitis, intracortical GABAergic dysfunction may be factors associated with fatigue and long-COVID (Korompoki et al., 2021)
- Increased perception of exertion (Townsend et al., 2021)

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

The recommended management of fatigue associated with post-COVID condition is currently being researched as there is insufficient evidence in the primary literature to offer clear guidance.

Assessment/Diagnosis

A complete fatigue assessment, including functional and physical assessment, patient history, and testing to rule out differential diagnoses (Lapp & John, 2021; Scordo et al., 2021) is warranted. The patient history should include the onset date and specific questions about fatigue and PEM (signs and symptoms, medical issues, psychosocial and emotional factors, related to medication and substance use, sleep patterns and potential toxin exposures) (Sisó-Almirall et al., 2021). Routine laboratory testing including CBC, electrolytes, creatinine, glucose, Ca, Mg, albumen, PO4, ALT, ALP, bilirubin, TSH, CK, and ferritin (hemochromatosis), hepatitis C, CRP, HgbA1C, and urinalysis may be considered (Gaber, 2021; Sisó-Almirall et al., 2021). Additional testing should focus on the individuals' symptoms, co-morbidities and possible

differential diagnosis. For suspected ME/CFS secondary to post-COVID condition, the US ME/CFS guidelines provide laboratory testing suggestions: <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/1Yu79EYxQlwNVER5tErp7LH7KY8pl8S_e/view</u> (US ME/CFS Clinician Coalition, 2021).

Management

While management of COVID-related symptoms such as fatigue is advocated, the efficacy of outcomes from rehabilitative programming are lacking (Vehar et al., 2021). Patient education and engagement should focus initially on balance between engaging in modified daily activity and adopting strategies to limit exertion associated with daily tasks to reduce potential exacerbation of fatigue and PEM; strategies may include encouraging frequent short rests, energy conservation and reconditioning approaches, managing quality sleep, creating self-awareness and in particular, **pacing activities to match energy level** (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2021; Frota et al., 2021; Gaber, 2021; Lapp & John, 2021). The "four-P" approach to energy conservation (Planning, Pacing, Prioritizing, and Positioning) may be of value (Mikkelsen & Abramoff, 2021). For individuals that do not experience PEM, an exercise program under the guidance and/or monitoring of health care professionals may provide value (with caution, as may also exacerbate symptoms) (Scordo et al., 2021). Pulmonary rehabilitation programs have been hypothesized as a mechanism to reduce exertional fatigue and improve clinical outcomes for individuals recovering from post-COVID condition (Daynes et al., 2021), however there remains little evidence of its utility.

It may be plausible to consider existing approaches for the treatment of ME/CFS for individuals experiencing burdensome fatigue related to post-COVID condition (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2021; Friedman et al., 2021; Gaber, 2021). In a comparative review of ME/CFS symptoms to post-COVID condition symptoms, 25 of 29 ME/CFS symptoms were reported by at least one post-COVID condition study (Wong & Weitzer, 2021). Further, a case study of three young adults/adolescents in the United States were found to have ME/CFS triggered by COVID, with symptoms persisting six months post-diagnosis (Petracek et al., 2021). For individuals with suspected ME/CFS consider the Diagnosing and Treating ME/CFS guidelines: https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SG7hIJTCSDrDHqvioPMq-cX-rgRKXjfk/view (US ME/CFS Coalition, 2020). It is suggested patients with persistent symptoms (especially those with several ongoing symptoms) lasting beyond 12 weeks, they are referred for an evaluation in a COVID-19 follow-up clinic (if available), or alternatively a subspecialty clinic specific to their symptoms (such as fatigue/PEM) (Mikkelsen & Abramoff, 2021).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

No resources specific to post-COVID fatigue were identified by the Post-COVID Task Force's review of available healthcare services.

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Utilization of healthcare practice to include early screening, early interventions with clear directives for resource allocation, and specialist consultations should be available to address the ongoing challenges (Korompoki et al., 2021). Sisó-Almirall and colleague (2021) have developed proposed guidelines for the diagnosis and management of post-COVID conditions in primary care, and suggest pursuing further diagnostic testing is fatigue is present after four weeks. Individuals that experience post-COVID conditions may require ongoing care, and if warranted, should be evaluated for ME/CFS (Simani et al., 2021). Rehabilitative programming is well-suited to address the ongoing rehabilitation needs of individuals with post-COVID condition, however, programs may require tailoring to best match individual needs, taking into account the

availability and use of healthcare resources, the attention to symptom management over time, screen for PEM, and the functional and sustainable occupational goals for activities of daily living (Singh et al., 2020).

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- Improving our understanding of risk factors for post-COVID condition symptoms, contributors to fatigue and the disease trajectory including ongoing functional deficits and health care needs (Overview | COVID-19 Rapid Guideline: Managing the Long-Term Effects of COVID-19 | Guidance | NICE, 2020; Rudroff et al., 2020)
- 2. Research is ongoing comparing ME/CFS to post-COVID condition to determine if they are similar conditions (Komaroff & Bateman, 2021; Scordo et al., 2021).
- 3. Ongoing research evaluating the natural history of post-COVID condition, and defining the risk factors, prevalence, and possible management strategies to establish COVID-19 as a potential infectious trigger of ME/CFS (Poenaru et al., 2021).
- Further research relating to exercise rehabilitation programming for improvement of post COVID condition (Overview | COVID-19 Rapid Guideline: Managing the Long-Term Effects of COVID-19 | Guidance | NICE, 2020)

Authors

This review was written by Heather Sharpe and scientifically reviewed by Eleanor Stein, Naomi Dolgoy, Carmen Lazorek, and Chris White. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

References

- Arnold, D. T., Hamilton, F. W., Milne, A., Morley, A. J., Viner, J., Attwood, M., Noel, A., Gunning, S., Hatrick, J., Hamilton, S., Elvers, K. T., Hyams, C., Bibby, A., Moran, E., Adamali, H. I., Dodd, J. W., Maskell, N. A., & Barratt, S. L. (2021). Patient outcomes after hospitalisation with COVID-19 and implications for follow-up: Results from a prospective UK cohort. *Thorax*, *76*(4), 399–401. https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2020-216086
- Augustin, M., Schommers, P., Stecher, M., Dewald, F., Gieselmann, L., Gruell, H., Horn, C., Vanshylla, K., Cristanziano, V. Di, Osebold, L., Roventa, M., Riaz, T., Tschernoster, N., Altmueller, J., Rose, L., Salomon, S., Priesner, V., Luers, J. C., Albus, C., ... Lehmann, C. (2021). Post-COVID syndrome in non-hospitalised patients with COVID-19: a longitudinal prospective cohort study. *The Lancet Regional Health. Europe*, 6, 100122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lanepe.2021.100122
- Boari, G. E. M., Bonetti, S., Braglia-Orlandini, F., Chiarini, G., Faustini, C., Bianco, G., Santagiuliana, M., Guarinoni, V., Saottini, M., Viola, S., Ferrari-Toninelli, G., Pasini, G., Bonzi, B., Desenzani, P., Tusi, C., Malerba, P., Zanotti, E., Turini, D., & Rizzoni, D. (2021). Short-Term Consequences of SARS-CoV-2-Related Pneumonia: A Follow Up Study. *High Blood Pressure and Cardiovascular Prevention*, 1. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40292-021-00454-w
- Cabrera Martimbianco, A. L., Pacheco, R. L., Bagattini, Â. M., & Riera, R. (2021). Frequency, signs and symptoms, and criteria adopted for long COVID-19: A systematic review. *International Journal of Clinical Practice*. https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.14357
- Cares-Marambio, K., Montenegro-Jiménez, Y., Torres-Castro, R., Vera-Uribe, R., Torralba, Y., Alsina-Restoy, X., Vasconcello-Castillo, L., & Vilaró, J. (2021). Prevalence of potential respiratory symptoms in survivors of hospital admission after coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Chronic Respiratory Disease*, *18*. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/14799731211002240

Center for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021, June 14). Management of Post-COVID

Conditions Evaluating and Caring for Patients with Post-COVID Conditions: Interim Guidance. Center for Disease Control and Prevention.

- Coalition, U. M. C. (2020). *MECFS Clinician Coalition Diagnosis and Treatment Handout V2.pdf* - *Google Drive*. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1SG7hIJTCSDrDHqvioPMq-cXrgRKXjfk/view
- Darley, D. R., Dore, G. J., Cysique, L., Wilhelm, K. A., Andresen, D., Tonga, K., Stone, E., Byrne, A., Plit, M., Masters, J., Tang, H., Brew, B., Cunningham, P., Kelleher, A., & Matthews, G. V. (2021). Persistent symptoms up to four months after community and hospital-managed SARS-CoV-2 infection. In *Medical Journal of Australia* (Vol. 214, Issue 6, pp. 279–280). John Wiley and Sons Inc. https://doi.org/10.5694/mja2.50963
- Daynes, E., Gerlis, Ć., Chaplin, É., Gardiner, N., & Singh, S. J. (2021). Early experiences of rehabilitation for individuals post-COVID to improve fatigue, breathlessness exercise capacity and cognition A cohort study. *Chronic Respiratory Disease*, *18.* https://doi.org/10.1177/14799731211015691
- Dennis, A., Wamil, M., Alberts, J., Oben, J., Cuthbertson, D. J., Wootton, D., Crooks, M., Gabbay, M., Brady, M., Hishmeh, L., Attree, E., Heightman, M., Banerjee, R., & Banerjee, A. (2021). Multiorgan impairment in low-risk individuals with post-COVID-19 syndrome: A prospective, community-based study. *BMJ Open*, *11*(3). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048391
- Fernández-de-las-Peñas, C., Palacios-Ceña, D., Gómez-Mayordomo, V., Rodríuez-Jiménez, J., Palacios-Ceña, M., Velasco-Arribas, M., Guijarro, C., de-la-Llave-Rincón, A. I., Fuensalida-Novo, S., Elvira-Martínez, C. M., Cuadrado, M. L., Arias-Navalón, J. A., Florencio, L. L., Ortega-Santiago, R., Molina-Trigueros, L. J., Sebastián-Viana, T., Torres-Macho, J., Canto-Diez, G., Plaza-Canteli, S., ... Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2021). Long-term post-COVID symptoms and associated risk factors in previously hospitalized patients: A multicenter study. *Journal of Infection*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2021.04.036
- Friedman, K. J., Murovska, M., Pheby, D. F. H., & Zalewski, P. (2021). Opinion our evolving understanding of me/cfs. *Medicina (Lithuania)*, 57(3), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.3390/medicina57030200
- Frota, A. X., Vieira, M. C., Soares, C. C. S., da Silva, P. S., da Silva, G. M. S., Mendes, F. de S. N. S., Mazzoli-Rocha, F., Veloso, H. H., da Costa, A. D., Lamas, C. da C., Valete-Rosalino, C. M., Gonçalves, T. R., Costa, H. S., Junior, L. F. R., & Mediano, M. F. F. (2021).
 Functional capacity and rehabilitation strategies in covid-19 patients: Current knowledge and challenges. In *Revista da Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical* (Vol. 54, pp. 1–8). Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical. https://doi.org/10.1590/0037-8682-0789-2020
- Gaber, T. (2021). Assessment and management of post-COVID fatigue. In *Progress in Neurology and Psychiatry* (Vol. 25, Issue 1, pp. 36–39). John Wiley and Sons Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/pnp.698
- Goërtz, Y. M. J., Van Herck, M., Delbressine, J. M., Vaes, A. W., Meys, R., Machado, F. V. C., Houben-Wilke, S., Burtin, C., Posthuma, R., Franssen, F. M. E., van Loon, N., Hajian, B., Spies, Y., Vijlbrief, H., van 't Hul, A. J., Janssen, D. J. A., & Spruit, M. A. (2020). Persistent symptoms 3 months after a SARS-CoV-2 infection: the post-COVID-19 syndrome? *ERJ Open Research*, 6(4), 00542–02020. https://doi.org/10.1183/23120541.00542-2020
- Graham, E. L., Clark, J. R., Orban, Z. S., Lim, P. H., Szymanski, A. L., Taylor, C., DiBiase, R. M., Jia, D. T., Balabanov, R., Ho, S. U., Batra, A., Liotta, E. M., & Koralnik, I. J. (2021). Persistent neurologic symptoms and cognitive dysfunction in non-hospitalized Covid-19 "long haulers." *Annals of Clinical and Translational Neurology*, *8*(5), 1073–1085. https://doi.org/10.1002/acn3.51350
- Hopkins, C., Surda, P., Vaira, L. A., Lechien, J. R., Safarian, M., Saussez, S., & Kumar, N. (2021). Six month follow-up of self-reported loss of smell during the covid-19 pandemic. *Rhinology*, 59(1), 26–31. https://doi.org/10.4193/Rhin20.544

Huang, C., Huang, L., Wang, Y., Li, X., Ren, L., Gu, X., Kang, L., Guo, L., Liu, M., Zhou, X., Luo, J., Huang, Z., Tu, S., Zhao, Y., Chen, L., Xu, D., Li, Y., Li, C., Peng, L., ... Cao, B. (2021). 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *The Lancet*, 397(10270), 220–232. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32656-8

Iqbal, F. M., Lam, K., Sounderajah, V., Clarke, J. M., Ashrafian, H., & Darzi, A. (2021). Characteristics and predictors of acute and chronic post-COVID syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *EClinicalMedicine*, *36*, 100899. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100899

Klein, H., Asseo, K., Karni, N., Benjamini, Y., Nir-Paz, R., Muszkat, M., Israel, S., & Niv, M. Y. (2021). Onset, duration and unresolved symptoms, including smell and taste changes, in mild COVID-19 infection: a cohort study in Israeli patients. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, 27(5), 769–774. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmi.2021.02.008

Komaroff, A. L., & Bateman, L. (2021). Will COVID-19 Lead to Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome? *Frontiers in Medicine*, 7, 606824. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2020.606824

Korompoki, E., Gavriatopoulou, M., Hicklen, R. S., Ntanasis-Stathopoulos, I., Kastritis, E.,
Fotiou, D., Stamatelopoulos, K., Terpos, E., Kotanidou, A., Hagberg, C. A., Dimopoulos, M.
A., & Kontoyiannis, D. P. (2021). Epidemiology and organ specific sequelae of post-acute
COVID19: A narrative review. *Journal of Infection*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2021.05.004

Lapp, C. W., & John, J. F. (2021). Managing COVID-19 post viral Fatigue Syndrome. Fatigue: Biomedicine, Health and Behavior, 9(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/21641846.2021.1890347

Leth, S., Gunst, J. D., Mathiasen, V., Hansen, K., Søgaard, O., Østergaard, L., Jensen-Fangel, S., Storgaard, M., & Agergaard, J. (2021). Persistent Symptoms in Patients Recovering From COVID-19 in Denmark. *Open Forum Infectious Diseases*, 8(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/ofid/ofab042

Liang, L., Yang, B., Jiang, N., Fu, W., He, X., Zhou, Y., Ma, W. L., & Wang, X. (2020). Threemonth Follow-up Study of Survivors of Coronavirus Disease 2019 after Discharge. *Journal of Korean Medical Science*, *35*(46). https://doi.org/10.3346/JKMS.2020.35.E418

Logue, J. K., Franko, N. M., McCulloch, D. J., McConald, D., Magedson, A., Wolf, C. R., & Chu, H. Y. (2021). Sequelae in Adults at 6 Months after COVID-19 Infection. *JAMA Network Open*, *4*(2). https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.0830

Maltezou, H. C., Pavli, A., & Tsakris, A. (2021). Post-COVID Syndrome: An Insight on Its Pathogenesis. *Vaccines*, 9(5), 497. https://doi.org/10.3390/vaccines9050497

Mandal, S., Barnett, J., Brill, S. E., Brown, J. S., Denneny, E. K., Hare, S. S., Heightman, M., Hillman, T. E., Jacob, J., Jarvis, H. C., Lipman, M. C. I., Naidu, S. B., Nair, A., Porter, J. C., Tomlinson, G. S., & Hurst, J. R. (2021). Long-COVID': A cross-sectional study of persisting symptoms, biomarker and imaging abnormalities following hospitalisation for COVID-19. *Thorax*, *76*(4), 396–398. https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2020-215818

Mikkelsen, A. M. É., & Abramoff, B. (2021). COVID-19: Evaluation and management of adults following acute viral illness. *Up to Date*, 2019, 1–34. https://www.uptodate.com/contents/covid-19-evaluation-and-management-of-adultsfollowing-acute-viral-illness?search=covid 19 respiratory&source=search_result&selectedTitle=1~150&usage_type=default&display_rank =1

Morin, L., Savale, L., Pham, T., Colle, R., Figueiredo, S., Harrois, A., Gasnier, M., Lecoq, A. L., Meyrignac, O., Noel, N., Baudry, E., Bellin, M. F., Beurnier, A., Choucha, W., Corruble, E., Dortet, L., Hardy-Leger, I., Radiguer, F., Sportouch, S., ... Monnet, X. (2021). Four-Month Clinical Status of a Cohort of Patients after Hospitalization for COVID-19. JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association, 325(15), 1525–1534. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.3331 Nasserie, T., Hittle, M., & Goodman, S. N. (2021). Assessment of the Frequency and Variety of Persistent Symptoms Among Patients With COVID-19: A Systematic Review. *JAMA Network Open*, *4*(5), e2111417. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.11417

Overview | COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 | Guidance | NICE, (2020). https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng188

O'Sullivan, O., Barker-Davies, R. M., Thompson, K., Bahadur, S., Gough, M., Lewis, S., Martin, M., Segalini, A., Wallace, G., Phillip, R., & Cranley, M. (2021). Rehabilitation post-COVID-19: cross-sectional observations using the Stanford Hall remote assessment tool. *BMJ Military Health*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjmilitary-2021-001856

Office for National Statistics, U. (2021, May 2). Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK - Office for National Statistics. https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/conditionsand diseases/bulletins/prevalenceofongoingsymptomsfollowingcoronaviruscovid19infectioninth euk/4june2021

Osikomaiya, B., Erinoso, O., Wright, K. O., Odusola, A. O., Thomas, B., Adeyemi, O., Bowale, A., Adejumo, O., Falana, A., Abdus-salam, I., Ogboye, O., Osibogun, A., & Abayomi, A. (2021). 'Long COVID': persistent COVID-19 symptoms in survivors managed in Lagos State, Nigeria. *BMC Infectious Diseases*, *21*(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-020-05716-x

Pavli, A., Theodoridou, M., & Maltezou, H. C. (2021). Post-COVID syndrome: Incidence, clinical spectrum, and challenges for primary healthcare professionals. In *Archives of Medical Research*. Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arcmed.2021.03.010

Petersen, M. S., Kristiansen, M. F., Hanusson, K. D., Danielsen, M. E., á Steig, B., Gaini, S., Strøm, M., & Weihe, P. (2020). Long COVID in the Faroe Islands: A Longitudinal Study Among Nonhospitalized Patients. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa1792

Petracek, L. S., Suskauer, S. J., Vickers, R. F., Patel, N. R., Violand, R. L., Swope, R. L., & Rowe, P. C. (2021). Adolescent and Young Adult ME/CFS After Confirmed or Probable COVID-19. *Frontiers in Medicine*, *8*, 668944. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2021.668944

Poenaru, S., Abdallah, S. J., Corrales-Medina, V., & Cowan, J. (2021). COVID-19 and postinfectious myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome: a narrative review. In *Therapeutic Advances in Infectious Disease* (Vol. 8). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1177/20499361211009385

Rudroff, T., Kamholz, J., Fietsam, A. C., Deters, J. R., & Bryant, A. D. (2020). Post-covid-19 fatigue: Potential contributing factors. *Brain Sciences*, *10*(12), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci10121012

Scordo, K. A., Richmond, M. M., & Munro, N. (2021). Post-COVID-19 Syndrome: Theoretical Basis, Identification, and Management. *AACN Advanced Critical Care*, e1–e8. https://doi.org/10.4037/aacnacc2021492

Shah, W., Hillman, T., Playford, E. D., & Hishmeh, L. (2021). Managing the long term effects of covid-19: Summary of NICE, SIGN, and RCGP rapid guideline. *The BMJ*, 372. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n136

Shanbehzadeh, S., Tavahomi, M., Zanjari, N., Ebrahimi-Takamjani, I., & Amiri-arimi, S. (2021). Physical and mental health complications post-COVID-19: Scoping review. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *147*, 110525. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110525

Shang, Y. F., Liu, T., Yu, J. N., Xu, X. R., Zahid, K. R., Wei, Y. C., Wang, X. H., & Zhou, F. L. (2021). Half-year follow-up of patients recovering from severe COVID-19: Analysis of symptoms and their risk factors. *Journal of Internal Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1111/joim.13284

Simani, L., Ramezani, M., Darazam, I. A., Sagharichi, M., Aalipour, M. A., Ghorbani, F., & Pakdaman, H. (2021). Prevalence and correlates of chronic fatigue syndrome and post-

traumatic stress disorder after the outbreak of the COVID-19. *Journal of NeuroVirology*, 27(1), 154–159. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13365-021-00949-1

- Singh, S. J., Barradell, A. C., Greening, N. J., Bolton, C., Jenkins, G., Preston, L., & Hurst, J. R. (2020). British Thoracic Society survey of rehabilitation to support recovery of the post-COVID- 19 population. *BMJ Open*, *10*(12). https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020-040213
- Sisó-Almirall, A., Brito-Zerón, P., Ferrín, L. C., Kostov, B., Moreno, A. M., Mestres, J., Sellarès, J., Galindo, G., Morera, R., Basora, J., Trilla, A., & Ramos-Casals, M. (2021). Long covid-19: Proposed primary care clinical guidelines for diagnosis and disease management. In *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* (Vol. 18, Issue 8). MDPI AG. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18084350
- Stavem, K., Ghanima, W., Olsen, M. K., Gilboe, H. M., & Einvik, G. (2021). Prevalence and determinants of fatigue after covid-19 in non-hospitalized subjects: A population-based study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(4), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18042030
- Sykes, D. L., Holdsworth, L., Jawad, N., Gunasekera, P., Morice, A. H., & Crooks, M. G. (2021). Post-COVID-19 Symptom Burden: What is Long-COVID and How Should We Manage It? *Lung*, 199(2), 113–119. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00408-021-00423-z
- Townsend, L., Dowds, J., O'Brien, K., Sheill, G., Dyer, A. H., O'Kelly, B., Hynes, J. P., Mooney, A., Dunne, J., Ni Cheallaigh, C., O'Farrelly, C., Bourke, N. M., Conlon, N., Martin-Loeches, I., Bergin, C., Nadarajan, P., & Bannan, C. (2021). Persistent Poor Health after COVID-19 Is Not Associated with Respiratory Complications or Initial Disease Severity. *Annals of the American Thoracic Society*, *18*(6), 997–1003. https://doi.org/10.1513/annalsats.202009-1175oc
- Townsend, L., Dyer, A. H., Jones, K., Dunne, J., Mooney, A., Gaffney, F., O'Connor, L., Leavy, D., O'Brien, K., Dowds, J., Sugrue, J. A., Hopkins, D., Martin-Loeches, I., Ni Cheallaigh, C., Nadarajan, P., McLaughlin, A. M., Bourke, N. M., Bergin, C., O'Farrelly, C., ... Conlon, N. (2020). Persistent fatigue following SARS-CoV-2 infection is common and independent of severity of initial infection. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(11 November). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0240784
- US ME/CFS Clinician Coalition. (2021). TESTING RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SUSPECTED ME/CFS US ME/CFS Clinician Coalition. https://mecfscliniciancoalition.org/
- van den Borst, B., Peters, J., Brink, M., Schoon, Y., Bleekers-Rovers, C., Schers, H., van Hees, H., Helvoort, H., van den boogaard, M., van der Hoeven, H., Reijers, M., Prokop, M., Vercoulen, J., & vavn den Heuvel, M. (2021). Comprehensive health assessment three months after recovery from acute COVID-19. *Clinical Infectious Diseases : An Official Publication of the Infectious Diseases Society of America*, *0*(0), 1–14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07853890.2020.1840620
- Vehar, S., Boushra, M., Ntiamoah, P., & Biehl, M. (2021). Post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection: Caring for the "long-haulers." *Cleveland Clinic Journal of Medicine*, *88*(5), 267–272. https://doi.org/10.3949/ccjm.88a.21010
- Venturelli, S., Benatti, S. V., Casati, M., Binda, F., Zuglian, G., Imeri, G., Conti, C., Biffi, A. M., Spada, S., Bondi, E., Camera, G., Severgnini, R., Giammarresi, A., Marinaro, C., Rossini, A., Bonaffini, P. A., Guerra, G., Bellasi, A., Cesa, S., & Rizzi, M. (2021). Surviving COVID-19 in Bergamo Province: A post-Acute outpatient re-evaluation. *Epidemiology and Infection*, *149*. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0950268821000145
- Willi, S., Lüthold, R., Hunt, A., Hänggi, N. V., Sejdiu, D., Scaff, C., Bender, N., Staub, K., & Schlagenhauf, P. (2021). COVID-19 sequelae in adults aged less than 50 years: A systematic review. In *Travel Medicine and Infectious Disease* (Vol. 40, p. 101995). Elsevier Inc. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmaid.2021.101995
- Wong, T. L., & Weitzer, D. J. (2021). Long COVID and myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome (ME/CFS)-A systemic review and comparison of clinical presentation and

symptomatology. *Medicina (Lithuania)*, 57(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/medicina57050418

- Wu, Q., Zhong, L., Li, H., Guo, J., Li, Y., Hou, X., Yang, F., Xie, Y., Li, L., & Xing, Z. (2021). A Follow-Up Study of Lung Function and Chest Computed Tomography at 6 Months after Discharge in Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019. *Canadian Respiratory Journal*, 2021, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6692409
- Zapatero, D. C., & Hanquet, G. (2021). EPIDEMIOLOGY OF LONG COVID: A PRAGMATIC REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE.

Appendix A

Table 1. Reported prevalence of fatigue as a symptom of post-COVID conditions in research published since November, 2020.

Study	Population	Follow-Up Period	Fatigue Prevalence- (self-report unless otherwise indicated)
(Arnold et al., 2021)	110 hospitalized patients	8–12 weeks post admission	39%
(Augustin et al., 2021)	442 (4 month follow up) 353 (7 month follow up) patients with mild, non- hospitalized patients	4 & 7 months	4 months-9.7% 7 months-14.2%
(Boari et al., 2021)	94 hospitalized patients	Mean of 4 months	52%
(Darley et al., 2021)	78 patients (69 community-based care, 9 hospitalized)	Median 113 days post- diagnosis	22%
(Dennis et al., 2021)	201 community patients	141 days post-infection	98%
(Graham et al., 2021)	100 individuals (50 SARS Co-V-2 positive, 50 SARS Co-V-2 negative) seen at a neuro COVID-19 clinic	Mean of 5.27 months	85% overall (84% for SARS CO-V-2 + and 86% for SARS CO-V-2 -) (P=1.0).
(Hopkins et al., 2021)	434 participants in an online survey of patients that lost sense of smell due to COVID- 19	6 months	24%
(Huang et al., 2021)	1733 Patients discharged from hospital	6 months	63% (1038 of 1655 reported fatigue)
(Klein et al., 2021)	103 mild COVID-19 patients	6 months	22%
(Leth et al., 2021)	49 hospitalized patients	6 & 12 weeks	6 weeks-65% 12 weeks-63%
(Liang et al., 2020)	76 hospitalized patients	3 months	59%
(Logue et al., 2021)	177 patients (16 inpatient, 150 outpatients, 11 asymptomatic patients)	6 months	13.6%
(Mandal et al., 2021)	384 hospitalized patients	Median 54 days post discharge	69%
(Morin et al., 2021)	478 hospitalized patients	4 months	31% Multidimensional Fatigue Inventory score (n = 130) was 4.5

1 [best] to 5 [worst]). T(O'Sullivan et al., 2021)155 patients referred by primary care to a rehabilitation programMedian 13 weeks post illness70.3%(Petersen et al., 2020)180 patients with history of COVD-19Mean of 125 days 6 months28%*(Shang et al., 2021)1174 patients with severe disease6 months25.3%(Simani et al., 2021)120 hospitalized patients6 months17.5%(Stavem et al., 2021)120 hospitalized patientsMedian of 117.5 days weight and the severe46%(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days39.6% "extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Median time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue				
2021)primary care to a rehabilitation programillness(Petersen et al., 2020)180 patients with history of COVD-19Mean of 125 days severe disease28%*(Shang et al., 2021)1174 patients with severe disease6 months25.3%(Simani et al., 2021)120 hospitalized patients6 months17.5%(Stavem et al., 2021)458 non-hospitalized patientsMedian of 117.5 days weight and the severe disease46%(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days weight and the severe matients39.6% "extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks median time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue				3.0-5.0) for reduced motivation and 3.7 (interquartile range, 3.0-4.5) for mental fatigue (possible range,
history of COVD-19(Shang et al., 2021)1174 patients with severe disease6 months25.3%(Simani et al., 2021)120 hospitalized patients6 months17.5%(Stavem et al., 2021)458 non-hospitalized patientsMedian of 117.5 days46%(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days39.6% "extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks69%(Venturelli et al., 2021)767 hospitalized patientsMedian time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(O'Sullivan et al., 2021)	primary care to a	•	70.3%
severe disease(Simani et al., 2021)120 hospitalized patients6 months17.5%(Stavem et al., 2021)458 non-hospitalized patientsMedian of 117.5 days46%(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days39.6% 	(Petersen et al., 2020)		Mean of 125 days	28%*
patients(Stavem et al., 2021)458 non-hospitalized patientsMedian of 117.5 days Median 113 days46%(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days "extreme fatigue"39.6% "extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks Mean 13 weeks69%(Venturelli et al., 2021)767 hospitalized patientsMedian time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(Shang et al., 2021)	•	6 months	25.3%
patients(Sykes et al., 2021)134 hospitalized patientsMedian 113 days39.6% "extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks69%(Venturelli et al., 2021)767 hospitalized patientsMedian time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(Simani et al., 2021)	•	6 months	17.5%
patients"extreme fatigue"(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks 69%(Venturelli et al., 2021)767 hospitalized patientsMedian time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(Stavem et al., 2021)	•	Median of 117.5 days	46%
(van den Borst et al., 2021)124 patients (27 mild, 51 moderate, 26 severe and 20 critical disease)Mean 13 weeks69%(Venturelli et al., 2021)767 hospitalized patientsMedian time of 81 days after dischargeBrief Fatigue Inventory 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(Sykes et al., 2021)	•	Median 113 days	
patients after discharge 44.1% had new-onset fatigue	(van den Borst et al., 2021)	51 moderate, 26 severe	Mean 13 weeks	—
(Wu et al., 2021) 54 hospitalized patients 6 months 24.1%	(Venturelli et al., 2021)	-	5	44.1% had new-onset
	(Wu et al., 2021)	54 hospitalized patients	6 months	24.1%

Psychiatric: Anxiety

Key Messages

- Most of what is published relies on measuring anxiety symptoms through self-reported surveys, which is not equivalent to clinically diagnosed anxiety disorders requiring specialized treatment.
- Anxiety should be treated in post-COVID patients using the same techniques as other patients, with the knowledge that it often decreases over time.

What is the prevalence and duration of this post-COVID condition?

When considering the prevalence and duration of anxiety in patients with COVID multiple issues need to be detangled. The first is to differentiate the impact of having the infection from the impact of the pandemic globally (isolation, unemployment, fear of infection). The second issue is that measuring anxiety symptoms through self-reported surveys is not equivalent to clinically diagnosed anxiety disorders that require specialized treatment. This does not diminish the impact that anxiety has on patients diagnosed with COVID, but does need to be considered when discussing the current literature.

An important lesson from the SARS outbreak in 2004 was that anxiety symptoms do decrease over time. Specifically, from in hospital (mean of 50.21 on the SCL-90 anxiety subscale) to below the clinical cut off 12 months later (29.72 mean) (Liu, Baumeister, & Zhou, 2021).

A systematic review of studies on patients admitted with COVID-19 reported ranges from 6.5% to 63% of anxiety symptoms in people 1-3 months post-discharge (or reporting of symptoms) with higher prevalence in patients admitted to ICUs than to wards (Shanbehzadeh, Tavahomi, Zanjari, Ebrahimi-Takamjani, & Amiri-Arimi, 2021). This study highlighted that cultural differences may impact mental health reporting, and so results may not be applicable universally. Further variation may have been the result of variety in the tools for mental health diagnoses in the studies (HADS, GAD-7 and surveys designed for the individual studies were all reported).

A study using administrative data reported that compared with other respiratory tract infections, patients with COVID had a hazard ratio of 1.59 - 2.62 for anxiety 14 - 90 days post COVID, and a 4.7% probability of anxiety symptoms at 90 days (Taquet, Geddes, Husain, Luciano, & Harrison, 2021). This study also reported an increased likelihood of first anxiety diagnoses 1-180 days post COVID diagnosis (HR 1.78 (1.66 - 1.91) compared to someone diagnosed with influenza. This risk was higher for patients admitted to intensive treatment units (ITU), which was unsurprising given the known impact of ICU admittance (similar to ITUs) (Taquet et al., 2021).

Daugherty et al. published a study using United States administrative data (merged with laboratory and hospital inpatient data) with 3 propensity matched control groups (2020 comparators, non-COVID; 2019 comparators; and historical group with lower respiratory tract illness). They investigated mental health diagnoses at 21 days post lab-confirmation of SARS-CoV-2 and calculated a hazard ratio of 1.24 – 1.54 and a risk difference of 0.83 (0.60 – 1.02) between COVID positive patients and non-COVID 2020 control group (Daugherty et al., 2021).

Another study of clinical and non-clinical health care workers in the UK who were recruited at the start of the pandemic that included a prospective control group (pre-print) reported that rates of anxiety assessed by online questionnaire were not significantly different between people who had anti-bodies for COVID and those who did not, however the rates were high in both groups

(51.4% in COVID positive samples; 47.2% in the control group) (Amin-Chowdhury et al., 2021). This study may not be representative of the general population and the researchers created a study specific screening tool.

Many of the reports of elevated anxiety in post-COVID patients did not include relevant control groups and so interpretation is limited. Specifically, it is not possible to unequivocally determine what proportion (if any) of the increases in anxiety symptoms is due to the COVID-19 infection, rather than other factors. However, there were reports that anxiety declined over the 45 days post-admission (hospitalized patients) (Matalon et al., 2021). Interestingly, one study reported lower rates of anxiety in those admitted to intensive care units (23%) versus general wards (31.4%), however that group only included patients who had reported new symptoms in the 4 months post-diagnosis (Morin et al., 2021).

The study with the highest reported rate (47% depression or anxiety) also reported that 42% of the study population reported pre-COVID diagnosis of depression or anxiety, which is significantly higher than the population average of 21% (Graham et al., 2021). The authors did not hypothesize on the cause of this discrepancy, further work may demonstrate inequitable vulnerability to COVID, or simply that this population was not representative of the general population for a different reason.

A recent study on PTSD symptoms 3 months after a COVID diagnosis reported that anxiety symptoms (State-Trait Anxiety Inventory form Y) decreased between the 1 month and 3 month timepoints (Mazza et al., 2021). The same study measured anxiety through clinical interviews (N=20) and the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory form Y (N=51) demonstrating the variation possible due to differing measurement techniques (Mazza et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of this post-COVID condition?

A recent systematic review of studies of hospitalized and non-hospitalized patients (33 studies included) with COVID-19 reported risk factors for anxiety including: illness severity; medical comorbidities; younger age; reduced quality of life; close relatives with COVID; prior psychiatric history; and decreased sense of smell (Vanderlind et al., 2021). The authors highlighted that most of the included studies were completed during the first wave of infections and the results may change during different waves of infections.

Most studies identified admission to an intensive care unit as a risk factor for measurable symptoms of anxiety 3 weeks to 12 months later (Daugherty et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021). One systematic review identified treatment with corticosteroids as a potential risk factor for anxiety (after 21 days post-symptom onset) (Michelen et al., 2020) and studies also found that being female increased the risk of anxiety (Beck et al., 2021) and/or psychiatric morbidity(Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021).

What is the recommended management of this post-COVID condition?

Anxiety should be treated in post-COVID patients using the same techniques as other patients, with the knowledge that it often decreases over time.

What health care services are currently available for patients with this post-COVID condition?

- Brain health and mental health: Depression, anxiety, stress (alberta.ca)
- Mental Health Tip sheet: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>
- Mental Health Toolkit: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>

- Togetherall: <u>Togetherall | A safe community to support your mental health, 24/7</u>
- Text4Hope: https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/topics/Page17019.aspx
- Mental Health Helpline: 1-877-303-2642

What impacts does this post-COVID condition have on the health care system?

The impact of post-COVID mental health diagnoses on the health care system may not be able to be isolated from the population level mental health impacts of over a year of pandemic response. The Provincial Addiction and Mental Health team is working with zone Addiction and Mental Health teams to create a robust recovery plan that will respond to increases in demands for services.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

Studies with rigorous control groups and that take into consideration the external context of isolation, increased unemployment and societal changes during the pandemic should be pursued. However, this research would be useful for future planning, rather than in addressing the current patient needs. One study measured a protective effect of 'resilience' which is a promising area of research that may have impact far beyond COVID (Beck et al., 2021). Due to anxiety diagnoses being most common before or during early adulthood, and COVID infections not, research should monitor if first episode anxiety is diagnosed more commonly in older age groups.

The current studies have used a variety of survey tools (one included clinical interviews) and none investigated the type of anxiety patients were experiencing more completely. This would allow for differentiation of types of disorders, such as generalized anxiety disorder, panic disorder, or a phobia, which have different appropriate treatments.

Further work should also investigate if the symptoms and rates change based on: timing of surveys; changes due to differences in knowledge about the disease; the current rate of infection in the population; or the impact of variants of concern.

As with all AMH research, investigations into disaggregated data that can investigate differences in marginalized populations is valuable and important, especially in this situation, where the impact of COVID has been inequitable.

Authors

This review was written by Katherine (Kay) Rittenbach, PhD, and scientifically reviewed by Scott Patten, Nicholas Mitchell, and Michael Trew. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

References

- Amin-Chowdhury, Z., Harris, R. J., Aiano, F., Zavala, M., Bertran, M., Borrow, R., . . . Ladhani, S. N. (2021). Characterising long COVID more than 6 months after acute infection in adults; prospective longitudinal cohort study, England. *medRxiv*, 2021.2003.2018.21253633-21252021.21253603.21253618.21253633. doi:10.1101/2021.03.18.21253633
- Beck, K., Vincent, A., Becker, C., Keller, A., Cam, H., Schaefert, R., . . . Hunziker, S. (2021). Prevalence and factors associated with psychological burden in COVID-19 patients and their relatives: A prospective observational cohort study. *PloS one, 16*(5), e0250590e0250590. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0250590</u>

Daugherty, S. E., Guo, Y., Heath, K., Dasmariñas, M. C., Jubilo, K. G., Samranvedhya, J., . . . Cohen, K. (2021). Risk of clinical sequelae after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection: retrospective cohort study. *BMJ*, *373*, n1098-n1098. doi:10.1136/bmj.n1098

- Graham, E. L., Clark, J. R., Orban, Z. S., Lim, P. H., Szymanski, A. L., Taylor, C., ... Koralnik, I. J. (2021). Persistent neurologic symptoms and cognitive dysfunction in non-hospitalized Covid-19 "long haulers". *Annals of Clinical and Translational Neurology, 8*(5), 1073-1085. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1002/acn3.51350</u>
- Liu, D., Baumeister, R. F., & Zhou, Y. (2021). Mental health outcomes of coronavirus infection survivors: A rapid meta-analysis. *Journal of psychiatric research, 13*7, 542-553. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2020.10.015
- Matalon, N., Dorman-Ilan, S., Hasson-Ohayon, I., Hertz-Palmor, N., Shani, S., Basel, D., ... Gothelf, D. (2021). Trajectories of post-traumatic stress symptoms, anxiety, and depression in hospitalized COVID-19 patients: A one-month follow-up. *Journal of psychosomatic research*, *143*, 110399-110399. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110399
- Mazza, M. G., Palladini, M., De Lorenzo, R., Magnaghi, C., Poletti, S., Furlan, R., ... Benedetti, F. (2021). Persistent psychopathology and neurocognitive impairment in COVID-19 survivors: Effect of inflammatory biomarkers at three-month follow-up. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 94, 138-147. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2021.02.021
- Michelen, M., Manoharan, L., Elkheir, N., Cheng, V., Dagens, D., Hastie, C., . . . Stavropoulou, C. (2020). Characterising long-term covid-19: a rapid living systematic review. *medRxiv*, 2020.2012.2008.20246025-20242020.20246012.20246008.20246025. doi:10.1101/2020.12.08.20246025
- Morin, L., Savale, L., Pham, T., Colle, R., Figueiredo, S., Harrois, A., . . . Monnet, X. (2021). Four-Month Clinical Status of a Cohort of Patients After Hospitalization for COVID-19. *JAMA*, *325*(15), 1525-1534. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.3331</u>
- Shanbehzadeh, S., Tavahomi, M., Zanjari, N., Ebrahimi-Takamjani, I., & Amiri-Arimi, S. (2021). Physical and mental health complications post-COVID-19: Scoping review. *Journal of psychosomatic research*, *147*, 110525-110525. doi:10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110525
- Taquet, M., Geddes, J. R., Husain, M., Luciano, S., & Harrison, P. J. (2021). 6-month neurological and psychiatric outcomes in 236 379 survivors of COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study using electronic health records. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 8(5), 416-427. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(21)00084-5</u>
- Vanderlind, W. M., Rabinovitz, B. B., Miao, I. Y., Oberlin, L. E., Bueno-Castellano, C., Fridman, C., . . . Kanellopoulos, D. (2021). A systematic review of neuropsychological and psychiatric sequalae of COVID-19: implications for treatment. *Current Opinion In Psychiatry, 34*(4), 420-433. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1097/YCO.0000000000000713</u>

Psychiatric: Depression

Key Messages

- Most data is from self-reported surveys, which have inherent biases and is not equivalent to clinically diagnosed major depressive disorder that requires specialized treatment.
- It is unclear at this time if depression symptoms are due to COVID infection or to the impact of the pandemic globally (isolation, unemployment, fear of infection).
- Depression in post-COVID patients should be treated using the same techniques as other patients, including pharmacotherapy and psychotherapy.

What is the prevalence and duration of this post-COVID condition?

When considering the prevalence and duration of depression in patients with COVID multiple issues need to be detangled. The first is to differentiate the impact of having the infection from the impact of the pandemic globally (isolation, unemployment, fear of infection). The second issue is that measuring depression symptoms through self-reported surveys is not equivalent to clinically diagnosed major depressive disorder that require specialized treatment. This does not diminish the impact that depression symptoms have on patients diagnosed with COVID, but does need to be considered when discussing the current literature.

There were large ranges in the prevalence of depressive symptoms measured in COVID-19 patients after 30 days. This is partially due to the variety of tools used to assess symptoms and the range of timeframes measured (Vanderlind et al., 2021). Recent pre-prints are also highlighting significant publication bias and heterogeneity of studies, with one meta-analysis calculating small-study effects for 56% of symptoms (Hoshijima et al., 2021), and another reporting an I² of 79.6% to 98.6% (Badenoch et al., 2021). Moderate to severe depression ranged from 10.0 - 42.0% in community dwelling COVID-19 patients 2-3 months post discharge (Vanderlind et al., 2021). In a systematic review of 10 studies prevalence ranged from 4 - 31% after one month (33 – 41.3% had symptoms of both depression and anxiety) (Shanbehzadeh, Tavahomi, Zanjari, Ebrahimi-Takamjani, & Amiri-Arimi, 2021).

Interestingly, one large administrative data study reported that the rate of depression diagnoses in COVID-19 patients (87 day median follow up) was not statistically different than the rate reported in the control group of people diagnosed with other lower respiratory virus infections (Daugherty et al., 2021). A recent (pre-print) prospective, longitudinal cohort of health care workers reported non-statistically significant differences in depression symptoms of people who had COVID (7.5 months prior on average) and a control group (Amin-Chowdhury et al., 2021); both groups reported depression symptoms of over 21%. Another large administrative data study (United States based) documented that the hazard ratios for a first diagnosis of a mood disorder in the 6 months following a COVID-19 diagnosis were 1.78 (1.61 - 1.96) in those not hospitalized, and 2.06 (1.57 - 2.71) for those with an intensive treatment unit admission compared to people with other respiratory tract infections (Taquet, Geddes, Husain, Luciano, & Harrison, 2021).

In contrast to the high percentages reported above, a study on patients with COVID-19 admitted to intensive care units before June, 2020, recorded only 5% abnormal and 10.2% borderline abnormal depression scores on the Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS) three months after discharge (Gonzalez et al., 2021).

Several studies reported around 20% of patients with significant depressive symptoms: 18% (95% CI 11.7 – 23.5) a median of 61 days from discharge (D'Cruz et al., 2021); 18.8% average 48 days between infection and survey (Poyraz et al., 2021); 19% at 16 weeks (Peluso et al.,

2021); 18% average 54 days (Silva et al., 2021); 21% - 23.5% 7 months post diagnosis (Fernandez-de-Las-Penas et al., 2021); and 18% in former ICU patients and 20.6% in complete group at 4 month follow up (Morin et al., 2021). In contrast, a large study in South Korea that included matched controls (matched for age, sex and residence) and excluded anyone with a psychological diagnosis in the past 5 years, reported 1.3% newly diagnosed depression in the total cohort, but people who had COVID had significantly higher rate (4.9%) compared to the matched controls (1.0%) (Oh, Park & Song, 2021).

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of this post-COVID condition?

Those with prior psychiatric history, that perceived higher stigma related to COVID-19 or underwent quarantine post-hospitalization had higher rates of depressive symptoms (Vanderlind et al., 2021). One review suggested that better lung function at follow up may correlate to fewer depression symptoms (Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021). Several articles highlighted that female patients had higher rates of psychological diagnosis (Beck et al., 2021; Islam et al., 2021; Oh et al., 2021; Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021; Vanderlind et al., 2021) and those with prior psychological diagnosis (Naidu et al., 2021), which is to be expected based on literature regarding depression diagnoses in the general population.

What is the recommended management of this post-COVID condition?

Depression in post-COVID patients should be treated using the same techniques as other patients, including pharmacotherapy and psychotherapy. In one meta-analysis of the impact of SARS long-term, depression symptoms showed the most improvement over 12 months, though they were still higher than the general population (Liu, Baumeister, & Zhou, 2021). One study specifically recommended internet-based CBT, but did not investigate the effectiveness (Shanbehzadeh et al., 2021).

When appropriate, patients should be screened for risk of suicide; most AHS facilities use the Columbia short screen (available in Connect Care), the two children's emergency departments use the ASQ (also available in Connect Care) and long-term care use questions related to the inter-Rai.

What health care services are currently available for patients with this post-COVID condition?

- Brain health and mental health: Depression, anxiety, stress (alberta.ca)
- Mental Health Tip sheet: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>
- Mental Health Toolkit: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>
- Togetherall: Togetherall | A safe community to support your mental health, 24/7
- Text4Hope: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/topics/Page17019.aspx</u>
- Mental Health Helpline: 1-877-303-2642

What impacts does this post-COVID condition have on the health care system?

The impact of post-COVID mental health diagnoses on the health care system may not be able to be isolated from the population level mental health impacts of over a year of pandemic response. The Provincial Addiction and Mental Health team is working with zone Addiction and Mental Health teams to create a robust recovery plan that will respond to increases in demands for services.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

The most pressing question to address will be if depression symptoms related to COVID-19 resolve completely over time or become chronic in nature. Research into a possible physiological mechanism due to COVID-19 infection will also be of interest.

Further work should also investigate if the symptoms and rates change based on: timing of surveys; changes due to differences in knowledge about the disease; the current rate of infection in the population; symptoms of infection that last past 4 weeks; or the impact of variants of concern.

As with all AMH research, investigations into disaggregated data that can investigate differences in marginalized populations is valuable and important.

Authors

This review was written by Katherine (Kay) Rittenbach, PhD, and scientifically reviewed by Scott Patten, Nicholas Mitchell, and Michael Trew. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

References

- Amin-Chowdhury, Z., Harris, R. J., Aiano, F., Zavala, M., Bertran, M., Borrow, R., . . . Ladhani, S. N. (2021). Characterising long COVID more than 6 months after acute infection in adults; prospective longitudinal cohort study, England. *medRxiv*, 2021.2003.2018.21253633-21252021.21253603.21253618.21253633. doi:10.1101/2021.03.18.21253633
- Badenoch, J. B., Rengasamy, E. R., Watson, C. J., Jansen, K., Chakraborty, S., Sundaram, R. D., . . . Rooney, A. G. (2021). Persistent neuropsychiatric symptoms after COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *medRxiv*, 2021.2004.2030.21256413-21252021.21256404.21256430.21256413. doi:10.1101/2021.04.30.21256413
- Beck, K., Vincent, A., Becker, C., Keller, A., Cam, H., Schaefert, R., . . . Hunziker, S. (2021). Prevalence and factors associated with psychological burden in COVID-19 patients and their relatives: A prospective observational cohort study. *PloS one, 16*(5), e0250590e0250590. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0250590</u>
- D'Cruz, R. F., Waller, M. D., Perrin, F., Periselneris, J., Smith, L.-J., Patrick, T., . . . Galloway, J. B. (2021). Chest radiography is a poor predictor of respiratory symptoms and functional impairment in survivors of severe covid-19 pneumonia. *ERJ Open Research*, 7(1), 1-13. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1183/23120541.00655-2020</u>
- Daugherty, S. E., Guo, Y., Heath, K., Dasmariñas, M. C., Jubilo, K. G., Samranvedhya, J., . . . Cohen, K. (2021). Risk of clinical sequelae after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection: retrospective cohort study. *BMJ*, *373*, n1098-n1098. doi:10.1136/bmj.n1098
- Fernandez-de-Las-Penas, C., Rodriguez-Jimenez, J., Fuensalida-Novo, S., Palacios-Cena, M., Gomez-Mayordomo, V., Florencio, L. L., . . . Arendt-Nielsen, L. (2021). Myalgia as a symptom at hospital admission by SARS-CoV-2 infection is associated to persistent musculoskeletal pain as long-term post-COVID sequelae: a case-control study. *Pain*. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000002306</u>
- Gonzalez, J., Benitez, I. D., Carmona, P., Santisteve, S., Monge, A., Moncusi-Moix, A., . . . Project, C. (2021). Pulmonary Function and Radiologic Features in Survivors of Critical COVID-19: A 3-Month Prospective Cohort. *Chest*. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2021.02.062
- Hoshijima, H., Mihara, T., Seki, H., Hyuga, S., Kuratani, N., & Shiga, T. (2021). Incidence of Long-term Post-acute Sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 Infection Related to Pain and Other Symptoms: A Living Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *medRxiv*, 2021.2004.2008.21255109-21252021.21255104.21255108.21255109. doi:10.1101/2021.04.08.21255109
- Islam, M. S., Ferdous, M. Z., Islam, U. S., Mosaddek, A. S. M., Potenza, M. N., & Pardhan, S. (2021). Treatment, Persistent Symptoms, and Depression in People Infected with

COVID-19 in Bangladesh. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18*(4). doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18041453</u>

- Liu, D., Baumeister, R. F., & Zhou, Y. (2021). Mental health outcomes of coronavirus infection survivors: A rapid meta-analysis. *Journal of psychiatric research, 13*7, 542-553. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2020.10.015</u>
- Morin, L., Savale, L., Pham, T., Colle, R., Figueiredo, S., Harrois, A., . . . Monnet, X. (2021). Four-Month Clinical Status of a Cohort of Patients After Hospitalization for COVID-19. *JAMA*, 325(15), 1525-1534. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.3331</u>
- Naidu, S. B., Shah, A. J., Saigal, A., Smith, C., Brill, S. E., Goldring, J., . . . Mandal, S. (2021). The high mental health burden of "Long COVID" and its association with on-going physical and respiratory symptoms in all adults discharged from hospital. *European Respiratory Journal*, 2004364-2004364. doi:10.1183/13993003.04364-2020
- Oh, TK, Park, HY, Song, I-A. Risk of psychological sequelae among coronavirus disease-2019 survivors: A nationwide cohort study in South Korea. *Depression and Anxiety*. 2021; 38: 247–254. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.23124
- Peluso, M. J., Kelly, J. D., Lu, S., Goldberg, S. A., Davidson, M. C., Mathur, S., . . . Martin, J. N. (2021). Rapid implementation of a cohort for the study of post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection/COVID-19. *medRxiv : the preprint server for health sciences*. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2021.03.11.21252311
- Poyraz, B. C., Poyraz, C. A., Olgun, Y., Gurel, O., Alkan, S., Ozdemir, Y. E., . . . Karaali, R. (2021). Psychiatric morbidity and protracted symptoms after COVID-19. *Psychiatry research*, 295, 113604-113604. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113604</u>
- Shanbehzadeh, S., Tavahomi, M., Zanjari, N., Ebrahimi-Takamjani, I., & Amiri-Arimi, S. (2021). Physical and mental health complications post-COVID-19: Scoping review. *Journal of psychosomatic research*, *147*, 110525-110525. doi:10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110525
- Silva, L. S., Joao, R. B., Nogueira, M. H., Aventurato, I. K., de Campos, B. M., de Brito, M. R., . . . Yasuda, C. L. (2021). Functional and microstructural brain abnormalities, fatigue, and cognitive dysfunction after mild COVID-19. *medRxiv*, 2021.2003.2020.21253414-21252021.21253403.21253420.21253414. doi:10.1101/2021.03.20.21253414
- Taquet, M., Geddes, J. R., Husain, M., Luciano, S., & Harrison, P. J. (2021). 6-month neurological and psychiatric outcomes in 236 379 survivors of COVID-19: a retrospective cohort study using electronic health records. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 8(5), 416-427. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(21)00084-5</u>
- Vanderlind, W. M., Rabinovitz, B. B., Miao, I. Y., Oberlin, L. E., Bueno-Castellano, C., Fridman, C., . . . Kanellopoulos, D. (2021). A systematic review of neuropsychological and psychiatric sequalae of COVID-19: implications for treatment. *Current Opinion In Psychiatry, 34*(4), 420-433. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1097/YCO.000000000000713</u>

Psychiatric: Post Traumatic Stress Disorder

Key Messages

- COVID infection may or may not be the event resulting in Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), even in patients who were infected and go on to develop PTSD symptoms.
- Not all people who are diagnosed with COVID will develop PTSD; patients who are admitted to the ICU may experience Post-Intensive-Care-Syndrome (PICS), a non-ICD/DMS diagnosis related to Acute Stress Disorder, which is not COVID specific.
- PTSD should be treated in post-COVID patients using the same techniques as other patients. The preferred initial approach is psychotherapy with a focus on addressing triggers and managing the impact of symptoms. Pharmacotherapy may play a role in selected patients.

What is the prevalence and duration of this post-COVID condition?

When considering the prevalence and duration of PTSD in patients with COVID multiple issues need to be detangled. The first is to differentiate the impact of having the infection from the impact of the pandemic globally (isolation, unemployment, fear of infection). The second issue is that measuring PTSD symptoms through self-reported surveys is not equivalent to clinically diagnosed PTSD that requires specialized treatment. Finally, some of the surveys used will also measure PTSD symptoms due to other events in the patient's life rather than the COVID infection, only one publication attempted to minimize this impact by specifying that the infection was the "event". This does not diminish the impact that PTSD has on patients diagnosed with COVID, but does need to be considered when discussing the current literature.

It is hard to disentangle post-COVID psychiatric symptoms from Post-Intensive-Care-Syndrome (PICS), which is a non-ICD/DMS diagnosis related to Acute Stress Disorder that is characterized by long-term physical, psychological and cognitive disabilities that can occur in patients who have previously been hospitalized in intensive care units (ICU). Studies on the sequela of COVID-19 that include populations that were treated in ICUs may be reporting PICS symptoms, rather than a specific manifestation of post-COVID conditions. A meta-analysis from 2019 reported that the rate of PTSD in patients discharged from ICUs is 19.83% regardless of the reason of admittance (Righy et al., 2019). This is a natural outcome of the fact that perceived life threat and fear of death play a key role in the development of PTSD.

One systematic review, that included 33 studies, reported that at 3-4 months posthospitalization for COVID-19, 25.6% of participants reported mild symptoms of PTSD, 11.3% reported moderate symptoms and 5.9% reported severe symptoms of PTSD (Vanderlind et al., 2021). Another systematic review that included 7 studies assessed prevalence between 12.1 and 46.9%, and noted that it was more prevalent in patients admitted to intensive care units than to wards (Shanbehzadeh, Tavahomi, Zanjari, Ebrahimi-Takamjani, & Amiri-Arimi, 2021). It was noted that patients experiencing post-COVID 19 symptoms had an increased risk of reporting PTSD symptoms. Interestingly, one study reported no statistical difference in PTSD among patients hospitalized (9.5%) and non-hospitalized (7.0%) (Einvik, Dammen, Ghanima, Heir, & Stavem, 2021). This study in Norway suggested that the lower proportions observed may be a consequence of high trust in the health system and accessibility of adequate medical treatment (Einvik et al., 2021).

A well designed, large administrative database study that included 266,586 SARS-CoV-2 positive patients and multiple propensity matched control groups, found that the risk difference between participants who had been diagnosed with COVID and those who had not (in 2020) was only 0.08 (0.03 - 0.15) (Daugherty et al., 2021).

Interestingly, a study of both hospitalized and non-hospitalized patients showed that the percentage of participants reporting PTSD symptoms increased over time (week 16: 6%; week 32: 11%) which is concerning, however they hypothesized that the participants motivated to continue participating where ones who suffered more symptoms (Peluso et al., 2021), potentially enriching the sample and making interpretation complicated.

Overall, the rates of positive screens for PTSD in patients who had tested positive for COVID-19 ranged significantly, potentially due to variety in the inclusion criteria and screening tools used. One study that excluded anyone who had received psychiatric medications in the year prior to diagnosis with COVID-19 measured PTSD as 5.8% using the PCL-5 survey (Simani et al., 2021), which is lower than many other studies. Demonstrating that the measurement tool has significant impact, a study that used both the IES-R and the PCL-5 measured PTSD rates of 22% with the IES-R and 13% with the PCL-5 in the same participants (Mazza et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of this post-COVID condition?

Surprisingly, severity of COVID did not predict the likelihood of reporting PTSD symptoms in one study of hospitalized patients (Matalon et al., 2021), however increased anxiety and depression at hospital admission, along with hospitalization length, did.

Studies reported that people with prior psychiatric diagnoses were more likely to report moderate to severe PTSD symptoms (Poyraz et al., 2021; Tarsitani et al., 2021), and that male sex was protective (Tarsitani et al., 2021). However, sex differences were not found in all studies (Einvik et al., 2021)

What is the recommended management of this post-COVID condition?

PTSD should be treated in post-COVID patients using the same techniques as other patients. The preferred initial approach is psychotherapy with a focus on addressing triggers and managing the impact of symptoms. Pharmacotherapy may play a role in selected patients.

What health care services are currently available for patients with this post-COVID condition?

- Brain health and mental health: Depression, anxiety, stress (alberta.ca)
- Mental Health Tip sheet: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>
- Mental Health Toolkit: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/amh/if-amh-mhpip-disaster-pandemic-covid-19-and-your-mental-health.pdf</u>
- Togetherall: Togetherall | A safe community to support your mental health, 24/7
- Text4Hope: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/topics/Page17019.aspx</u>
- Mental Health Helpline: 1-877-303-2642

What impacts does this post-COVID condition have on the health care system?

The impact of post-COVID mental health diagnoses on the health care system may not be able to be isolated from the population level mental health impacts of over a year of pandemic response. Though by definition PTSD is caused by traumatic events rather than the elevated stress, the increase in ICU admissions and the increase in exposure to mortal risk due to COVID may result in increased diagnoses that result in higher demands on the health care system. The Provincial Addiction and Mental Health team is working with zone Addiction and Mental Health teams to create a robust recovery plan that will respond to increases in demands for services.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

Studies with rigorous control groups that take into consideration the external context of isolation, increased unemployment and societal changes during the pandemic should be conducted. In

addition, because PTSD is a response to a traumatic event and studies have shown that ICU admissions can trigger the symptoms, control groups of patients diagnosed with PTSD triggered by non-COVID events and by non-COVID ICU admissions would help determine if PTSD due to COVID infection has unique features.

PTSD can have delayed onset, so longitudinal studies are needed to assess the full impact of COVID infections.

Further work should also investigate if the symptoms and rates change based on: timing of surveys; changes due to differences in knowledge about the disease; the current rate of infection in the population; or the impact of variants of concern.

As with all AMH research, investigations into disaggregated data that can determine differences in marginalized populations is valuable and important.

Authors

This review was written by Katherine (Kay) Rittenbach, PhD, and scientifically reviewed by Scott Patten, Nicholas Mitchell, and Michael Trew. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

- Beck, K., Vincent, A., Becker, C., Keller, A., Cam, H., Schaefert, R., . . . Hunziker, S. (2021). Prevalence and factors associated with psychological burden in COVID-19 patients and their relatives: A prospective observational cohort study. *PloS one, 16*(5), e0250590e0250590. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0250590</u>
- Daugherty, S. E., Guo, Y., Heath, K., Dasmariñas, M. C., Jubilo, K. G., Samranvedhya, J., . . . Cohen, K. (2021). Risk of clinical sequelae after the acute phase of SARS-CoV-2 infection: retrospective cohort study. *BMJ*, *373*, n1098-n1098. doi:10.1136/bmj.n1098
- Einvik, G., Dammen, T., Ghanima, W., Heir, T., & Stavem, K. (2021). Prevalence and Risk Factors for Post-Traumatic Stress in Hospitalized and Non-Hospitalized COVID-19 Patients. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18*(4). doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18042079
- Matalon, N., Dorman-Ilan, S., Hasson-Ohayon, I., Hertz-Palmor, N., Shani, S., Basel, D., ... Gothelf, D. (2021). Trajectories of post-traumatic stress symptoms, anxiety, and depression in hospitalized COVID-19 patients: A one-month follow-up. *Journal of psychosomatic research*, *143*, 110399-110399. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110399
- Mazza, M. G., Palladini, M., De Lorenzo, R., Magnaghi, C., Poletti, S., Furlan, R., ... Benedetti, F. (2021). Persistent psychopathology and neurocognitive impairment in COVID-19 survivors: Effect of inflammatory biomarkers at three-month follow-up. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 94, 138-147. doi:https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2021.02.021
- Peluso, M. J., Kelly, J. D., Lu, S., Goldberg, S. A., Davidson, M. C., Mathur, S., . . . Martin, J. N. (2021). Rapid implementation of a cohort for the study of post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-2 infection/COVID-19. *medRxiv : the preprint server for health sciences*. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1101/2021.03.11.21252311</u>
- Poyraz, B. C., Poyraz, C. A., Olgun, Y., Gurel, O., Alkan, S., Ozdemir, Y. E., . . . Karaali, R. (2021). Psychiatric morbidity and protracted symptoms after COVID-19. *Psychiatry research, 295*, 113604-113604. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113604</u>
- Righy, C., Rosa, R. G., da Silva, R. T. A., Kochhann, R., Migliavaca, C. B., Robinson, C. C., . . . Falavigna, M. (2019). Prevalence of post-traumatic stress disorder symptoms in adult critical care survivors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Critical Care, 23*(1), 213. doi:10.1186/s13054-019-2489-3

Shanbehzadeh, S., Tavahomi, M., Zanjari, N., Ebrahimi-Takamjani, I., & Amiri-Arimi, S. (2021). Physical and mental health complications post-COVID-19: Scoping review. *Journal of psychosomatic research*, *147*, 110525-110525. doi:10.1016/j.jpsychores.2021.110525

- Simani, L., Ramezani, M., Darazam, I. A., Sagharichi, M., Aalipour, M. A., Ghorbani, F., & Pakdaman, H. (2021). Prevalence and correlates of chronic fatigue syndrome and posttraumatic stress disorder after the outbreak of the COVID-19. *Journal of neurovirology*, 27(1), 154-159. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s13365-021-00949-1</u>
- Tarsitani, L., Vassalini, P., Koukopoulos, A., Borrazzo, C., Alessi, F., Di Nicolantonio, C., ... d'Ettorre, G. (2021). Post-traumatic Stress Disorder Among COVID-19 Survivors at 3-Month Follow-up After Hospital Discharge. *Journal of general internal medicine*. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-06731-7</u>
- Vanderlind, W. M., Rabinovitz, B. B., Miao, I. Y., Oberlin, L. E., Bueno-Castellano, C., Fridman, C., . . . Kanellopoulos, D. (2021). A systematic review of neuropsychological and psychiatric sequalae of COVID-19: implications for treatment. *Current Opinion In Psychiatry, 34*(4), 420-433. doi:<u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1097/YCO.000000000000713</u>

Post-COVID Sleep Disturbances

Key Messages

- Sufficient evidence on the development, prevalence, and specific sleep symptoms or disorders in the post-COVID population has not been reported in the literature to date.
- Observational data, primarily from follow-up of individuals hospitalized for COVID-19, suggest that sleep disturbances are commonly reported following COVID-19 infection in adults; however, it is unclear whether this is related to COVID-19 or other factors known to affect sleep quality such as increase in stressors, concurrent mental health disorders, change in work situation and isolation from support systems.
- There is limited evidence concerning what risk factors may be associated with persistent sleep disturbances or disorders post-COVID.
- The evidence base regarding optimal management of individuals with persistent sleep symptoms following acute COVID-19 is limited and there are no recommendations specific to the management of post-COVID sleep disturbances.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

Sufficient evidence on the development, prevalence, and specific sleep disorders in the post-COVID population has not been reported in the literature to date. Observational data in adult populations suggest that sleep disturbances, insomnia, poor sleep quality, or sleep disorders (not otherwise specified; hereafter referred to as sleep problems), are commonly reported following hospitalization due to COVID-19 infection in prospective cohort studies. There are limited data describing details of patient-reported sleep problems (e.g., presence of concurrent symptoms) in the post-COVID setting. In a systematic review of available data, Nasserie et al. (2021) identified 45 studies evaluating a variety of persistent conditions at least 60-days after COVID-19 diagnosis, symptom onset, or hospital admission. Persistent sleep problems or symptoms of insomnia among adults (mean ages: 47 to 65.5 years) hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 were reported in 8 studies, with a median prevalence of 29.4% (interquartile range [IQR]: 24.4-33.0%) (Nasserie et al., 2021). From a meta-analysis of participants in 4 cohort studies (n=3 hospitalized patients; n=1 non-hospitalized patients) at least 12-weeks after COVID-19 infection, the pooled prevalence of sleep disturbances was 44% (95% confidence interval [CI], 8-85%) (Iqbal et al., 2021).

Post-COVID sleep problems have primarily been evaluated among individuals previously hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 (Nasserie et al., 2021; Iqbal et al., 2021). There is insufficient evidence to indicate whether prevalence estimates differ in non-hospitalized COVID-19 survivors. There is also no data comparing post-discharge sleep problems between patients hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 infection and patients hospitalized due to other reasons. Variability in prevalence may be due to a number of factors including differing follow-up periods, lack of detailed characterization of sleep disturbances or sleep problems, lack of serial measurements over time, and lack of data on sleep disturbances or sleep disorders that predate COVID-19 infection in affected individuals. This literature has limited incorporation of validated questionnaires or objective sleep diagnostic testing to assess for sleep disorders. Further, evidence concerning post-COVID sleep problems among pediatric populations was not identified in the peer-reviewed literature.

The duration of sleep disturbances or sleep complaints after having a COVID-19 infection is unclear. Iqbal et al. (2021) reported that sleep disturbances were highly prevalent in the 'chronic post-COVID' stage (i.e., 12-weeks or more after COVID-19 infection). Post-COVID sleep disturbances have been documented up to 6-months following initial COVID-19 infection (Nasserie et al., 2021; Iqbal et al., 2020; NICE 2020a; Mahmud et al., 2021, Huang et al., 2021); there is no data on sleep disturbances beyond 6-months in this population. However, published

follow-up data are limited due to recency of cases and thus, the duration of the sleep disturbance in affected individuals is unknown.

Notably, an increased prevalence of sleep problems in healthcare workers (pooled prevalence: 36.0%, 95% CI: 21.1-54.2%) and the general population (pooled prevalence: 32.3%, 95% CI: 25.3-40.2%) has been reported during the pandemic (Jahrami et al., 2021). Furthermore, critical illness or hospitalization is associated with disturbances in sleep even in the absence of COVID-19 (range: 22-57%, 3 and 6-months post-hospitalization or ICU stay) (Altman et al., 2017). These findings support the supposition that factors beyond COVID-19 infection itself may influence prevalence of sleep disturbances since the pandemic began. In addition to COVID-19, other factors that influence sleep quality such as social isolation, psychological stress, substance abuse, or mental health disorders, may co-exist. It is, therefore, not possible to conclude at this time whether COVID-19 infection itself has a direct impact on sleep.

Are there factors that predict the occurrence of these post-COVID conditions?

There is a lack of high-quality evidence around the risk factors associated with persistent sleep disturbances or disorders post-COVID (Vanderlind et al., 2021). In a cross-sectional study of 1021 COVID-19 survivors, a higher proportion of those with multiple comorbidities experienced long-term sleep disturbances (41.3%), relative to those who did not (24.8%) (Mannan et al., 2021). In contrast, a small prospective cohort study (n=119) by D'Cruz et al. (2021) reported no associations between the presence or absence of pre-existing comorbidities and sleep disturbances at least 51 days after acute COVID-19 hospitalization. Sykes et al. (2021) found that females (50%, 23/46) were more likely to experience post-COVID sleep disturbances compared to males (27.3%, 24/88; p=0.009) and that persistent sleep disturbances were commonly reported by COVID-19 survivors with low mood and anxiety.

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

There are no recommendations specific to the management of post-COVID sleep disturbances due to a lack of evidence in this population; however, there are general patient education resources:

- Canadian Sleep and Circadian Network <u>CSCN Canadian Sleep and Circadian Network</u> (cscnweb.ca)
- Canadian Sleep Society Podcasts Canadian Sleep Society (CSS) (css-scs.ca)
- American Academy of Sleep Medicine <u>Patient Information | Sleep | American Academy</u> of Sleep Medicine (aasm.org)

As a general approach to the care of patients with sleep complaints, not specific to COVID-19, comprehensive clinical history is important to identify and manage co-existing mental health concerns, medications that may cause sleepiness or affect sleep duration, substance use that affects sleep duration and quality, and medical conditions that cause symptoms such as chronic pain or dypsnea that affect sleep quality. Identification of sleep disorders that may have been unrecognized prior to COVID-19 or have symptoms that are more pronounced following COVID-19 such as obstructive sleep apnea, restless leg syndrome or bruxism should be assessed for clinically through history and physical examination and addressed. General advice surrounding sleep hygiene may be useful in patients where difficulties initiating or maintaining sleep is a concern. Care planning, including specialist referrals, should employ shared decision-making and individuals should be advised of peer-to-peer groups, caregiver support and education, and relevant self-management strategies (WHO, 2021; NICE, 2020b; Greenhalgh et al., 2020).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

The majority of sleep disturbances are identified and managed in primary care with the involvement of sleep subspecialist when needed. Self-management resources for sleep hygiene after COVID-19 are available to patients from MyHealth.Alberta.ca Network: <u>Self-care: Sleeping</u> well (alberta.ca).

Referral to a sleep disorders program may be prompted when primary care resources are insufficient to resolve patient concerns, there is a suspected underlying sleep disorder that is not identified through ambulatory testing, polysomnography is required for funding for patient access to therapy, or at the treating physicians' discretion. There are three adult sleep disorders programs in the province located in the Calgary zone (Foothills Medical Centre; Alberta Children's Hospital), Edmonton zone (University of Alberta Hospital [UAH]; Stollery Children's Hospital), and South zone (Lethbridge, Lacidem building). For patients with post-COVID sleep disturbances, primary care and other community providers should consult the provincial and zone-specific referral pathways and information for these sleep services:

- Primary Care Pathway for Uncomplicated Obstructive Sleep Apnea (OSA) <u>OSA</u> <u>Pathways (albertahealthservices.ca);</u>
- Calgary zone Sleep Centre referral <u>Calgary Zone Sleep Centre Referral Quick</u> <u>Reference (albertahealthservices.ca)</u>; Pediatric Sleep Clinic <u>Alberta Referral Directory -</u> <u>Service At Facility Data Entry</u>
- Edmonton zone UAH Sleep Disorders Program <u>Alberta Referral Directory Service At</u> <u>Facility Data Entry; Pediatric Sleep Lab Alberta Referral Directory - Service At Facility</u> <u>Data Entry</u>
- South zone Sleep Clinic <u>Alberta Referral Directory Service At Facility Data Entry</u>.

What impacts might these post-COVID conditions have on the healthcare system?

Coordinated, multi-disciplinary follow-up and care for individuals with post-COVID conditions would require the development of new service delivery models and/or expansions of existing services in Alberta. Development of coordinated care pathways would also help ensure continuity of care (WHO, 2021; NICE, 2020b). For individuals with post-COVID sleep disturbances, these pathways should integrate primary care and community providers, sleep specialists, multidisciplinary teams that support evidence-based behavioural management of insomnia (e.g., providers of cognitive behavioural therapy for insomnia), and mental health and psychosocial services. Further, expansion of existing sleep services, such as sleep testing facilities and outpatient sleep clinics for patients that may have an unrecognized sleep disorders, are likely required to address the increased capacity from, and the potentially unique needs of, individuals with sleep disturbances after having COVID-19.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- What is the prevalence and duration of new or worsened sleep disturbance following COVID-19 infection?
- What are the characteristics of the sleep disturbance reported following COVID-19 infection (e.g. sleep initiation or sleep maintenance insomnia, hypersomnolence, other).
- What factors influence the risk and severity of developing persistent sleep problems after COVID-19?
- Does COVID-19 affect the prevalence or manifestations of sleep disorders including sleep-related breathing disorders, circadian sleep-wake disorders, insomnia, disorders of hypersomnolence, parasomnias or sleep-related movement disorders?
- What are the most clinically relevant and cost-effective interventions for managing persistent sleep disturbances or disorders post-COVID? Does effectiveness vary for

different populations (e.g., never hospitalized due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age)?

• What is the most clinically- and cost-effective service delivery model for a multidisciplinary post-COVID conditions assessment clinic?

Please provide key references in support of your findings and recommendations.

Iqbal FM, Lam K, Sounderajah V, Clarke JM, Ashrafian H, Darzi A. (2021). Characteristics and predictors of acute and chronic post-COVID syndrome: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *EClinicalMedicine*. 36:100899. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100899</u>

Nasserie T, Hittle M, Goodman SN. (2021). Assessment of the Frequency and Variety of Persistent Symptoms Among Patients With COVID-19: A Systematic Review. *JAMA Netw Open*. 4(5):e2111417. DOI: <u>10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.11417</u>

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020b, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)

Vanderlind WM, Rabinovitz BB, Miao IY, Oberlin LE, Bueno-Castellano C, Fridman C, et al. (2021) A systematic review of neuropsychological and psychiatric sequalae of COVID-19: implications for treatment. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. 34(4):420-433. DOI: 10.1097/YCO.000000000000713

World Health Organization (WHO). (2021a, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; *Living Guidance*. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)

Authors

This document was written by Lesley Soril and scientifically reviewed by Cheryl Laratta, Joanna MacLean, and Ron Damant. The literature search was conducted by Nicole Loroff.

- Altman MT, Knauert MP, Pisani MA. (2017). Sleep Disturbance after Hospitalization and Critical Illness: A Systematic Review. *Ann Am Thorac Soc.* 14(9):1457-1468. DOI: 10.1513/AnnalsATS.201702-148SR
- D'Cruz RF, Waller MD, Perrin F, Periselneris J, Norton S, Smith L-J, et al. (2021). Chest radiography is a poor predictor of respiratory symptoms and functional impairment in survivors of severe COVID-19 pneumonia. *ERJ Open Res.* 00655-2020. DOI: 10.1183/23120541.00655-2020
- Greenhalgh T, Knight M, A'Court C, Buxton M, Husain L. (2020). Management of post-acute covid-19 in primary care. *BMJ*. 370:m3026. DOI: <u>10.1136/bmj.m3026</u>
- Huang C, Huang L, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Gu X, et al. (2021). 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *Lancet.* 397(10270):220-32. DOI: <u>10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32656-8</u>
- Iqbal FM, Lam K, Sounderajah V, Clarke JM, Ashrafian H, Darzi A. (2021). Characteristics and predictors of acute and chronic post-COVID syndrome: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *EClinicalMedicine*. 36:100899. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100899</u>
- Jahrami H, BaHammam AS, Bragazzi NL, Saif Z, Faris M, Vitiello MV. (2021). Sleep problems during the COVID-19 pandemic by population: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Sleep Med.* 17(2):299-313. DOI: <u>10.5664/jcsm.8930</u>

- Mahmud R, Rahman MM, Rassel MA, Monayem FB, Sayeed SKJB, Islam MS, et al. (2021). Post-COVID syndrome among symptomatic COVID-19 patients: A prospective cohort study in a tertiary care center of Bangladesh. *PLoS One.* 16(4):e0249644. DOI: <u>10.1371/journal.pone.0249644</u>
- Mannan A, Mehedi HMH, Chy NUHA, Qayum MO, Akter F, Rob MA, et al. (2021). A multicentre, cross-sectional study on coronavirus disease 2019 in Bangladesh: clinical epidemiology and short-term outcomes in recovered individuals. *New Microbes New Infect.* 40:100838. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.nmni.2021.100838</u>
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Evidence Review. (2020a, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (NG188). Evidence reviews 2 and 3: prevalence. Retrieved from: <u>NG188 Evidence reviews 2 and</u> <u>3 (nice.org.uk)</u> (accessed June 7, 2021)
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020b, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Sykes DL, Holdsworth L, Jawad N, Gunasekera P, Morice AH, Crooks MG. (2021). Post-COVID Symptom Burden: What is Long-COVID and How Should We Manage It? *Lung*. 199(2):113–9. DOI: <u>10.1183/23120541.00655-2020</u>
- Zhang L, Li T, Chen L, Wu F, Xia W, Huang M, et al. (2021). Association of sleep quality before and after SARS-CoV-2 infection with clinical outcomes in hospitalized patients with COVID-19 in China. EXCLI journal, 20, 894–906. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.17179/excli2021-3451</u>
- Vanderlind WM, Rabinovitz BB, Miao IY, Oberlin LE, Bueno-Castellano C, Fridman C, et al. (2021) A systematic review of neuropsychological and psychiatric sequalae of COVID-19: implications for treatment. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. 34(4):420-433. DOI: <u>10.1097/YCO.000000000000713</u>World Health Organization (WHO). (2021a, January 21). *COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance*. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)

Pulmonary Symptoms: Dyspnea, Cough, Sputum

Key Messages

- Persistent dyspnea and cough are common after COVID-19 infection, occurring in 36% and 17% of patients, respectively
- Pulmonary function tests and chest imaging are recommended for individuals with persistent pulmonary symptoms post-COVID, but evidence to guide management of post-COVID pulmonary symptoms is limited.
- Referral pathways and multidisciplinary teams should be created to evaluate and follow patients with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms, with clear processes to evaluate resource utilization and outcomes.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

Persistent pulmonary symptoms, particularly dyspnea and cough, are frequently reported by individuals experiencing long-term effects of COVID-19. In one of the largest systematic reviews to date (Nasserie et al., 2021), 45 studies examined persistent symptoms at least 60 days after COVID-19 diagnosis or 30 days after hospital discharge. The median prevalence of persistent dyspnea was 36% (interquartile range [IQR], 27.6%-50.0%; n=26 studies) (Nasserie et al., 2021). Persistent cough was reported in 18 studies with a median prevalence of 16.9% (IQR, 14.4%-25.1%) (Nasserie et al., 2021). While sputum production was less frequent, there was greater variability in reported prevalence: estimates from two cohort studies ranged from 0.8% (of 131 participants) (Wang et al., 2020) to 43% (of 76 participants) (Liang et al., 2020).

There was some variability in the prevalence of dyspnea and cough between those who required hospitalization for acute COVID-19 infection and those who did not. A rapid review by the National Institute for Health Care and Excellence (NICE) in the United Kingdom (UK) found that in hospitalized patients 4 weeks post-COVID-19 diagnosis, dyspnea was reported by 33%-74.3% (n=6 studies) and cough was reported by 33%-42.6% (n=2 studies) (NICE, 2020a). Among individuals who were not hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 infection, 7.7%-71% reported dyspnea (n=4 studies) and 25.9%-39.7% (n=3 studies) reported persistent cough at least 4 weeks following their COVID-19 diagnosis (NICE, 2020a).

Based on the reported prevalence estimates available to date, post-COVID dyspnea and cough may persist between 30 days and 1 year following COVID-19 diagnosis (Nasserie et al., 2021; Iqbal et al., 2020; NICE 2020a; Ceravolo et al., 2020; UK National Statistics; Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the occurrence of post-COVID pulmonary symptoms?

The evidence is limited, with mixed results regarding potential factors associated with developing post-COVID pulmonary symptoms. Individuals who experienced dyspnea in the acute phase of infection, were hospitalized (i.e., increased severity of illness) due to acute COVID-19, and/or have a history of asthma or other chronic pulmonary disease, may be at higher risk for post-COVID dyspnea, relative to those without (AHS SAG review 2020; NICE, 2020b; Iqbal et al., 2021). In contrast, a 1-year follow-up study found no association between persistent post-COVID cough and having acute dyspnea or cough, age, sex, existing comorbidities, previous hospitalization with or without ICU admission, or other concomitant post-COVID symptoms (e.g., persistent fatigue or chest pain) (Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2021).

What is the recommended management of post-COVID pulmonary symptoms?

Evidence concerning routine management of individuals with persistent pulmonary symptoms after acute COVID-19 is limited. Broadly, guidance from the World Health Organization (WHO, 2021a) as well as NICE and others in the UK (NICE, 2020c) recommend a multi-disciplinary, person-centred approach for managing individuals with post-COVID symptoms. This approach

should be tailored to the patient, employ shared-decision-making, and may involve a comprehensive clinical history (i.e., physical, cognitive, psychological) and diagnostic testing (WHO 2021a; NICE 2020c). For those with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms, general practitioners could consider a chest radiograph as well as standard bacterial cultures for sputum. Pre-existing conditions, such as asthma and gastroesophageal reflux disease, contributing to post-COVID pulmonary symptoms may be identified and managed according to other guidelines (e.g., Irwin et al., 2006). Patients should also be advised on relevant strategies for self-management of symptoms (WHO, 2021a; NICE, 2020c; Greenhalgh et al., 2020).

Consensus opinion from the Swiss Society for Pulmonology (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021) suggests pulmonary follow-up for those with persistent pulmonary symptoms after acute COVID-19 infection. There is no literature to inform referral criteria to a pulmonary specialist for individuals with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms. Pulmonary follow-up may include: pulmonary function tests (e.g., spirometry, plethysmography, diffusion capacity measurement); blood gases analysis; functional exercise assessments (e.g., 6-min walk test, cardio-pulmonary exercise test); and/or chest computed tomography (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). Access to a specialized, multi-disciplinary post-COVID clinic and rehabilitation program are also suggested (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). There is limited evidence, however, to support multi-disciplinary pulmonary rehabilitation for individuals with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021; Ceravolo et al., 2020).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

There are currently 3 post-COVID pulmonary clinics in the province located in the Edmonton zone (Kaye Edmonton Clinic) and the Calgary zone (Peter Lougheed Centre and Rockyview General Hospital).

In addition, the following resources are available to patients with pulmonary symptoms post-COVID-19 and their support team:

- Symptoms: Feeling short of breath (alberta.ca)
- Symptoms: Coughing (alberta.ca)
- Alberta Wide Rehabilitation Advice Line | Alberta Health Services
- Self-care (alberta.ca)
- Find Healthcare | Alberta Health Services

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Given the complex needs of individuals with post-COVID symptoms, those with persistent pulmonary symptoms will require coordinated access to multi-disciplinary services. Care for these patients should, therefore, draw on diverse health professionals' expertise and patients should have access to a variety of appropriate assessments and diagnostic tests (World Health Organization [WHO], 2021a; NICE, 2020c).

Delivery of such services may require creation of a centralized multi-disciplinary assessment clinic, multiple locations, or a virtual platform (WHO, 2021a; NICE, 2020c). Development of integrated referral pathways between primary care, specialist services including pulmonary services, multi-disciplinary rehabilitation services, and if present, multi-disciplinary assessment clinics, are also recommended (WHO, 2021a; NICE 2020c). Ongoing exchange of knowledge, skills, and training would benefit primary care and other healthcare providers in the community to identify appropriate assessments and interventions (NICE, 2020c). Currently there is insufficient pulmonary rehabilitation capacity to support patients with chronic respiratory conditions (i.e., chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, interstitial lung disease) in Alberta. Therefore, substantial adaptation or expansion of existing services, such as to

pulmonary rehabilitation programs, are required to support individuals with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms (Spruit et al., 2020).

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- What factors influence the risk of developing persistent pulmonary symptoms and their trajectory post-COVID? For instance, what factors are associated with either less or more severe dyspnea or cough?
- What are the most clinically and cost-effective interventions for managing post-COVID pulmonary symptoms? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., hospitalization due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age)?
- What is the most clinically- and cost-effective service delivery model for a multidisciplinary post-COVID assessment clinic?
- What is the clinical effectiveness of pulmonary rehabilitation and/or exercise interventions for people with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., hospitalization due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age) or timing of initiation?

Please provide key references in support of your findings and recommendations.

Ceravolo MG, Arienti C, de Sire A, Andrenelli E, Negrini F, Lazzarini SG, et al. (2020). Rehabilitation and COVID-19: the Cochrane Rehabilitation 2020 rapid living systematic review. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med*. 56(5):642-51. DOI: <u>10.23736/S1973-9087.20.06501-6</u>

Fernández-de-Las-Peñas C, Guijarro C, Plaza-Canteli S, Hernández-Barrera V, Torres-Macho J. (2021). Prevalence of Post-COVID-19 Cough One Year After SARS-CoV-2 Infection: A Multicenter Study. *Lung.* 199(3):249-253. DOI: <u>10.1007/s00408-021-00450-w</u>

Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: <u>10.1159/000517255</u>

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Evidence Review. (2020a, December 18). *COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (NG188). Evidence reviews 2 and 3: prevalence.* Retrieved from: <u>NG188 Evidence reviews 2 and 3 (nice.org.uk)</u> (accessed June 7, 2021)

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020c, December 18). *COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19*. Retrieved from: <u>COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19</u> (accessed June 7, 2021)

Nasserie T, Hittle M, Goodman SN. (2021). Assessment of the Frequency and Variety of Persistent Symptoms Among Patients With COVID-19: A Systematic Review. *JAMA Netw Open*. 4(5):e2111417. DOI: <u>10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.11417</u>

World Health Organization (WHO). (2021, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)

Authors

This document was written by Lesley Soril and scientifically reviewed by Grace Lam, Kate Skolnik, Maeve Smith, Jason Weatherald, and Michael Stickland. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

- Alberta Health Services COVID-19 Scientific Advisory Group. (2020, November 23). *Rapid Review: Chronic Symptoms of COVID-19.* Retrieved from: <u>Chronic Symptoms of COVID-19 Rapid Review (albertahealthservices.ca)</u> (accessed June 7, 2021).
- Ceravolo MG, Arienti C, de Sire A, Andrenelli E, Negrini F, Lazzarini SG, et al. (2020). Rehabilitation and COVID-19: the Cochrane Rehabilitation 2020 rapid living systematic review. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med*. 56(5):642-51. DOI: <u>10.23736/S1973-9087.20.06501-6</u>
- Fernández-de-Las-Peñas C, Guijarro C, Plaza-Canteli S, Hernández-Barrera V, Torres-Macho J. (2021). Prevalence of Post-COVID-19 Cough One Year After SARS-CoV-2 Infection: A Multicenter Study. *Lung.* 199(3):249-253. DOI: <u>10.1007/s00408-021-00450-w</u>
- Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: <u>10.1159/000517255</u>
- Greenhalgh T, Knight M, A'Court C, Buxton M, Husain L. (2020). Management of post-acute covid-19 in primary care. *BMJ*. 370:m3026. DOI: <u>10.1136/bmj.m3026</u>
- Irwin RS, Baumann MH, Bolser DC, Boulet LP, Braman SS, Brightling CE, et al. (2006). Diagnosis and management of cough executive summary: ACCP evidence-based clinical practice guidelines. *Chest.* 129(1 Suppl):1S-23S. DOI: <u>10.1378/chest.129.1 suppl.1S</u>
- Iqbal FM, Lam K, Sounderajah V, Clarke JM, Ashrafian H, Darzi A. (2021). Characteristics and predictors of acute and chronic post-COVID syndrome: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *EClinicalMedicine*. 36:100899. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.eclinm.2021.100899</u>
- Liang L, Yang B, Jiang N, Fu W, He X, Zhou Y, et al. (2020). Three-month Follow-up Study of Survivors of Coronavirus Disease 2019 after Discharge. *J Korean Med Sci.* 35(47):e418. DOI: <u>10.3346/jkms.2020.35.e418</u>
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Evidence Review. (2020a, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (NG188). Evidence reviews 2 and 3: prevalence. Retrieved from: <u>NG188 Evidence reviews 2 and</u> <u>3 (nice.org.uk)</u> (accessed June 7, 2021)
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Evidence Review. (2020b, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (NG188). Evidence review 1: risk factors. Retrieved from: <u>NG188 Evidence review 1: risk factors</u> (nice.org.uk) (accessed June 7, 2021)
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020c, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Nasserie T, Hittle M, Goodman SN. (2021). Assessment of the Frequency and Variety of Persistent Symptoms Among Patients With COVID-19: A Systematic Review. *JAMA Netw Open*. 4(5):e2111417. DOI: <u>10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.11417</u>
- Office for National Statistics (UK). (2021, April 1). *Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK: 1 April 2021.* Retrieved from: <u>Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK Office for National Statistics (ons.gov.uk)</u> (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Spruit MA, Singh SJ, Garvey C, ZuWallack R, Nici L, Rochester C, et al. (2013). An official American thoracic Society/European respiratory Society statement: key concepts and advances in pulmonary rehabilitation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 188:e13–64. DOI: <u>10.1164/rccm.201309-1634ST</u>
- Wang X, Xu H, Jiang H, Wang L, Lu C, Wei X, et al. (2020). Clinical features and outcomes of discharged coronavirus disease 2019 patients: a prospective cohort study. *QJM*.113(9):657-665. DOI: <u>10.1093/qjmed/hcaa178</u>

World Health Organization (WHO). (2021a, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)

World Health Organization (WHO). (2021b, March 22). POLICY BRIEF 39 In the wake of the pandemic; Preparing for Long COVID. Retrieved from: Policy brief A4 (who.int) (accessed June 11, 2021).

Pulmonary Complications: Lung Function Impairment, Respiratory Failure, Pulmonary Vascular Dysfunction, Interstitial Lung Disease, and Airway Disease

Key Messages

- Pulmonary complications after COVID-19 include persistent radiographic abnormalities, abnormal pulmonary function testing, and a higher risk of pulmonary embolism.
- Long-term pulmonary complications occur in in approximately 50% of patients who have been hospitalized for acute COVID-19, which warrants appropriate follow-up and referral to multidisciplinary post-COVID care centres. Long-term pulmonary complications also occur in non-hospitalized COVID-19 survivors; this evidence is limited.
- Evidence for specific therapies, including rehabilitation, to manage pulmonary complications of COVID-19 is limited.

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

Evidence of long-term pulmonary complications of acute COVID-19 is emerging. A recent, large systematic review and meta-analysis conducted by So et al., (2021) identified 15 studies (n=3066 participants) evaluating radiological and functional pulmonary assessments of COVID-19 survivors post-hospitalization, and, of whom, less than 4% had pre-existing chronic lung disease. Among patients previously hospitalized due to acute COVID-19, the pooled prevalence of abnormal chest computed tomography (CT) post-COVID was 55.7% (95% confidence interval [CI]: 41.2-70.1, n=13 studies) at least 30 days after discharge or 40 days after symptom onset (So et al., 2021). The CT abnormalities included, but were not limited to, ground glass opacities, interstitial fibrotic changes, signs of airway damage, and pleural thickening (So et al., 2021). Post-COVID pulmonary function test (PFT) abnormalities were also common, with a pooled prevalence of 44.3% (95% CI: 32.2-56.4) based on 10 studies, where patients were followed-up at least 30 days post-hospital discharge or 74 days following symptom onset (So et al., 2021). Specifically, the pooled prevalence of impaired diffusion capacity, restrictive pattern, and obstructive pattern were 34.8% (95% CI 25.8–43.8, n=9 studies), 16.4% (95% CI 8.9–23.9, n=8 studies), and 7.7% (95% CI 4.2-11.2, n=7 studies), respectively. These studies, however, did not account for pulmonary findings pre-COVID-19 infection; thus, post-COVID CT and PFT abnormalities may not necessarily be related to acute COVID-19. One study in non-hospitalized COVID-19 patients showed impaired forced vital capacity (11%; n=201 participants) at least 141 days following acute COVID-19 symptom onset; this impairment was identified in only 3% of healthy controls (n=36) (Dennis et al., 2021).

Few studies have evaluated the prevalence of pulmonary vascular sequelae of COVID-19. In a small prospective cohort study (n=171) of ICU patients with respiratory failure secondary to acute COVID-19 infection, pulmonary hypertension was identified in 7% of individuals at 4 months post-COVID diagnosis (as evaluated by point of care cardiac ultrasound and after ruling out pulmonary embolism) (Alharthy et al., 2020). Further, a large matched-cohort study of nearly 150,000 participants in the United Kingdom reported that, relative to those without a previous COVID-19 diagnosis, the likelihood of acute pulmonary embolism was 2.8 times greater (adjusted odds ratio [OR]: 2.8; 95% CI: 1.6-6.0) among post-COVID patients who were 31-60 days post-infection (Chevinsky et al., 2021).

Based on the available prevalence estimates to date, pulmonary complications may persist between 30 days and 12 months following acute COVID-19 infection (So et a., 2021; Torres-Castro et al., 2020; Wu et al., 2021a; Alharthy et al., 2020; Chevinsky et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the occurrence of these post-COVID conditions?

Early evidence regarding risk factors associated with post-COVID pulmonary complications indicate that age above 60 years and intensive care unit (ICU) admission (with or without need for mechanical ventilation) due to acute COVID-19 may be associated with impaired lung function (Ekbom al., 2021) and persistent abnormal CT findings (Sonnweber et al., 2021). These risk factors have also been associated with more severe acute COVID-19 infection (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence [NICE], 2020a). Impaired diffusion capacity among COVID-19 survivors 12 months post-hospitalization was also positively associated with being female in one study (Wu et al., 2021a). In a small 6-month follow-up study of patients hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 (n=54), 52.6% of individuals with either multiple pulmonary symptoms, impaired lung function, or abnormal lung imaging during hospitalization were more likely to present with persistent abnormal lung CT findings post-COVID, relative to those who did not (3.4%) (Wu et al., 2021b). So et al., (2021), in contrast, noted that the high prevalence of chest CT abnormalities at least 30 days post-discharge or 40 days after symptom onset (>50%) was apparent despite 77% (2211/2849) of cases being mild (few pulmonary symptoms and no evidence of pneumonia in imaging) or moderate (fever, some pulmonary symptoms, and pneumonia on radiographic imaging) in this pooled dataset.

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

High-quality evidence concerning routine management of and specialist referral criteria for individuals with pulmonary complications post-COVID is limited. Available guidance is, therefore, based on consensus of expert opinion and limited observational study data. The British Thoracic Society (British Thoracic Society, 2020), the National German S3 (Kluge et al., 2021), and the Swiss Society for Pulmonology (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021) recommend pulmonary specialist follow-up for hospitalized COVID-19 patients within 3 months post-discharge. In fact, the Swiss guidance suggests pulmonary follow-up for all COVID-19 patients, including those who experienced mild acute infection, by 3 months post-diagnosis (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). Based on consensus of expert opinions, pulmonary follow-up for post-COVID patients may include history of the acute COVID-19 illness, physical examination, lung function testing, and diagnostic imaging (e.g., chest radiograph) (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). In addition, supplementary generic and disease-specific quality of life questionnaires and other laboratory investigations (e.g., SARS-CoV2 antibody confirmation) may be included in the assessment.

Currently, there is limited guidance pertaining to therapeutic recommendations for individuals with long-term pulmonary complications post-COVID. The Swiss guidance suggests empiric inhaled or systemic steroid treatment be offered to those with obstructive lung disease and a trial of systemic steroids in individuals who present with persistent interstitial abnormalities, after exclusion of an active infection and even in the absence of hypoxemia is also suggested (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). There was no recommendation on the exact steroid dose and duration with case by case risk benefit assessment suggested. To date, there is insufficient evidence to recommend routine use of antifibrotic drugs among those with post-COVID pulmonary fibrosis (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). For post-hospital COVID-19 survivors with pre-existing or persistent lung function impairment, the European Respiratory Society- and American Thoracic Society-coordinated international task force suggests a comprehensive pulmonary rehabilitation program at 6-8 weeks post-hospitalization (Spruit et al., 2020). There is, however, limited evidence specific to the post-COVID population to support this suggestion (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021; Ceravolo et al., 2020; Barker-Davies et al., 2020; Spruit et al., 2020).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

There are currently 3 post-COVID pulmonary clinics in the province located in the Edmonton zone (Kaye Edmonton Clinic) and the Calgary zone (Peter Lougheed Centre and Rockyview General Hospital).

In addition, the following resources are available to patients with pulmonary complications post-COVID and their support team:

- Symptoms: Feeling short of breath (alberta.ca)
- <u>Symptoms: Coughing (alberta.ca)</u>
- Alberta Wide Rehabilitation Advice Line | Alberta Health Services
- <u>Self-care (alberta.ca)</u>
- Find Healthcare | Alberta Health Services

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

The capacity for pulmonary specialist resources to manage patients with post-COVID conditions is likely to fluctuate and may be strained if a limited number of specialists are associated with post-COVID clinics and are balancing other clinical commitments. Capacity to assess patients with post-COVID conditions could be limited if a large referral demand exceeds the number of specialist resources available. Programs may need to offload specialists working in post-COVID clinics from other duties in order to meet the demand for post-COVID referrals in a timely manner. Additionally, booking a PFT, 6 minute walk test, or cardiopulmonary exercise test can also be delayed given reductions in testing capacity due to varying local pandemic restrictions and increasing numbers of people needing those tests. Demand and capacity for patients with post-COVID conditions and access to specialized testing must also be balanced against the care deficits and needs that may have arisen for patients with other (non-COVID related) pulmonary conditions during the pandemic.

Please see other potential impacts outlined in the "Post-COVID Pulmonary Symptoms: Dyspnea, Cough, Sputum" document.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- What factors specifically influence the risk of developing persistent pulmonary complications and their trajectory post-COVID?
- What are the most appropriate diagnostic imaging tests, and timing of assessment, for individuals with pulmonary complications post-COVID? What factors affect appropriateness (e.g., severity of acute COVID-19 illness, presence of other comorbidities)?
- What are the most clinically and cost-effective interventions for managing pulmonary complications post-COVID? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., hospitalization due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age)?
- What is the most clinically- and cost-effective service delivery model for a multidisciplinary post-COVID syndrome assessment clinic?
- What is the clinical effectiveness of pulmonary rehabilitation and/or exercise interventions for people with post-COVID pulmonary complications? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., hospitalization due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age) or timing of initiation?

Please provide key references in support of your findings and recommendations.

Alharthy A, Abuhamdah M, Balhamar A, Faqihi F, Nasim N, Ahmad S, et al. (2020). Residual Lung Injury in Patients Recovering From COVID-19 Critical Illness: A Prospective

Longitudinal Point-of-Care Lung Ultrasound Study. *J Ultrasound Med.* DOI: <u>10.1002/jum.15563</u>

- British Thoracic Society. (2021, March 23). COVID-19: information for the respiratory community. COVID-19: information for the respiratory community | British Thoracic Society | Better lung health for all (brit-thoracic.org.uk) (accessed June 10, 2021).
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020b, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: <u>COVID-19</u> rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: 10.1159/000517255
- So M, Kabata H, Fukunaga K, Takagi H, Kuno T. (2020). Radiological and functional lung sequelae of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC pulmonary medicine*. 21(1):97. DOI: <u>10.1186/s12890-021-01463-0</u>
- Spruit MA, Holland AE, Singh SJ, Tonia T, Wilson KC, Troosters T. (2020). COVID-19: Interim Guidance on Rehabilitation in the Hospital and Post-Hospital Phase from a European Respiratory Society and American Thoracic Society-coordinated International Task Force. *Eur Respir J.* 56(6). DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.02197-2020</u>
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021)

Authors

This document was written by Lesley Soril and scientifically reviewed by Grace Lam, Kate Skolnik, Maeve Smith, Jason Weatherald, and Michael Stickland. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

- Alharthy A, Abuhamdah M, Balhamar A, Faqihi F, Nasim N, Ahmad S, et al. (2020). Residual Lung Injury in Patients Recovering From COVID-19 Critical Illness: A Prospective Longitudinal Point-of-Care Lung Ultrasound Study. *J Ultrasound Med.* DOI: <u>10.1002/jum.15563</u>
- Barker-Davies RM, O'Sullivan O, Senaratne KPP, Baker P, Cranley M, Dharm-Datta S, et al. (2020). The Stanford Hall consensus statement for post-COVID rehabilitation. *Br J Sports Med.* 54(16):949-59. Retrieved from: <u>The Stanford Hall consensus statement for</u> <u>post-COVID rehabilitation | British Journal of Sports Medicine (bmj.com)</u>
- British Thoracic Society. (2021, March 23). *COVID-19: information for the respiratory community*. <u>COVID-19: information for the respiratory community | British Thoracic Society | Better lung health for all (brit-thoracic.org.uk)</u> (accessed June 10, 2021).
- Chevinsky JR, Tao G, Lavery AM, Kukielka EA, Click ES, Malec D, et al. (2021). Late conditions diagnosed 1-4 months following an initial COVID-19 encounter: a matched cohort study using inpatient and outpatient administrative data United States, March 1-June 30, 2020. *Clin Infect Dis.* ciab338. DOI: <u>10.1093/cid/ciab338</u>
- Dennis A, Wamil M, Alberts J, Oben J, Cuthbertson DJ, Wootton D, et al. (2021). Multiorgan impairment in low-risk individuals with post-COVID syndrome: a prospective, community-based study. *BMJ Open*. 11(3):e048391. DOI: <u>10.1136/bmjopen-2020-048391</u>
- Ekhom E, Frithiof R, Emilsson O, Larson I, Lipcsey M, Rubertsson S, et al. Impaired diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide is common in critically ill Covid-19 patients at four months post-discharge. *Respir Med.* 2021 Jun;182:106394. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.rmed.2021.106394</u>

- Kluge S, Janssens U, Welte T, Weber-Carstens S, Schälte G, Spinner CD, et al. (2021). S3-Leitlinie - Empfehlungen zur stationären Therapie von Patienten mit COVID-19. Retrieved from: <u>113-001LGI S3 Empfehlungen-zur-stationaeren-Therapie-von-</u> Patienten-mit-COVID-19 2021-05.pdf (awmf.org)
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) Evidence Review. (2020a, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (NG188). Evidence review 1: risk factors. Retrieved from: <u>NG188 Evidence review 1: risk factors</u> (nice.org.uk) (accessed June 7, 2021)
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020b, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: <u>COVID-19</u> rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: <u>10.1159/000517255</u>
- So M, Kabata H, Fukunaga K, Takagi H, Kuno T. (2020). Radiological and functional lung sequelae of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC pulmonary medicine*. 21(1):97. DOI: <u>10.1186/s12890-021-01463-0</u>
- Sonnweber T, Sahanic S, Pizzini A, Luger A, Schwabl C, et al. (2021). Cardiopulmonary recovery after COVID-19: an observational prospective multicentre trial. *Eur Respir J*. 57(4):2003481. DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.03481-2020</u>
- Spruit MA, Holland AE, Singh SJ, Tonia T, Wilson KC, Troosters T. (2020). COVID-19: Interim Guidance on Rehabilitation in the Hospital and Post-Hospital Phase from a European Respiratory Society and American Thoracic Society-coordinated International Task Force. *Eur Respir J.* 56(6). DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.02197-2020</u>
- Torres-Castro R, Vasconcello-Castillo L, Alsina-Restoy X, Solis-Navarro L, Burgos F, Puppo H, et al. (2020). Respiratory function in patients post-infection by COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Pulmonology.* S2531-0437(20)30245-2. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.pulmoe.2020.10.013</u>
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021)
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021b, March 22). POLICY BRIEF 39 In the wake of the pandemic; Preparing for Long COVID. Retrieved from: Policy brief A4 (who.int) (accessed June 11, 2021).
- Wu X, Liu X, Zhou Y, Yu H, Li R, Zhan Q, et al. (2021). 3-month, 6-month, 9-month, and 12month respiratory outcomes in patients following COVID-19-related hospitalisation: a prospective study. *Lancet Respir Med.* S2213-2600(21)00174-0. DOI: <u>10.1016/S2213-</u> <u>2600(21)00174-0</u>
- Wu Q, Zhong L, Li H, Guo J, Li Y, Hou X, et al. (2021). A Follow-Up Study of Lung Function and Chest Computed Tomography at 6 Months after Discharge in Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019. *Can Respir J.* 2021:6692409. DOI: <u>10.1155/2021/6692409</u>

Pulmonary: Diminished Exercise Capacity

Key Messages

- Diminished exercise capacity occurs in 25-55% of patients after a hospitalization for acute COVID-19 infection.
- Hospitalized patients requiring supplemental oxygen are most likely to have impaired exercise capacity.
- Evaluation of dyspnea and reduced exercise capacity should be evaluated in multidisciplinary post-COVID clinics or networks and should include objective measurements of exercise capacity such as cardiopulmonary exercise testing or six-minute walking distance.

What is the prevalence and duration of this post-COVID condition?

Diminished exercise capacity due to cardiopulmonary causes is increasingly observed as a long-term sequela of COVID-19 infection among previously hospitalized patients. Of the small cohort studies that have evaluated exercise capacity in COVID-19 survivors through cardiopulmonary exercise testing (CPET), indicators of diminished capacity were observed in 29%-55% of participants between 2 and 6 months after hospitalization for acute COVID-19 (Debeaumont et al., 2021; Dorelli et al., 2021; Raman et al., 2021; Rinaldo et al., 2021; Walsh-Messinger et al., 2020). In particular, ventilatory inefficiency and reduced peak oxygen consumption (VO₂) below 80-85% of predicted values were observed among those with persistent dyspnea post-COVID (Dorelli et al., 2021; Debeaumont et al., 2021). Studies that evaluated functional capacity with the 6-minute walking test (6MWT) also found that 23.2%-79% of patients demonstrated diminished capacity (e.g., distance less than age-adjusted predicted values) between 6 weeks and 6 months following hospitalization for acute COVID-19 (Bardacki et al., 2021; Huang et al., 2021; Daher et al., 2020).

Based on the reported prevalence estimates to date, diminished exercise capacity may persist between 30 days and 6 months following acute COVID-19 infection (Debeaumont et al., 2021; Dorelli et al., 2021; Raman et al., 2021; Rinaldo et al., 2021).

Are there factors that predict the occurrence of this post-COVID condition?

There is very limited evidence concerning what factors are associated with diminished exercise capacity post-COVID. However, available evidence suggests a relationship between acute disease severity and reduced functional capacity. From a small cross-sectional study conducted by Townsend et al. (2021), longer inpatient length of stay for acute COVID-19 infection was positively associated with reduced 6-minute walking distance (6MWD) at least 6-weeks post-hospitalization. Furthermore, patients who were hospitalized due to acute COVID-19 and required supplemental oxygen (e.g., non-invasive or invasive mechanical ventilation, extracorporeal membrane oxygenation) were 2.18 times more likely to have a lower 6MWD at 6-months post-discharge, relative to hospitalized patients who did not (odds ratio [OR]: 2.18; 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.18-4.03); these findings were adjusted for age, sex, smoking status, comorbidities, medication use (Huang et al., 2021).

What is the recommended management for this post-COVID condition?

There is insufficient evidence regarding routine management of individuals with diminished exercise capacity post-COVID. Given early evidence that exercise intolerance tends to present concomitant to persistent dyspnea (Dorelli et al., 2021; Debeaumont et al., 2021), guidance for managing individuals with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms (e.g., dyspnea and cough) may apply (see "Post-COVID-19 Pulmonary Symptoms: Dyspnea, Cough, Sputum" document). For instance, consensus opinion from the Swiss Society for Pulmonology (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021) suggests pulmonary follow-up, which may include: pulmonary function tests (e.g.,

spirometry, plethysmography, diffusion capacity measurement); blood gases analysis; functional exercise assessments (e.g., 6MWT, CPET); and/or chest computed tomography, if appropriate (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). There is no literature to inform referral criteria to a pulmonary specialist for individuals with post-COVID pulmonary symptoms, with or without diminished exercise capacity. The Swiss consensus also suggests access to a specialized multi-disciplinary post-COVID assessment clinic and rehabilitation program (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021). However, the evidence to support multi-disciplinary pulmonary rehabilitation for individuals with diminished exercise capacity post-COVID is limited (Funke-Chambour et al., 2021; Ceravolo et al., 2020).

What health care services are currently available for patients with this post-COVID condition? There are currently 3 post-COVID pulmonary clinics in the province located in the Edmonton zone (Kaye Edmonton Clinic) and the Calgary zone (Peter Lougheed Centre and Rockyview General Hospital).

In addition, the following resources are available to patients with pulmonary complications post-COVID-19 and their support team:

- Symptoms: Feeling short of breath (alberta.ca)
- Symptoms: Coughing (alberta.ca)
- Alberta Wide Rehabilitation Advice Line | Alberta Health Services
- <u>Self-care (alberta.ca)</u>
- Find Healthcare | Alberta Health Services

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Currently there is insufficient pulmonary rehabilitation capacity to support patients with chronic respiratory conditions (i.e., chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, interstitial lung disease) in Alberta. As such, substantial adaptation or expansion of existing pulmonary rehabilitation programs are required to support individuals with diminished exercise capacity post-COVID (Spruit et al., 2020). Many COVID-19 survivors experience persistent dyspnea and diminished exercise capacity, despite no substantial impairment in lung function in the post-COVID phase (Personal Communication: University of Alberta Department of Medicine Grand Rounds, Drs. M. Smith and G. Lam; February 12, 2021). Therefore, other multidisciplinary rehabilitation or out-patient exercise programs may be more appropriate for those with diminished exercise capacity post-COVID.

Please see other potential impacts outlined in the "Post-COVID Pulmonary Symptoms: Dyspnea, Cough, Sputum" document.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

- What factors influence the risk of developing diminished exercise capacity post-COVID? What are the most common mechanisms for diminished exercise capacity post-COVID?
- What are the most clinically and cost-effective interventions for managing diminished exercise capacity post-COVID? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., hospitalization due to acute COVID-19, ethnicity, sex, or age)?
- What is the most clinically- and cost-effective service delivery model for a multidisciplinary post-COVID syndrome assessment clinic?
- What is the clinical effectiveness of pulmonary rehabilitation and/or exercise interventions for improving exercise capacity post-COVID? Does effectiveness vary for different populations (e.g., ethnicity, sex, or age), timing of initiation, or clinical history (e.g., presence of pre-existing lung disease, severity of acute infection)?

Please provide key references in support of your findings and recommendations.

- Debeaumont D, Boujibar F, Ferrand-Devouge E, Artaud-Macari E, Tamion F, Gravier FE, et al. (2021). Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing to Assess Persistent Symptoms at 6 Months in People With COVID-19 Who Survived Hospitalization - A Pilot Study. *Phys Ther.* pzab099. DOI: <u>10.1093/ptj/pzab099</u>
- Dorelli G, Braggio M, Gabbiani D, Busti F, Caminati M, Senna G, et al. (2021). Importance of Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing amongst Subjects Recovering from COVID-19. *Diagnostics (Basel)*. 11(3). DOI: <u>10.3390/diagnostics11030507</u>
- Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: 10.1159/000517255
- Huang C, Huang L, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Gu X, et al. (2021). 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *Lancet.* 397(10270):220-32. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32656-8
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Raman B, Cassar MP, Tunnicliffe EM, Filippini N, Griffanti L, Alfaro-Almagro F, et al. (2021). Medium-term effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection on multiple vital organs, exercise capacity, cognition, quality of life and mental health, post-hospital discharge. *EClinicalMedicine*. 31:100683. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100683</u>
- Rinaldo RF, Mondoni M, Parazzini EM, Pitari F, Brambilla E, Luraschi S, et al. (2021). Deconditioning as main mechanism of impaired exercise response in COVID-19 survivors. *Eur Respir J.* 2100870. DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.00870-2021</u>
- Spruit MA, Holland AE, Singh SJ, Tonia T, Wilson KC, Troosters T. (2020). COVID-19: Interim Guidance on Rehabilitation in the Hospital and Post-Hospital Phase from a European Respiratory Society and American Thoracic Society-coordinated International Task Force. *Eur Respir J.* 56(6). DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.02197-2020</u>
- Townsend L, Dowds J, O'Brien K, Sheill G, Dyer AH, O'Kelly B, et al. (2021). Persistent Poor Health Post-COVID-19 Is Not Associated with Respiratory Complications or Initial Disease Severity. *Ann Am Thorac Soc.* 18(6):997-1003. DOI: <u>10.1513/AnnalsATS.202009-11750C</u>
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021a, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)

Authors

This document was written by Lesley Soril and scientifically reviewed by Grace Lam, Kate Skolnik, Maeve Smith, Jason Weatherald, and Michael Stickland. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

- Bardakci MI, Ozturk EN, Ozkarafakili MA, Ozkurt H, Yanc U, Yildiz Sevgi D. (2021). Evaluation of long-term radiological findings, pulmonary functions, and health-related quality of life in survivors of severe COVID-19. *J Med Virol.* DOI: <u>10.1002/jmv.27101</u>
- Daher A, Balfanz P, Cornelissen C, Müller A, Bergs I, Marx N, et al. (2020). Follow up of patients with severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): Pulmonary and extrapulmonary disease sequelae. *Respir Med.* 174:106197. DOI: 10.1016/j.rmed.2020.106197

- Debeaumont D, Boujibar F, Ferrand-Devouge E, Artaud-Macari E, Tamion F, Gravier FE, et al. (2021). Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing to Assess Persistent Symptoms at 6 Months in People With COVID-19 Who Survived Hospitalization - A Pilot Study. *Phys Ther.* pzab099. DOI: <u>10.1093/ptj/pzab099</u>
- Dorelli G, Braggio M, Gabbiani D, Busti F, Caminati M, Senna G, et al. (2021). Importance of Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing amongst Subjects Recovering from COVID-19. *Diagnostics (Basel)*. 11(3). DOI: <u>10.3390/diagnostics11030507</u>
- Ceravolo MG, Arienti C, de Sire A, Andrenelli E, Negrini F, Lazzarini SG, et al. (2020). Rehabilitation and COVID-19: the Cochrane Rehabilitation 2020 rapid living systematic review. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med*. 56(5):642-51. DOI: <u>10.23736/S1973-9087.20.06501-6</u>
- Funke-Chambour M, Bridevaux PO, Clarenbach CF, Soccal PM, Nicod LP, von Garnier C; Swiss COVID Lung Study Group and the Swiss Society of Pulmonology. (2021). Swiss Recommendations for the Follow-Up and Treatment of Pulmonary Long COVID. *Respiration*. 100(8):826-841. DOI: 10.1159/000517255
- Greenhalgh T, Knight M, A'Court C, Buxton M, Husain L. (2020). Management of post-acute covid-19 in primary care. *BMJ*. 370:m3026. DOI: <u>10.1136/bmj.m3026</u>
- Huang C, Huang L, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Gu X, et al. (2021). 6-month consequences of COVID-19 in patients discharged from hospital: a cohort study. *Lancet.* 397(10270):220-32. DOI: <u>10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32656-8</u>
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). (2020, December 18). COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19. Retrieved from: COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19 (accessed June 7, 2021)
- Raman B, Cassar MP, Tunnicliffe EM, Filippini N, Griffanti L, Alfaro-Almagro F, et al. (2021). Medium-term effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection on multiple vital organs, exercise capacity, cognition, quality of life and mental health, post-hospital discharge. *EClinicalMedicine*. 31:100683. DOI: <u>10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100683</u>
- Rinaldo RF, Mondoni M, Parazzini EM, Pitari F, Brambilla E, Luraschi S, et al. (2021). Deconditioning as main mechanism of impaired exercise response in COVID-19 survivors. *Eur Respir J.* 2100870. DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.00870-2021</u>
- Spruit MA, Holland AE, Singh SJ, Tonia T, Wilson KC, Troosters T. (2020). COVID-19: Interim Guidance on Rehabilitation in the Hospital and Post-Hospital Phase from a European Respiratory Society and American Thoracic Society-coordinated International Task Force. *Eur Respir J.* 56(6). DOI: <u>10.1183/13993003.02197-2020</u>
- Townsend L, Dowds J, O'Brien K, Sheill G, Dyer AH, O'Kelly B, et al. (2021). Persistent Poor Health Post-COVID-19 Is Not Associated with Respiratory Complications or Initial Disease Severity. *Ann Am Thorac Soc.* 18(6):997-1003. DOI: <u>10.1513/AnnalsATS.202009-11750C</u>
- Walsh-Messinger J, Manis H, Vrabec A, Sizemore J, Bishof K, Debidda M, et al. (2020). The Kids Are Not Alright: A Preliminary Report of Post-COVID Syndrome in University Students. medRxiv. DOI: <u>10.1093/ptj/pzab099</u>
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021a, January 21). COVID-19 Clinical Management; Living Guidance. Retrieved from: <u>WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021a.1-eng.pdf</u> (accessed June 16, 2021)
- World Health Organization (WHO). (2021b, March 22). POLICY BRIEF 39 In the wake of the pandemic; Preparing for Long COVID. Retrieved from: Policy brief A4 (who.int) (accessed June 11, 2021).

Renal Complications

Key Messages

- Acute kidney injury (AKI) is common in acute COVID-19 and may result in chronic kidney disease (CKD).
- Current suggested approach to AKI and CKD is to follow guidelines for post-discharge management of AKI (measure kidney function and proteinuria at 90 days following discharge), and follow guidelines for CKD management (see www.ckdpathway.ca).

What is the prevalence and duration of these post-COVID conditions?

Within the multisystem nature of acute COVID-19, acute kidney injury (AKI) is recognized as a common complication in those with severe disease (Berlin, Gulick, & Martinez, 2020), and AKI is a known risk factor for chronic kidney disease (CKD) (Venkatachalam et al., 2010). Reported incidence of AKI associated with COVID-19 varies substantially. Initial data from the first wave in New York reported that 46% of all patients hospitalized for COVID-19 had AKI (Chan et al., 2021). Subsequent meta-analyses have reported the pooled incidence of AKI among hospitalized patients to be in the range of 10-35% (Lin et al., 2020; Robbins-Juarez et al., 2020; Silver et al., 2021) although the range of AKI incidence in the included was broad (0.5% to 80%). It is unclear if the variability of AKI incidence relates to differences in assessment, thresholds for hospitalization, ICU care (e.g., concomitant use of mechanical ventilation and fluid management), or the prevalence of AKI risk factors in the population studied (Wald & Bagshaw, 2021).

The etiology of AKI in COVID-19 is uncertain but it may be due to hemodynamic changes and cytokine release or direct viral cytotoxicity (Palevsky PM, Radhakrishnan J, & Townsend RR, 2021). Kidney biopsies and autopsies indicate that acute tubular necrosis (ATN) is the primary finding noted (Kudose et al., 2020; Su et al., 2020), suggesting that COVID-19 associated AKI may be similar to other forms of AKI causing ATN.

While burden of dialysis dependent AKI at the time of discharge appears to be low, the extent of recovery of renal function and the subsequent impact on the development of CKD is not yet clear. In a longitudinal study comparing in-hospital AKI, those with COVID-19 associated AKI had a greater rate of eGFR decrease after discharged compared to AKI in patients without COVID-19 (median follow-up: 93 days), independent of underlying comorbidities or AKI severity (Nugent et al., 2021). These findings speak to the importance of monitoring kidney function after COVID-19-associated AKI for CKD.

Are there factors that predict the outcomes of these post-COVID conditions?

Independent risk factors reported for AKI in acute COVID-19 include: age, African ancestry, male, obesity, diabetes, hypertension, cardiovascular disease, CKD, higher interleukin-6 level, and requiring mechanical ventilation (Bowe et al., 2020; Chan et al., 2021). While less common, an associated glomerular disease labeled COVID-19-associated nephropathy (COVAN) has been reported. Similar to HIV-associated nephropathy, COVAN is more common in individuals of African descent with a high proportion of those tested possessing high-risk APOL1 genotypes; it is characterized by collapsing glomerulopathy and presentation with nephrotic-range protein urea and AKI (Peleg et al., 2020; Velez, Caza, & Larsen, 2020).

While AKI alone may not be considered a post-COVID condition, there is an increased risk of CKD secondary to AKI. Among subjects with AKI, the prediction of who will develop advanced CKD remains to be determined. The following variables have been associated with a higher risk of advanced chronic kidney disease in patients with AKI (not specific for COVID-19): older age,

female sex, CKD, albuminuria, greater acute kidney injury severity, and higher discharge serum creatinine values (James et al., 2017).

What is the recommended management of these post-COVID conditions?

There is currently no data to suggest that management of patients with COVID-19-associated AKI should differ from established guidelines for post-discharge management of AKI in general. Follow-up is important to ensure that full kidney recovery has occurred and to appropriately manage subsequent CKD.

Key points for the general management of AKI:

- Ensure measurement of eGFR, albumin to creatinine ratio (ACR) and urinalysis at 90 days post discharge. Emerging evidence suggests that measurement of ACR after an episode of AKI may allow for identification of patients who are at the highest risk of kidney disease progression or development of end stage renal disease (Liu et al., 2020).
- Continue to monitor for CKD and refer to nephrology as appropriate. Patients with AKI are at increased risk for subsequent development of CKD even after apparent resolution of AKI. The Alberta CKD pathway (<u>http://www.ckdpathway.ca/</u>) serves as a guide on how often to test kidney function and when to refer to nephrology.
- Ensure blood pressure control and education. Target should be < 140/90 mmHg (<130-80 mmHg for people with diabetes).
- **Review medications.** Avoid the use of medications that may have nephrotoxic effects (NSAIDS, COX-2 inhibitors, etc. –see also the <u>CKD pathway</u>).
- **Sick day protocols.** Educate patients on medications that need monitoring during acute illness and consider protocols to withhold kidney-excreted nephrotoxic drugs.

Further details on a suggested post-AKI care bundle of KAMPs (Kidney function, Advocacy, Medications, Pressure, Sick day protocol) are available <u>here</u> (Kashani et al., 2019).

What health care services are currently available for patients with these post-COVID conditions?

Current management of CKD is by primary care providers in conjunction with nephrologists; more advanced CKD requiring multidisciplinary care and renal replacement therapy is provided by Alberta Kidney Care within Alberta Health Services. Referral criteria and process are outlined here: <u>www.ckdpathway.ca/referral</u>

What impacts do these post-COVID conditions have on the health care system?

Given the incidence of AKI varies across the literature, projections of future impact on kidney outcomes such as progression of chronic kidney disease and subsequent dialysis requirement remains difficult. If we were to use a conservative estimate of ~15% of people who were hospitalized experience AKI, this could translate to around 1440 people at increased risk of CKD related to COVID-19 (Alberta data indicate that 9607 people have been hospitalized; with 1800 admitted to ICU due to COVID-19, date June 27, 2021). However, an examination of the renal data on the impacts of COVID using local Alberta data would give better estimate of the actual burden.

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

While severe renal complications of COVID-19 tend to be in the acute phase and tend to be less common within post-COVID syndrome, the long-term effects and burden of COVID-19-associated AKI are unclear. Whether recovery from COVID-19 AKI differs from other forms of AKI is unknown.

Future research and local surveillance is needed to better understand the impact of COVID-19 on long-term outcomes and the effects of the pandemic specific to Alberta.

Key research questions include:

- What is the incidence of AKI associated with acute COVID-19 in Alberta?
- What proportion of patients with COVID-19 or COVID-19 associated AKI develop CKD (with or without the need for chronic kidney replacement therapy) in Alberta?
- Among those with COVID-19 associated CKD, what proportion will require: 1) long term nephrologist care; 2) multidisciplinary kidney care; 3) have progressive CKD; 4) require kidney replacement therapy?
- Are there unique aspects of COVID-19 associated AKI and subsequent CKD that differ from what is known of AKI and CKD in general (non-COVID associated)?

Authors

This review was written by Marni Armstrong, PhD, and scientifically reviewed by Neesh Pannu, MD, Jennifer MacRae, MD, and Scott Klarenbach, MD. The literature search was conducted by Rachel Zhao.

- Berlin, D. A., Gulick, R. M., & Martinez, F. J. (2020). Severe COVID-19. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *383*(25), 2451-2460.
- Bowe, B., Cai, M., Xie, Y., Gibson, A. K., Maddukuri, G., & Al-Aly, Z. (2020). Acute Kidney Injury in a National Cohort of Hospitalized US Veterans with COVID-19. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol, 16*(1), 14-25. doi:10.2215/cjn.09610620
- Chan, L., Chaudhary, K., Saha, A., Chauhan, K., Vaid, A., Zhao, S., . . . Nadkarni, G. N. (2021). AKI in Hospitalized Patients with COVID-19. *J Am Soc Nephrol, 32*(1), 151-160. doi:10.1681/asn.2020050615
- James, M. T., Pannu, N., Hemmelgarn, B. R., Austin, P. C., Tan, Z., McArthur, E., . . . Garg, A. X. (2017). Derivation and External Validation of Prediction Models for Advanced Chronic Kidney Disease Following Acute Kidney Injury. *JAMA*, *318*(18), 1787-1797. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.16326
- Kashani, K., Rosner, M. H., Haase, M., Lewington, A. J. P., O'Donoghue, D. J., Wilson, F. P., . .
 Wu, V.-C. (2019). Quality Improvement Goals for Acute Kidney Injury. *Clinical Journal* of the American Society of Nephrology, 14(6), 941-953. doi:10.2215/cjn.01250119
- Kudose, S., Batal, I., Santoriello, D., Xu, K., Barasch, J., Peleg, Y., . . . Gharavi, A. G. (2020). Kidney biopsy findings in patients with COVID-19. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology*, *31*(9), 1959-1968.
- Lin, L., Wang, X., Ren, J., Sun, Y., Yu, R., Li, K., . . . Yang, J. (2020). Risk factors and prognosis for COVID-19-induced acute kidney injury: a meta-analysis. *BMJ Open, 10*(11), e042573. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2020-042573
- Liu, K. D., Forni, L. G., Heung, M., Wu, V. C., Kellum, J. A., Mehta, R. L., . . . Koyner, J. L. (2020). Quality of Care for Acute Kidney Disease: Current Knowledge Gaps and Future Directions. *Kidney Int Rep, 5*(10), 1634-1642. doi:10.1016/j.ekir.2020.07.031
- Nugent, J., Aklilu, A., Yamamoto, Y., Simonov, M., Li, F., Biswas, A., . . . Wilson, F. P. (2021). Assessment of Acute Kidney Injury and Longitudinal Kidney Function After Hospital Discharge Among Patients With and Without COVID-19. *JAMA Netw Open, 4*(3), e211095. doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.1095
- Palevsky PM, Radhakrishnan J, & Townsend RR. (2021). COVID-19: Issues related to acute kidney injury, glomerular disease, and hypertension. Retrieved from

https://www.uptodate.com/contents/covid-19-issues-related-to-acute-kidney-injury-glomerular-disease-and-hypertension

- Peleg, Y., Kudose, S., D'Agati, V., Siddall, E., Ahmad, S., Nickolas, T., ... Canetta, P. (2020). Acute Kidney Injury Due to Collapsing Glomerulopathy Following COVID-19 Infection. *Kidney Int Rep, 5*(6), 940-945. doi:10.1016/j.ekir.2020.04.017
- Robbins-Juarez, S. Y., Qian, L., King, K. L., Stevens, J. S., Husain, S. A., Radhakrishnan, J., & Mohan, S. (2020). Outcomes for Patients With COVID-19 and Acute Kidney Injury: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Kidney Int Rep, 5*(8), 1149-1160. doi:10.1016/j.ekir.2020.06.013
- Silver, S. A., Beaubien-Souligny, W., Shah, P. S., Harel, S., Blum, D., Kishibe, T., . . . Harel, Z. (2021). The Prevalence of Acute Kidney Injury in Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19 Infection: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Kidney Medicine, 3*(1), 83-98.e81. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xkme.2020.11.008</u>
- Su, H., Yang, M., Wan, C., Yi, L.-X., Tang, F., Zhu, H.-Y., . . . Nie, X. (2020). Renal histopathological analysis of 26 postmortem findings of patients with COVID-19 in China. *Kidney Int, 98*(1), 219-227.
- Velez, J. C. Q., Caza, T., & Larsen, C. P. (2020). COVAN is the new HIVAN: the re-emergence of collapsing glomerulopathy with COVID-19. *Nature Reviews Nephrology*, *16*(10), 565-567. doi:10.1038/s41581-020-0332-3
- Venkatachalam, M. A., Griffin, K. A., Lan, R., Geng, H., Saikumar, P., & Bidani, A. K. (2010). Acute kidney injury: a springboard for progression in chronic kidney disease. *American Journal of Physiology-Renal Physiology*, 298(5), F1078-F1094.
- Wald, R., & Bagshaw, S. M. (2021). COVID-19–Associated Acute Kidney Injury: Learning from the First Wave. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology*, 32(1), 4-6. doi:10.1681/asn.2020101401

What are the contraindications to commencing exercise training in adults with post-COVID conditions?

Key Messages

- Very little primary literature exists on this topic. Recommendations are derived from patient experience and expert opinion.
- Patients with post-COVID conditions (defined as symptoms beyond the acute period or more than 4 weeks, as per the Canadian Cardiovascular Society) should undergo screening for the following prior to commencing exercise: 1) post-exertional symptom exacerbation, 2) cardiac symptoms, 3) exertional oxygen desaturation and 4) autonomic nervous system dysfunction. Screening includes a patient interview and physical examination, as well as monitoring symptoms and vital signs during a sub-maximal exercise test, such as the 6-minute walk test or the 1-minute sit-to-stand test.
- Any patients presenting with cardiac symptoms during screening or exercise testing should be referred to a cardiologist before commencing exercise.
- Exercise programs should be progressed gradually, avoiding exacerbation of symptoms. Monitoring of vital signs (heart rate, blood pressure, and oxygen saturation) as well as symptoms (dyspnea, fatigue, chest pain/pressure, or heart palpitations) should continue before, during, and after exercise training sessions.
- Patients with post-COVID condition(s) will need to increase their exercise workload gradually. Pacing and energy conservation strategies are very important in this population. Patients may need to prioritize activities of daily living over a return to exercise if they do not have the energy to manage both.

Note: Patients who do not present with post-COVID conditions may still need to return to exercise gradually after recovering from COVID-19. Screening is not required for those who have recovered fully from COVID-19 and do not have any underlying medical pathology.

Recommendations/Practical Considerations

- 1) Patients should be medically stable before beginning a rehabilitation or exercise program (Barker-Davies et al. 2020; Calabrese et al. 2021; Halle et al. 2021; Kurtais et al. 2020; Salman et al. 2021; Siddiq et al. 2020; Yong et al. 2021)
- Patients should be referred to a cardiologist for further testing prior to beginning rehabilitation or exercise if any cardiac symptoms are present, such as chest tightness or pain, palpitations, difficulty breathing, or syncope/presyncope (Barker-Davies et al. 2020; Calabrese et al. 2021; Canadian Cardiovascular Society 2021; O'Sullivan et al. 2021; Phelan et al. 2020; Salman et al. 2021)
- 3) Patients with confirmed myocarditis should avoid high-intensity activity for 3-6 months and return to exercise should be guided by the patient's cardiologist (Barker-Davies et al. 2020; Calabrese et al. 2021; Salman et al. 2021)
- 4) Patients presenting with post-COVID conditions should undergo submaximal exercise testing, such as a 6-minute walk test or a 1-minute sit-to-stand test, prior to returning to exercise. Oxygen saturation, respiratory rate, rate of perceived exertion, dyspnea, and blood pressure should be monitored during initial testing and throughout rehabilitation/exercise (Barker-Davies et al. 2020; Calabrese et al. 2021; Frota et al. 2021)
- 5) Patients with the following may not be suitable for exercise: oxygen saturation of less than 90%, respiratory rate greater than 30-40 breaths/minute, very low (<90) or very high (>180) systolic blood pressure, or heart rate less than 40 beats per minute or more than 120 beats per minute (Brika et al. 2020; Kurtais et al. 2020; Siddiq et al. 2020)

- 6) Discontinue exercise if respiratory rate increases to more than 30 breaths per minute, oxygen saturation falls below 90% (88% for those with known lung pathology) or more than 4-5% compared to baseline, or if the patient has onset of fever, chest pain/pressure, vertigo, profuse sweating, tinnitus or palpitation (Alberta Health Services 2021; Kurtais et al. 2020)
- 7) Patients presenting with post-exertional malaise, a worsening of symptoms after minimal physical or mental exertion, may need to avoid exercise and focus on symptom management and activity pacing (Alberta Health Services 2021; Torjesen et al. 2020; World Physiotherapy 2021)
- 8) Start at a low level of activity and progress slowly. Pacing and energy conservation are important (Alberta Health Services; Barker-Davies et al. 2020; BC Provincial Health Authority 2021; Canadian Cardiovascular Society 2021; C.S. Mott Children's Hospital 2020; de Lira et al. 2021; Kho, 2021; NIHR 2021; Salman et al. 2021; Shepherd, C. 2021; Silva et al. 2021; Torjesen et al. 2020; Yong 2021)
- Consider the impact of other sequelae such as dysphagia (Cervolo et al. 2020), orthostatic hypotension (American Academy of Physical Medicine and Rehab 2021; Yong 2021), post-traumatic stress disorder (Salman 2021).

Summary of the evidence

The research databases MEDLINE, Embase, and PubMed were searched for articles related to post-COVID conditions. Post-COVID conditions were defined as symptoms beyond the acute period of more than 4 weeks (Canadian Cardiovascular Society 2021). Synonyms, such as post-COVID-19 or long COVID, were used to maximize the number of articles retrieved. The search was limited to English language studies published from July 2020 to present. Over 2000 abstracts were identified. Only articles focusing on exercise or rehabilitation for Post COVID condition(s) were included. Google was searched for grey literature sources; an additional 13 relevant sources identified.

Evidence from secondary and grey literature

29 secondary literature sources were included in this review: 14 expert opinion articles, 5 narrative reviews, and 11 grey literature sources.

Secondary evidence was primarily expert opinion. In addition to the recommendations listed above, authors recommend that patients with cardiac symptoms undergo exercise testing and ECG monitoring (Barker-Davies et al. 2020; de Lira et al. 2021; Halle et al. 2021; O'Sullivan et al. 2021; Phelan et al. 2020; Salman et al. 2021)

Thorough testing, including ECG, echocardiography, and biomarker assessment, may be required for those returning to very intense activity (O'Sullivan et al. 2021; Phelan et al. 2020), although asymptomatic athletes or those with very mild symptoms may not require cardiovascular screening before returning to activity (Phelan et al. 2020).

Evidence from the primary literature

13 primary literature sources were included in this review: 3 prospective cohort studies, 1 retrospective cohort study, 8 case series, and 1 case report,

Several observational studies explored exercise intolerance 1-3 months after diagnosis of COVID-19. Arnout and colleagues found that patients with exertional dyspnea had significant exercise intolerance 3 months after a diagnosis of acute COVID-19 (Arnout et al. 2020). Three observational studies found that 1-3 months after COVID-19 symptom onset, patients presented with significantly reduced exercise capacity (Barratto et al. 2021; Cassar et al. 2021; Dorelli et

al. 2021). A retrospective cohort study by Debeaumont suggested that persistent dyspnea is likely caused by persistent breathing disorder and ventilatory inefficiency (Debeaumont et al. 2021).

Madrid-Mejia studied patients 6 months after COVID-19 and found that almost half of the patients in their observational study experienced oxygen desaturation during exercise testing and delayed heart rate recovery one minute after exercise testing (Madrid-Mejia et al. 2021). Fuglebjerg et al. reported that nearly half of the patients in their study had silent hypoxia during exercise testing (Fuglebjerg et al. 2020). Nunez-Cortez used 1-minute sit-to-stand testing and found that 32% of patients experienced desaturation of 4% or more 4 weeks after hospital discharge (Nunez-Cortez et al. 2021).

Malek and colleagues found that athletes who were asymptomatic or had mild COVID-19 symptoms showed a lack of ECG changes and normal troponin concentration (Malek et al. 2021).

There are a limited number of studies exploring the safety and efficacy of exercise or rehabilitation programs. After following screening protocols, the limited number of studies to date have reported no adverse events (Betschart et al. 2021; Brika et al. 2020; Daynes et al. 2021; Maniscalo et al. 2021).

What are the pressing research questions related to this area of concern?

Further study is required to determine:

- 1) the safety of high-intensity exercise training programs (Christiansen et al. 2021; Keech et al. 2021)
- 2) the effectiveness of rehabilitation and physical exercise interventions for post-COVID conditions
- 3) the optimal methods of screening patients with post-COVID conditions prior to rehabilitation and physical exercise interventions
- the optimal methods of monitoring patients with post-COVID conditions to detect adverse events, patient's lived experiences during rehabilitation and recovery from Post COVID conditions

Key References

Barker-Davies, R.M.; O'Sullivan, O.; Senaratne, K.P.P.; Baker, P.; Cranley, M.; Dharm-Datta, S. et al. (2020). The Stanford Hall consensus statement for post-COVID-19 rehabilitation. *Br J Sports Med, 54*(*16*):949-59

Calabrese, M.; Garofano, M.; Palumbo, R.; Di Pietro, P.; Izzo, C.; Damato, A.; Venturini, E.; Iesu, S.; Virtuoso, N.; Strianese, A.; Ciccarelli, M.; Galasso, G.; Vecchione, C. (2021). Exercise Training and Cardiac Rehabilitation in COVID-19 Patients with Cardiovascular Complications: State of Art. *Life (Basel) 2021,11(3)*

Salman, D.; Vishnubala, D.; Le Feuvre, P.; Beaney, T.; Korgaonkar, J.; Majeed, A. et al. (2021). Returning to physical activity after covid-19. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*,372:m4721

The following additional key references provide comprehensive guidance for healthcare professionals assisting patients in returning to exercise:

Alberta Health Services and Covenant Health. (2021) Rehabilitation & Allied Health Practice Considerations Post COVID-19. Version 1. Retrieved from:

https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/ppih/if-ppih-covid-19-rehab-allied-healthpractice-considerations-post-covid.pdf World Physiotherapy. (2021). World Physiotherapy Response to COVID-19. Briefing Paper 9. Retrieved from: <u>World Physiotherapy briefing paper focuses on safe rehabilitation for people</u> <u>living with Long COVID | World Physiotherapy</u>

Authors

This article was written by Alyson Kwok and scientifically reviewed by Doug Gross, Geoff Bostick, Laura Bernard, and Laura Spilchen. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

- Alberta Health Services and Covenant Health. (2021) Rehabilitation & Allied Health Practice Considerations Post COVID-19. Version 1. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/ppih/if-ppih-covid-19-rehab-allied-health-practice-considerations-post-covid.pdf</u>
- American Academy of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation. (Retrieved June, 2021) Long COVID Alliance. A Comprehensive Guide for COVID-19 Longhaulers and Physicians: The PASC Master Document [Internet]. Retrieved from: <u>https://docs.google.com/document/d/1VfENjAiOBKryT-</u> dIOFyU8CyEAAKVR5xk9WyvIZF-u4M/edit
- Arnoult, F.; Bancal, C.; Motiejunaite, J.; d'Ortho, M-P.; Frija-Masson, J.; Balagny, P. et al. (2020). Hyperventilation: A Possible Explanation for Long-Lasting Exercise Intolerance in Mild COVID-19 Survivors? *Frontiers in Physiology*, *11:614590*
- Baratto, C.; Caravita S.; Faini, A.; Perego, G.B.; Senni, M.; Badano, L.P. et al. (2021). Impact of COVID-19 on exercise pathophysiology: a combined cardiopulmonary and echocardiographic exercise study. *J Appl Physiol (1985),130(5):1470-8*
- Barker-Davies, R.M.; O'Sullivan, O.; Senaratne, K.P.P.; Baker, P.; Cranley, M.; Dharm-Datta, S. et al. (2020). The Stanford Hall consensus statement for post-COVID-19 rehabilitation. *Br J Sports Med*, *54*(*16*):949-59
- BC Provincial Health Services Authority. (Retrieved June 2021) Provincial Post-COVID-19 Recovery Pathway. Retrieved from: <u>PowerPoint Presentation (phsa.ca)</u>
- Betschart, M.; Rezek, S.; Unger, I.; Beyer, S.; Gisi, D.; Shannon, H. et al. (2021). Feasibility of an Outpatient Training Program after COVID-19. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, *18*(8)
- Brika, M.; Bossu, M.; Fautrelle, L.; Mourey, F.; Kubicki, A. (2020). Geriatric Rehabilitation and COVID-19: a Case Report. *SN Comprehensive Clinical Medicine*, *2*(*12*):2890-8
- Calabrese, M.; Garofano, M.; Palumbo, R.; Di Pietro, P.; Izzo, C.; Damato, A.; Venturini, E.; Iesu, S.; Virtuoso, N.; Strianese, A.; Ciccarelli, M.; Galasso, G.; Vecchione, C. (2021). Exercise Training and Cardiac Rehabilitation in COVID-19 Patients with Cardiovascular Complications: State of Art. *Life (Basel) 2021,11(3)*
- Canadian Cardiovascular Society. (2021). Guidance from the CCS COVID-19 Rapid Response Team. Long COIVD-10: A Primer for Cardiovascular Health Professionals. Retrieved from: <u>https://ccs.ca/app/uploads/2021/03/RRT-Long-COVID-19-Guidance-Document-FNL-website.pdf</u>
- Carda, S.; Invernizzi, M.; Bavikatte, G.; Bensmaïl, D.; Bianchi, F.; Deltombe, T.; et al. (2020). COVID-19 pandemic. What should Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine specialists do? A clinician's perspective. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med, 56*(4):515-24
- Cassar, M. P.; Tunnicliffe, E. M.; Mahmod, M.; Lewandowski, A. J.; Lamlum, H. et al. (2021). Medium-term effects of SARS-CoV-2 infection on multiple vital organs, exercise capacity, cognition, quality of life and mental health, post-hospital discharge *EClinicalMedicine, 31*

- Ceravolo, M.G.; Arienti, C.; de Sire, A.; Andrenelli, E.; Negrini, F.; Lazzarini, S.G.; et al. (2020). Rehabilitation and COVID-19: the Cochrane Rehabilitation 2020 rapid living systematic review. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med*, *56*(*5*):*642-51*
- Christensen, R. H.; Berg, R. M. G. (2021). Vascular Inflammation as a Therapeutic Target in COVID-19 "Long Haulers": HIITing the Spot? *Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine, 8:1-6*
- C.S. Mott Children's Hospital. (2020). Suggested Post-COVID-19 Gradual Return-to-Play Progression. Retrieved from: <u>Graduated return to play guidance for performance</u> <u>athletes: Suggested-Grad-RTP-Progression-Parents.pdf (umich.edu)</u>
- Daynes, E.; Gerlis, C.; Chaplin, E.; Gardiner, N.; Singh, S.J. (2021) Early experiences of rehabilitation for individuals post-COVID to improve fatigue, breathlessness exercise capacity and cognition A cohort study. *Chron Respir Dis*, *18: 1-4*
- de Lira, C.A.B.; Souza, D.; Gentil, P.; Barroso, W.K.S.; Coswig, V.; Vitorino, PVdO. et al. (2021). Practical Recommendations Relevant to the Use of Resistance Training for COVID-19 Survivors. *Frontiers in Physiology. 2012: 1-11*
- Debeaumont, D.; Boujibar, F.; Ferrand-Devouge, E.; Artaud-Macari, E.; Tamion, F., Gravier, F.E. et al. (2021).Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing to Assess Persistent Symptoms at 6 Months in People With COVID-19 Who Survived Hospitalization - A Pilot Study. *Phys Ther*
- Dorelli, G.; Braggio, M.; Gabbiani, D.; Busti, F.; Caminati, M.; Senna, G. et al. (2021) Importance of Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing amongst Subjects Recovering from COVID-19. *Diagnostics (Basel).* 2021;11(3)
- Frota, A.; Vieira, M.; Soares, C. C. S.; Silva, P.; Silva, G.; Mendes, F. et al. (2021). Functional capacity and rehabilitation strategies in Covid-19 patients: current knowledge and challenges. *Revista da Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical, 54*
- Fuglebjerg, N.J.U.; Jensen, T.O.; Hoyer, N., Ryrso, C.K., Lindegaard, B.; Harboe, Z.B. (2020). Silent hypoxia in patients with SARS CoV-2 infection before hospital discharge. International journal of infectious diseases : IJID : official publication of the International Society for Infectious Diseases, 99:100-1
- Kho, M. (2021). Understanding the COVID-19 patient: Acute care to long term recovery. Retrieved from: <u>PowerPoint Presentation (rehabcarealliance.ca)</u>
- Gupta, N.; Anderson, J. et al. (2021). Clinical Guidelines: Long COVID-19. Retrieved from: https://www.ohsu.edu/sites/default/files/2021-04/Long-COVID-19-Clinical-Guidelines-English-April-21-2021.pdf
- Halle, M.; Bloch, W.; Niess, A.M.; Predel, H-G.; Reinsberger, C.; Scharhag, J. et al. (2021). Exercise and sports after COVID-19-Guidance from a clinical perspective. *Translational Sports Medicine*
- Keech, A.; Way, K.; Holgate, K.; Fildes, J.; Indraratna, P.; Yu, J. (2021).
- HIIT for post-COVID patients within cardiac rehabilitation: Response to letter to the editor. Int J Cardiol, 322:291-292
- Kurtais, A. Y.; Koseoglu, B.F.; Ozyemisci, T. O.; Ordu-Gokkaya, N.K.; Unsal Delialioglu, S.; Sonel, T. B. et al. (2020). Pulmonary rehabilitation principles in SARS-COV-2 infection (COVID-19): A guideline for the acute and subacute rehabilitation. *Turkish journal of physical medicine and rehabilitation*,66(2):104-20
- Madrid-Mejía, W.; Gochicoa-Rangel, L.; Padilla, J.R.P.; Salles-Rojas, A.; González-Molina, A.; Salas-Escamilla, I., et al. (2021). Improvement in Walking Distance Lags Raise in Lung Function in Post-COVID Patients. *Arch Bronconeumol*
- Małek, Ł. A;, Marczak, M.; Miłosz-Wieczorek, B.; Konopka, M.; Braksator, W.; Drygas, W. et al. (2021). Cardiac involvement in consecutive elite athletes recovered from Covid-19: A magnetic resonance study. *J Magn Reson Imaging*, 53(6):1723-9

Maniscalco, M., Fuschillo, S.; Ambrosino, P.; Martucci, M.; Papa, A.; Matera, M.G. et al. (2021). Preexisting cardiorespiratory comorbidity does not preclude the success of multidisciplinary rehabilitation in post-COVID-19 patients. *Respir Med*, *184*

National Institute for Health Research. Living with Covid19 – Second review [Internet]. (2021). Retrieved from: <u>https://evidence.nihr.ac.uk/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2021/03/NIHR COVID REPORT FINAL-150321-1 1 .pdf

- Núñez-Cortés, R.; Rivera-Lillo, G.; Arias-Campoverde, M.; Soto-García, D.; García-Palomera, R.; Torres-Castro, R. (2021). Use of sit-to-stand test to assess the physical capacity and exertional desaturation in patients post COVID-19. *Chron Respir Dis*,18
- O'Sullivan, O.; Barker-Davies, R.; Chamley, R.; Sellon, E.; Jenkins, D.; Burley, R.; Holden, L.; Nicol, A. M.; Phillip, R.; Bennett, A. N.; Nicol, E.; Holdsworth, D. A. (2021). Defence Medical Rehabilitation Centre (DMRC) COVID-19 Recovery Service *BMJ Mil Health*
- Phelan, D.; Kim, J.H.; Elliott, M.D.; Wasfy, M.M.; Cremer, P.; Johri, A.M. et al. (2020). Screening of Potential Cardiac Involvement in Competitive Athletes Recovering From COVID-19: An Expert Consensus Statement. *JACC Cardiovasc Imaging*, *13*(*12*):2635-52
- Post COVID-19 Interdisciplinary Clinical Care Network. (Retrieved June 2021). Post-Exertional Malaise in Post COVID-19 Recovery. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.phsa.ca/health-infosite/Documents/post_covid-19_Post-Exertional_Malaise.pdf</u>
- Salman, D.; Vishnubala, D.; Le Feuvre, P.; Beaney, T.; Korgaonkar, J.; Majeed, A. et al. (2021). Returning to physical activity after covid-19. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*,372:m4721
- Shepherd, C. (2021). Post COVID-19 fatigue, post/long COVID-19 syndromes and post-COVID ME/CFS. Retrieved from: <u>MEA-Covid-19-MECFS-Post-Covid-Fatigue-Syndromes-and-Management-November-2020.pdf (meassociation.org.uk)</u>
- Siddiq, M.A.B.; Rathore, F.A.; Clegg, D.; Rasker, J.J. (2020). Pulmonary Rehabilitation in COVID-19 patients: A scoping review of current practice and its application during the pandemic. *Turk J Phys Med Rehabil, 66(4):480-94*
- Silva, R.N.; Goulart, C.D.L.; Oliveira, M.R.; Tacao, G.Y.; Back, G.D.; Severin, R. et al. (2021). Cardiorespiratory and skeletal muscle damage due to COVID-19: making the urgent case for rehabilitation. *Expert Rev Respir Med, 1-14*
- Swaminathan, N.; Jiandani, M.; Surendran, P.J.; Jacob, P.; Bhise, A.; Baxi, G. et al. (2020). Beyond COVID-19: Evidence-Based Consensus Statement on the Role of Physiotherapy in Pulmonary Rehabilitation in the Indian Context. *J Assoc Physicians India*, 68(12):82-9
- Torjesen, I. (2020). NICE cautions against using graded exercise therapy for patients recovering from covid-19. *BMJ*, *370*
- Wang, T.J.; Chau, B.; Lui, M.; Lam, G.T.; Lin, N;, Humbert, S. (2020). Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and Pulmonary Rehabilitation for COVID-19. Am J Phys Med Rehabil, 99(9):769-74
- World Physiotherapy. (2021). World Physiotherapy Response to COVID-19. Briefing Paper 9. Retrieved from: <u>World Physiotherapy briefing paper focuses on safe rehabilitation for</u> people living with Long COVID | World Physiotherapy
- Yong, S. J. (2021). Long COVID or post-COVID-19 syndrome: putative pathophysiology, risk factors, and treatments. *Infect Dis (Lond), 1-18*

Type 1 Diabetes during COVID-19

Key Messages

- Incidence of new-onset type 1 diabetes has remained predominantly stable during the pandemic in children and youth.
- Rates of DKA in new-onset type 1 diabetes have increased during the pandemic as well as its severity in children and youth.

Recommendations

• Need for public and provider education/awareness campaign on symptoms of diabetes for earlier detection to type 1 diabetes in children and youth (Dzygalo et al. 2020; Dayal, 2020).

What is the incidence of in Type 1 diabetes during the COVID-19 pandemic?

Over the last two decades, there has been an increase in the incidence of type 1 diabetes (T1D) in children and youth (Mayer-Davis et al., 2017; Tittel et al., 2020). However, the incidence of T1D appears to have remained stable during the COVID-19 pandemic in children and youth. Specifically, research from Alberta, Canada across two tertiary care pediatric hospitals reported that the incidence of new-onset of T1D (10.6 per 100,000 persons in 2019 compared to 9.9 per 100,000 persons in 2020) has been stable (Ho et al., 2021). Similarly, literature from many other countries have reported that the incidence of new-onset pediatric T1D has been similar during the pandemic (in 2020) when compared to previous years (Alaqeel et al., 2021; Atlas et al., 2020; Lawrence et al., 2021; Tittel et al., 2020). There is a paucity of information of new-onset of T1D in adults.

Some public media reports have raised the query of a possible interplay between new-onset T1D and COVID-19; since literature has suggested a signal that COVID-19 infection in adults may be associated with new-onset diabetes (Rubino et al., 2020). However, at present there is insufficient evidence to comment on changes in incidence. Nevertheless, this is a line of ongoing inquiry and recent literature reviews have noted that a causal relationship is questionable (Atkinson & Powers, 2021; Drucker, 2021).

What are the rates of diabetic ketoacidosis at presentation with new onset of diabetes during the Covid-19 pandemic?

Several studies have shown that both diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA) rates at presentation of pediatric T1D have increased as well as rates for severe DKA (Ho et al., 2021; Kamrath et al., 2020; Sellers & Pacaud, 2021). Studies from across the globe, as well as Canada, have examined data from pediatric care centers and/or a registry and the reported rates of DKA at presentation of newly diagnosed pediatric T1D ranged from 26% to 73% during pandemic vs 13.4% to 45.6% pre-pandemic; indicating that presentation of DKA in newly diagnosed children with T1D increased during the COVID-19 period in 2020 (Alaqeel et al., 2021; Ho et al., 2021; Kamrath et al., 2020; Lawrence et al., 2021; Sellers & Pacaud, 2021). Similarly, the proportions of children and youth with severe DKA were notably higher during the pandemic and ranged from 19.4% to 48.3% in 2020 vs 5% to 37% pre-COVID-19 period (Ho et al., 2021; Kamrath et al., 2020; Lawrence et al., 2021; Sellers & Pacaud, 2021). Moreover, a recent study from the U.S. reported that the number of children with new-onset type 2 diabetes that presented with DKA had also increased since March 2020 than previous years (DKA increased from <10% in 2018–2019 to 20% in 2020 (Chao, Vidmar, & Georgia, 2021).

Some studies have found no variations in the rate of DKA and/or severity and new-onset T1D diagnosis pre- COVID-19 and during COVID-19 time periods in children and youth (Bogale,

Urban, Bangalore Krishna, & Schaefer, 2021; Rabbone, Schiaffini, Cherubini, Maffeis, & Scaramuzza, 2020). Taken together, there is evidence indicating the rate and severity of DKA has been heightened during the pandemic; however, the evidence is not unanimous.

Guidelines on the immediate assessment and management of DKA in children and youth can be found at <u>Diabetic Ketoacidosis</u>, <u>Pediatric - Emergency and Inpatient (ahsnet.ca)</u>. The rate of DKA at presentation in new-onset diabetes in adults during COVID-19 is currently being investigated by international researchers who focus on diabetes and are developing a Global Registry of COVID-19-related diabetes (<u>CoviDiab Registry (e-dendrite.com</u>).

What are the impacts of delayed presentation with new onset type 1 diabetes on the healthcare system?

During the COVID-19 pandemic, delayed presentation of new-onset T1D can result in preventing a timely diagnosis of T1D and prevention of DKA, including severe DKA (Cherubini et al., 2020; Dayal, 2021; Ho et al., 2021; Sherif et al., 2021). Several reasons that may have contributed to delayed presentation include concern of contracting COVID-19 at the hospital or urgent care; problems in accessing healthcare services due to the stay-at-home orders; and rejection by hospitals where clinical attention shifted to COVID-19 infections. Moreover, when seeking primary care appointments, potential barriers may have also involved: fewer face-to-face visits, redeployment of health care providers to COVID-19 related activities, misdiagnosis of diabetes symptoms, and reduced laboratory testing to decrease the burden on laboratory resources from COVID-19 (Ho et al., 2021); all suggesting missed opportunities for diagnosis.

Individuals with symptoms of T1D and/or DKA are guided by health care providers to seek immediate medical attention at emergency departments or urgent care. Management of DKA often requires hospitalization and possibly the intensive care unit. Notably, DKA is associated with increased length or stay, morbidity and mortality (Li et al., 2020; Nyenwe & Kitabchi, 2016) and thus causes a significant impact to individuals and families with a new diagnosis of T1D as well as to the health care system with already limited resources.

What are the pressing research questions related to your area of concern?

While the relationship between diabetes and COVID-19 is not well understood; further research of new-onset T1D during COVID-19 may include:

- Additional qualitative studies that assess the reasons for delayed presentations of T1D to support both the public and health care providers to improve the prevention of severe presentation of T1D (Lawrence et al., 2021).
- 2) Improving our understanding of new-onset diabetes development during the pandemic and potential relationships of T1D, DKA, SARS-COV-2; and if a relationship exists explore possible mechanism(s) (Rubino et al., 2020; Suwanwongse & Shabarek, 2021). Currently there is a Global registry that is collecting data and investigating the phenotype, management and several short and long-term outcomes of new-onset COVID-19 -related diabetes <u>CoviDiab Registry (e-dendrite.com)</u>.
- 3) Understand the role of educational programs for prevention of DKA in the presentation of type 1 diabetes (Vanelli et al., 1999; Vanelli, Chiari, Lacava, & Iovane, 2007).

Authors

This review was written by Dr. Naomi Popeski and scientifically reviewed by Dr. Sonia Butalia and Dr. Caley Shukalek. The literature search was conducted by Joycelyn Jaca.

- Alaqeel, A., Aljuraibah, F., Alsuhaibani, M., Huneif, M., Alsaheel, A., Dubayee, M. A., . . . Khalifah, R. A. (2021). The Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic Lockdown on the Incidence of New-Onset Type 1 Diabetes and Ketoacidosis Among Saudi Children. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, *12*(335). doi:10.3389/fendo.2021.669302
- Atkinson, M. A., & Powers, A. C. (2021). Distinguishing the real from the hyperglycaemia: does COVID-19 induce diabetes? *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*, 9(6), 328-329. doi:10.1016/S2213-8587(21)00087-5
- Atlas, G., Rodrigues, F., Moshage, Y., Welch, J., White, M., & O'Connell, M. A. (2020). Presentation of Paediatric Type 1 Diabetes in Melbourne, Australia during the Initial Stages of the Covid-19 Pandemic. *J Paediatr Child Health*, *56*(10), 1654-1655. doi:10.1111/jpc.15081
- Bogale, K. T., Urban, V., Bangalore Krishna, K., & Schaefer, E. (2021). The Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Prevalence of Diabetic Ketoacidosis at Diagnosis of Type 1 Diabetes: A Single-Centre Study in Central Pennsylvania. *Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism*. doi:<u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/edm2.235</u>
- Chao, L. C., Vidmar, A. P., & Georgia, S. (2021). Spike in Diabetic Ketoacidosis Rates in Pediatric Type 2 Diabetes During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Diabetes Care*. doi:10.2337/dc20-2733
- Cherubini, V., Gohil, A., Addala, A., Zanfardino, A., Iafusco, D., Hannon, T., & Maahs, D. M. (2020). Unintended Consequences of Coronavirus Disease-2019: Remember General Pediatrics. *J Pediatr*, 223, 197-198. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2020.05.004
- Dayal, D. G., S; Raithatha, D; Jayashree, M. (2021). Missing during COVID-19 lockdown: children with newonset type 1 diabetes. *Preprint*.
- Drucker, D. J. (2021). Diabetes, obesity, metabolism, and SARS-CoV-2 infection: the end of the beginning. *Cell Metab*, *33*(3), 479-498. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2021.01.016
- Ho, J., Rosolowsky, E., Pacaud, D., Huang, C., Lemay, J. A., Brockman, N., . . . Doulla, M. (2021). Diabetic ketoacidosis at type 1 diabetes diagnosis in children during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Pediatr Diabetes, 22*(4), 552-557. doi:10.1111/pedi.13205
- Kamrath, C., Mönkemöller, K., Biester, T., Rohrer, T. R., Warncke, K., Hammersen, J., & Holl, R. W. (2020). Ketoacidosis in Children and Adolescents With Newly Diagnosed Type 1 Diabetes During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Germany. *JAMA*, 324(8), 801-804. doi:10.1001/jama.2020.13445
- Lawrence, C., Seckold, R., Smart, C., King, B. R., Howley, P., Feltrin, R., . . . Lopez, P. (2021). Increased paediatric presentations of severe diabetic ketoacidosis in an Australian tertiary centre during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Diabet Med, 38*(1), e14417. doi:10.1111/dme.14417
- Li, J., Wang, X., Chen, J., Zuo, X., Zhang, H., & Deng, A. (2020). COVID-19 infection may cause ketosis and ketoacidosis. *Diabetes Obes Metab*, *22*(10), 1935-1941. doi:10.1111/dom.14057
- Mayer-Davis, E. J., Lawrence, J. M., Dabelea, D., Divers, J., Isom, S., Dolan, L., . . . Wagenknecht, L. (2017). Incidence Trends of Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes among Youths, 2002-2012. *N Engl J Med*, *376*(15), 1419-1429. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1610187
- Nyenwe, E. A., & Kitabchi, A. E. (2016). The evolution of diabetic ketoacidosis: An update of its etiology, pathogenesis and management. *Metabolism, 65*(4), 507-521. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2015.12.007
- Rabbone, I., Schiaffini, R., Cherubini, V., Maffeis, C., & Scaramuzza, A. (2020). Has COVID-19 Delayed the Diagnosis and Worsened the Presentation of Type 1 Diabetes in Children? *Diabetes Care, 43*(11), 2870-2872. doi:10.2337/dc20-1321

- Rubino, F., Amiel, S. A., Zimmet, P., Alberti, G., Bornstein, S., Eckel, R. H., . . . Renard, E. (2020). New-Onset Diabetes in Covid-19. *N Engl J Med*, *383*(8), 789-790. doi:10.1056/NEJMc2018688
- Sellers, E. A. C., & Pacaud, D. (2021). Diabetic ketoacidosis at presentation of type 1 diabetes in children in Canada during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Paediatrics & Child Health*, pxab017. doi:10.1093/pch/pxab017
- Sherif, E. M., Elhenawy, Y. I., Matter, R. M., Aly, H. H., Thabet, R. A., & Fereig, Y. A. (2021). Clinical characteristics and outcome of hospitalized children and adolescent patients with type 1 diabetes during the COVID-19 pandemic: data from a single center surveillance study in Egypt. *J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab*. doi:10.1515/jpem-2021-0099
- Suwanwongse, K., & Shabarek, N. (2021). Newly diagnosed diabetes mellitus, DKA, and COVID-19: Causality or coincidence? A report of three cases. *J Med Virol*, *93*(2), 1150-1153. doi:10.1002/jmv.26339
- Tittel, S. R., Rosenbauer, J., Kamrath, C., Ziegler, J., Reschke, F., Hammersen, J., . . . Initiative, D. P. V. (2020). Did the COVID-19 Lockdown Affect the Incidence of Pediatric Type 1 Diabetes in Germany? *Diabetes Care, 43*(11), e172-e173. doi:10.2337/dc20-1633
- Vanelli, M., Chiari, G., Ghizzoni, L., Costi, G., Giacalone, T., & Chiarelli, F. (1999). Effectiveness of a prevention program for diabetic ketoacidosis in children. An 8-year study in schools and private practices. *Diabetes Care, 22*(1), 7-9. doi:10.2337/diacare.22.1.7
- Vanelli, M., Chiari, G., Lacava, S., & Iovane, B. (2007). Campaign for diabetic ketoacidosis prevention still effective 8 years later. *Diabetes Care, 30*(4), e12. doi:10.2337/dc07-0059